ROBERT KOCH INSTITUT



Cancer in Germany 2017/2018

GERMAN CENTRE FOR CANCER REGISTRY DATA



A JOINT PUBLICATION OF THE ROBERT KOCH INSTITUTE AND THE ASSOCIATION OF POPULATION-BASED CANCER REGISTRIES IN GERMANY

Cancer in Germany 2017/2018

13th Edition

Robert Koch Institute, Berlin 2022

Contents

Prefa	ce
1	Population-based cancer registration in Germany
1.1	The aims and purposes of population-based cancer registries
1.2	Current developments in cancer registration in Germany
1.3	SARS-CoV-2 infection in Germany in 2020 – Implications for cancer care 1
2	Methodological aspects
2.1	Estimating the completeness of case registration by the epidemiological
	cancer registries 1
2.2	Estimating cancer incidence in Germany
2.3	Indicators and data presentation 2
3	Results
3.0	Overview of incident cancer cases and cancer deaths
3.1	All cancers (C00 – C97 without C44)
3.2	Oral cavity and pharynx (C00–C14) 32
3.3	Oesophagus (C15)
3.4	Stomach (C16)
3.5	Small intestine (C17) 44
3.6	Colon and rectum (C18 – C20)
3.7	Anus (C21)
3.8	Liver (C22)
3.9	Gallbladder and biliary tract (C23 – C24)
3.10	Pancreas (C25)
3.11	Larynx (C32)
3.12	Lung (C33 – C34)
3.13	Malignant melanoma of the skin (C43) 72
3.14	Non-melanoma skin cancer (C44)
3.15	Mesothelioma (C45)
3.16	Malignant neoplasms of the soft tissue excluding mesothelioma (C46–C49) $\ldots $ 8
3.17	Breast (C50)
3.18	Vulva (C51) 90
3.19	Cervix (C53)
3.20	Uterus (C54–C55)
3.21	Ovaries (C56)
3.22	Prostate (C61)
3.23	Testis (C62)
3.24	Kidney (C64)
3.25	Bladder (C67)
3.26	Central nervous system (C70–C72) 12
3.27	Thyroid gland (C73) 12
3.28	Hodgkin lymphoma (C81)
3.29	Non-Hodgkin lymphoma (C82–C88) 13-

3.30	Multiple myeloma (C90)	138
3.31	Leukaemia (C91–C95)	142
4	Cancer in children	146
5	Appendix	153
5.1	The German Centre for Cancer Registry Data at the Robert Koch Institute	153
5.2	Association of Population-based Cancer Registries in Germany	154
5.3	KID – The Cancer Information Service provided by the German	
	Cancer Research Center	155
5.4	Addresses	156
5.5	Sources for international comparisons of cancer incidence and mortality	159
5.6	Publications with participation/with results of German population-based	
	cancer registries 2019–2021	160
Ackn	owledgements	165
Impri	int	166

Preface

For 25 years now, »Cancer in Germany« has been providing reliable answers to important questions about cancer epidemiology, such as the frequency of cancer cases and thus the need for oncological care. Incidence and mortality trends over time allow an assessment of primary and secondary prevention measures, while cancer survival is an indicator of the quality of outcomes of oncological treatments. The publication with its multitude of different analyses and information is the central source of data on cancer in the German population and an important instrument for evaluating the performance of our oncological care system.

The current, 13th edition is influenced by two circumstances. On the one hand, the reporting period coincides with the change from epidemiological to clinical-epidemiological cancer registration in Germany, After the Cancer Screening and Registry Act in 2013, the federal state legislation had to be adapted. The scope of reporting a tumour disease was expanded, now including detailed information about treatment and disease progression, while most cancer registries switched to purely electronic reporting. This not only implied additional burdens for practices and clinics, but also new challenges in the field of information technology for all involved. Initially, it was unclear whether these serious changes would lead to a temporary slump in reporting activity. Fortunately, this has not been confirmed. The completeness of the registration for the diagnosis years 2017/2018 has not only stabilised under the new framework, but has even improved further and reached the internationally required margin of at least 90 percent in most parts of Germany.

On the other hand, the Corona pandemic has influenced cancer incidence and cancer registration. According to a recent publication of the International Association for Cancer Registries, there were problems and restrictions in cancer registration almost everywhere in the world in 2020, partly associated with a decline in the number of reports. Although a large part of the data for the present reporting period had already been recorded at the beginning of the pandemic, the timely processing of reports in the federal state registries and in the children's cancer registry and the merging and processing of data in the German Centre for Cancer Registry Data (ZfKD) at the Robert Koch Institute presented a major challenge. The fact that »Cancer in Germany« could still be published on time is due to the rapid organisational changes in the registries and at the ZfKD. This newly gained effectiveness and flexibility must now be maintained beyond the Corona pandemic.

Even though this issue of »Cancer in Germany« does not yet focus on the years directly influenced by the pandemic, the German cancer registries are already providing initial indications of its impact on oncological care. For example, a temporary decline in reporting in the first lockdown in spring 2020 and a less favourable distribution of tumour stages for some tumour types due to delayed tumour detection could already be demonstrated. Whether these pandemic-related effects will actually have a relevant influence on cancer survival or cancer related mortality is already being investigated in various research projects using data from the cancer registries.

In order to further increase the usability of the increasingly meaningful cancer registry data at the federal level, the corresponding laws were amended in mid-2021. The ZfKD will have a special role in national data pooling. In future, the nationwide data set at the ZfKD will also contain essential clinical data on treatment and the course of the disease. This represents a quantum leap not only for health reporting, but especially for clinical and epidemiological research. High-quality data and large case numbers will allow, for example, analysis and evaluation of new therapeutic procedures or rare tumours. It is foreseeable that the oncological care in Germany can be sustainably improved with the cancer registry data now compiled.



Prof. Dr. Alexander Katalinic Chairman of the Association of Epidemiological Cancer Registries in Germany and Director of the Institute of Social Medicine and Epidemiology, University of Lübeck

1 Population-based cancer registration in Germany

1.1 The aims and purposes of population-based cancer registries

Population-based (epidemiological) cancer registries are used to collect, store, process, analyse and interpret data on cancer incidence, prevalence, survival and, in some cases, care in a defined coverage area (such as a federal state). Additionally, data from these registries are indispensable as a basis for conducting detailed studies of the causes of carcinogenesis, for the evaluation of cancer screening programmes and for analysing cancer care in a particular region. Findings from population-based cancer registries include:

Almost 500,000 people are newly diagnosed with cancer in Germany every year.

Population-based cancer registries can provide information on annual cancer incidence – the frequency with which cancer occurs in a given population in a particular year. These statistics are stratified by type of cancer, a person's age and sex, and by other factors. Reliable figures on cancer incidence are essential for assessments of the extent and type of cancer burden that populations are exposed to.

For some years now, a similar incidence of lung cancer in Germany has been identified among women under the age of 45 as among men of the same age.

Reliable studies of time trends in incidence are only possible with data from population-based cancer registries. Consequently, cancer registries play a vital role in health monitoring to identify temporal changes in incidence.

The prevalence of malignant melanoma of the skin differs between regions in Europe and Germany.

Population-based cancer registries can analyse the spatial distribution of cancer and are responsible for monitoring cancers clusters. However, detailed assessments of clusters aimed at developing causal explanations usually require more targeted analytical studies.

In recent years, cancer survival estimates have almost converged in eastern and western Germany.

Population-based cancer registries analyse survival statistics for the cancer patients in their region. Survival rates derived from population-based data are important indicators of the effectiveness of cancer diagnosis, treatment and aftercare. Furthermore, registry data from Germany are also regularly included in large international comparative studies of survival rates.

Between 2015 and 2030, new cancer cases are expected to rise by around 23% in Germany. This rise will mainly be due to demographics.

Estimates of the future number of new cancer cases play an important role in needs-based health planning, and they can be calculated using data from cancer registries.

Research into the causes of cancer, the evaluation of cancer screening programmes, and healthcare research also rely on data from population-based cancer registries. Studies from these fields focus on answering questions such as:

- What are the causes of childhood leukaemia?
- Do women who receive hormone replacement therapy for menopausal symptoms develop cancer more frequently?
- Are lung cancer rates higher among certain occupational groups?
- Do cancers occur more frequently in the vicinity of oil and gas production facilities?
- Does skin cancer screening lead to a decline in the numbers of advanced tumours in the population?
- Do differences exist in the care provided to oncological patients according to where they live (such as differences between urban and rural areas)?
- How quickly are new or updated healthcare guidelines implemented?

Data from population-based cancer registries enable researchers to study the entire breadth of the cancer cases that have occurred within a particular population. The protection of privacy and patients' rights to informational self-determination, however, mean that robust measures are needed to protect and safeguard personal data. Moreover, legislation is needed at federal-state level to ensure that all epidemiological registries uphold these rights. For certain studies, researchers must acquire the consent of the people affected; this is often the case when additional information must be obtained to supplement the cancer registry data. Such studies that maximise participation generally can provide reliable and robust results. Population-based case-control and cohort studies, for example, use data from population-based cancer registries to investigate the causes of cancer and the risk of developing the disease.

Data from cancer registries can also be used to conduct research into more detailed and specific issues including:

- Detailed analyses of cancer survival rates
- Studies into quality of life among long-term cancer survivors
- The risk of developing subsequent tumours after surviving a primary tumour
- Evaluations of cancer screening measures, such as mammography and colonoscopy screening
- Studies of the relationship between socioeconomic position and cancer incidence/mortality
- Cooperation with cancer centres, including the assessment of their patients' long-term survival rates

In recent years, cancer survival has become a focus of research using data from population-based cancer registries and is now a key parameter in oncological care. Together with the German Cancer Research Center (DKFZ) in Heidelberg, researchers from cancer registries and the German Centre for Cancer Registry Data (ZfKD) have examined cancer survival rates extensively. The results of their research have been published internationally. For the first time, studies have also been conducted into rare tumours in Germany, with findings published on 10-year survival statistics. The researchers have published about 50 papers on this topic and have also compared survival rates in Germany with results from other countries, particularly using data from the SEER registries (Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results) in the US. Overall, the studies identified very good results for Germany. Nevertheless, the researchers have also found cases, such as breast cancer in women over 75, where the results for Germany were poorer than those for the US. Such differences can have various causes, and in-depth studies can be used to analyse them in more detail.

The evaluation of the organised cancer screening programmes that have been introduced in Germany poses a particular challenge for population-based cancer registries. Data from the registries can be used to demonstrate whether and to what extent screening is leading to the intended decline in advanced-stage cancers in the population. Linking cancer registry data to data from screening programmes can also help show whether mortality is lower among screening participants. Breast cancer screening, which was introduced nationwide in Germany in 2009, is an initial focus in this area. Data from population-based cancer registries are routinely employed to evaluate breast cancer screening (https://fragen.mammoprogramm.de/en/), and the findings are used for quality assurance purposes and programme evaluation. The registries are also responsible for identifying interval cancers (the development of breast cancer within two

years of a negative screening test result). Initial findings from some federal states have already been published and demonstrate that Germany is meeting the targets set out in the European guidelines.

Cancer registry data are being used to evaluate (opportunistic) skin cancer screening. Moreover, the usage of cancer registry data for the evaluation of the reorganised colorectal and cervical cancer screening programmes (with invitation and continuous monitoring of quality and success) according to the Cancer Screening and Registry Act (KFRG) is intended, in order to analyse the impact of both screening programmes (operating since July 2019 and January 2020) at the population level.

Population-based cancer registries also play a role in the long-term monitoring of the efficacy of the human papillomavirus (HPV) vaccination, which is currently recommended for both girls and boys between the ages of 9 and 14 years. This vaccine aims to reduce all HPV-related cancers and, in particular, is predicted to lead to a significant reduction in the number of new cases of cervical cancer and its precursors among girls.

Population-based cancer registries are also involved in the German National Cohort, a long-term, national health study with 200,000 participants. The cancer registries provide information on the incidence of new cancers among participants who have consented to such data linkage. This supports research into the causes of cancer in a substantial way.

Nationwide coverage of population-based cancer registries is crucial to fulfilling the aims and purposes of cancer registration. Since 2009, nationwide data collection has been established by federal-state law. In addition, the enactment of the 2009 Federal Cancer Registry Data Act (BKRG) and the establishment of the German Centre for Cancer Registry Data at the Robert Koch Institute (RKI) have provided greater opportunities to analyse anonymous cancer registry data at the national level.

In order to assemble data about individual cancer cases from various sources, data in the cancer registries are recorded in a manner that enables multiple reports to be linked to the same person.

Reliable studies require a high rate of registry completeness, defined as recoding at least 90% of all cancers occurring in the population. Therefore, the cooperation of all doctors involved in diagnosis, treatment and aftercare is vital to ensure the quality of data from population-based cancer registries. Patients should also be encouraged to actively participate in cancer registration and can request that their doctors report the relevant data on their illnesses to the respective cancer registry. Doing so enables patients to help improve epidemiological cancer analysis, cancer research and, thus, cancer detection, treatment and aftercare.

1.2 Current developments in cancer registration in Germany

Since 2009, all new cancer cases have been systematically recorded following federal-state and national legislation. Since the end of 2011, all federal state cancer registries have delivered their data annually in a uniform format to the German Centre for Cancer Registry Data (ZfKD) at the Robert Koch Institute (RKI). This data forms the basis for the evaluations carried out by the ZfKD, which are presented in this 13th edition of »Cancer in Germany«.

The Cancer Screening and Registry Act (KFRG) in 2013 constituted a further milestone in the development of cancer registration in Germany. With this law, all federal states were obliged to establish an extended clinical cancer registration for quality assurance purposes in addition to the epidemiological cancer registration. Detailed data on therapy and the course of the diseases are now also recorded. In the meantime, this has been established in all federal states, while in most of them the epidemiological and clinical cancer registrations have been combined into one integrated registration. The technical implementation of nationwide clinical cancer registration in clinics and practices has been largely completed, and diagnosis, treatment and also the course of the disease are comprehensively documented. This successful conversion was a great challenge not only for doctors and the documenters in practices and clinics, but also for the registries themselves. By the end of 2020, all registries were able to meet the funding criteria previously agreed with the statutory health insurance funds. This is also reflected in an improved data basis for the present report (see Chapter 2). However, it does not apply to the eastern German federal states at the moment, which is not due to insufficient registration but to a change in data flows: Last year, these federal states decided to transfer all cancer registration tasks (including epidemiological reporting at federal state level and data delivery to the ZfKD) to the federal state cancer registries, which were previously only responsible for clinical cancer registration. For this reason, the Joint Cancer Registry, which was founded in the mid-1990s as the successor institution to the epidemiological cancer registry of the GDR, will be dissolved. Since the legal basis in the affected federal states still has to be adapted for this, the ZfKD currently has only insufficiently complete data from the new federal states and Berlin: a major reason why the nationwide incidence still has to be estimated. It can be assumed that the corresponding data flows will be newly regulated and organised in two vears at the latest, i.e. in time for the next edition of »Cancer in Germany«.

With the new amendment to the Act on Cancer Registry Data, which came into force at the end of August 2021, it was stipulated that from the end of 2022 essential data on therapy and disease progression collected within the framework of clinical cancer registration will also be merged nationwide at the ZfKD. Thereby, the data basis for reporting at the federal level will be considerably expanded and, by bringing forward the data delivery by one year, will also be significantly more up-to-date. The law is primarily intended to improve the possibilities for the scientific use of data from German cancer registries. The expanded data set can be applied for at the ZfKD from 2023. In a further step, a concept for a platform solution for the cross-regional use of high-resolution cancer data, which is available in the registries but not at the ZfKD, will be developed by the end of 2024 to allow project-specific merging of data. Also, by the end of 2024, a concept is to be developed for an improved coordination of cancer registration in the paediatric and adult sectors.

By mid-2022, the registries and the ZfKD will determine the final data set for the annual data delivery. The content framework for this is already specified in the law. Particularly for variables in which the cancer registries frequently combine information from several reports (so-called »best of procedures«), specifications must still be made to ensure the greatest possible comparability of the data from different registries.

In order to further standardise cancer registration in Germany and to coordinate state-specific regulations, the »Plattform §65c« was founded in 2015 with experts from all clinical cancer registries. In recent years, this platform has already accompanied the practical implementation of the KFRG across state borders, proposed a joint approach where possible in the case of outstanding issues, defined national standards and created synergies in IT implementation. The Association of Epidemiological Cancer Registries in Germany e.V. (GEKID) and the Association of German Tumour Centres (ADT) actively support the platform. Meanwhile, the ZfKD is also involved here, because the harmonisation of data is an important prerequisite for high quality and usability of the nationwide data set.

Data from the German cancer registries continue to be used at the international level. These data are presented together with those from other European countries on the websites of the ENCR (European Network of Cancer Registries) and the JRC (Joint Research Centre, European Commission) (see www.encr.eu). In ECIS – the European Cancer Information System – the German data can be compared with data from other European registries.

The GEKID, which includes all population-based cancer registries as well as researchers from the field of cancer epidemiology, has worked intensively on the small-scale presentation of cancer registry data over the past two years. The GEKID's Interactive Cancer Atlas on current cancer incidence and cancer mortality in the federal states has been expanded by another atlas on cancer incidence at the level of districts and urban municipalities. For the first time, cancer data can be viewed and compared in the all-German synopsis with an interactive tool in fine regional resolution. The atlases can be accessed via the GEKID website at www.gekid.de/home and offer interactive comparisons for 26 cancer localisations in cartographic form.

Beyond the mere presentation of cancer registry data, the population-based cancer registries and the GEKID have been involved in the planning and implementation of cancer epidemiological research projects. Information on further research work or current publications can be found on the GEKID homepage and in the appendix of this report.

These examples illustrate that the focus of population-based cancer registration in Germany has shifted from pure data collection to the active scientific use of data. This development is of essential importance, because without in-depth scientific analyses, the knowledge gained from such painstakingly collected data would be limited. Finally, the anonymised data sets compiled from all registers can also be used by external scientists upon application to the ZfKD - an option that will certainly gain in importance with the expansion of the database. In certain cases, the renewed legal framework also allows scientific use of pseudonymised individual data. Numerous contributions of the cancer registries and the ZfKD have also become an important component in health reporting.

By collecting comprehensive clinical data, which now covers not only the occurrence but the entire course of oncological diseases, a completely new era has been introduced in Germany. Data from the cancer registries can now be used for comprehensive quality assurance and increasingly also for health services research. In recent years, these data will also allow, among other things, detailed analyses of cancer care under pandemic conditions, thus complementing the more readily available but inevitably limited data of statuary health insurances or hospitals.

The importance of cancer registration for oncological research and care, and hence the benefit for patients with cancer, will continue to increase. Overall, the current development of cancer registration and the use of data on cancer incidence in Germany can be assessed positively and has considerable prospects for the future. With nationwide clinical cancer registration, Germany has risen to the top countries in this field.

1.3 SARS-CoV-2 infection in Germany in 2020 – Implications for cancer care

In January 2020 the novel corona virus (severe acute respiratory syndrome corona virus type 2. SARS-CoV-2), which first emerged in the Chinese province of Wuhan, caused the earliest documented outbreak of COVID-19 in Germany [1]. On 11 March 2020, the World Health Organization (WHO) declared the COVID-19 outbreak a pandemic [2]. At the beginning of April, infections peaked in Germany with more than 6,000 new COVID-19 cases recorded daily [3]. As the year progressed, the epidemic curve initially flattened out, rose again from October onwards and peaked by the end of December with more than 30,000 new cases recorded daily and more than 5,000 COVID-19 patients receiving intensive medical care [4, 5]. In the literature, three major stages of the epidemic are identified based on transmission intensity in Germany in 2020: two infection-waves of different intensity from March to May (phase 1, week 10 to week 22) and October to December (phase 3, week 40 to week 53), interrupted by a phase of comparatively low infection rates from June to September (phase 2, week 23 to week 39) (Figure 1) [6-8]. Over the course of the year, more than 1.7 million COVID-19 cases were recorded in the German reporting system [9]. However, results of antibody studies suggest that the actual number of infections is at least twice as high [10, 11]. One reason for the under-reporting of SARS-CoV-2 infections is the high proportion of asymptomatic presentations (15% to 60%, depending on the study) [11, 12].

The rapid spread of SARS-CoV-2 resulted in wide-ranging restrictions on public life and health care in March 2020. Where medically justifiable, scheduled admissions, surgeries and other inpatient procedures were cancelled, and existing capacity was directed towards the expected treatment needs of COVID-19 patients [13]. Demand for available care services such as general medical, dental and screening examinations declined [14-17]. From May onwards, it was possible to gradually resume scheduled procedures in hospitals. Likewise, care in the outpatient sector stabilised [15, 17, 19]. With the renewed increase in COVID-19 case numbers in October, treatment numbers in inpatient and outpatient sectors declined again, but less pronounced than in spring [6, 10]. Various data sources are used below to illustrate how SARS-CoV-2 infection and the associated adjustments within the German health care system have affected oncological care in 2020. The following aspects are taken into consideration: availability and utilisation of cancer screening examinations, the number of new cancer diagnoses and outpatient and inpatient treatment of cancer patients. In addition, risk factors for a severe COVID-19 disease course and their relevance for people with cancer are considered.

Figure 1

Number of COVID-19 cases reported nationwide in 2020 by calendar week (query IfSG reporting data, data status: 09/10/2021) [73]. The epidemic development in the course of 2020 can be roughly divided into three phases: two waves of infection of different intensity from March to May (phase 1, calendar weeks 10 to 22) and October to December (phase 3, calendar weeks 40 to 53), interrupted by a phase of comparatively low infection incidence from June to September (phase 2, calendar weeks 23 to 39). Classification based on [6–8].



Data sources

With the Second and Third »Act for the Protection of the Population in the Event of an Epidemic Situation of National Significance« (of May and November 2020), hospitals were obliged by amendments to the »Act for the Economic Security of Hospitals and for the Regulation of Hospital Nursing Rates (Hospital Financing Act, KHG)« to accelerate data-delivery over the course of the year to the Institute for the Hospital Remuneration System (InEK) in accordance with §21 of the Hospital Remuneration Act (KHEntgG). These case-related data, with the information they contain on procedures, principal and secondary diagnoses, form the basis of various evaluations of service provision in hospitals during the COVID-19 pandemic [20-22] and can be queried via a publicly accessible data browser (Table 1) [23, 24]. In addition, evaluations of billing data according to §301 SGB V provided by the research institute of Germany's biggest statutory health insurance fund (WIdO) were used [6, 25-27]. Information from the Associations of Statutory Health Insurance Physicians (KV) on billing data in

certain service categories (including early cancer detection, qualified oncological treatment) is taken from the Tabular Trend Report of the Central Research Institute of Ambulatory Health Care (Zi) [19]. Supplementary data on the annual comparison 2019/2020 were provided by the Zi upon personal request, and information on early breast cancer detection was provided by the Cooperative Association of the German Mammography Screening Programme [28, 29]. Other evaluations used in this chapter are referenced in the text.

Cancer screening

COVID-19 containment measures also affected the availability and use of cancer screening to varying degrees [19, 26, 30, 31]. Evaluations are not yet available on all statutory screening services. The data presented here were available at the editorial deadline (15.10.2021).

As part of the mammography screening programme (MSP) for the early detection of breast cancer, women aged 50 to 69 years receive an invitation for

Table 1

Inpatient case numbers by admission date for selected main oncological diagnoses by phase of SARS-CoV-2 pandemic course in Germany 2020 and relative change to the respective comparison period 2019 (InEK data browser query, [23]). Comparison periods 2019: phase 0, calendar weeks 1 to 9; phase 1, calendar weeks 10 to 22; phase 2, calendar weeks 23 to 39; phase 3, calendar week 40 in 2019 to calendar week 1 in 2020; overall, calendar week 1 in 2019 to calendar week 1 in 2020. Additionally, COVID-19 case numbers are shown from calendar week 8 2020 onwards [73].

		Phase o CW 1 to CW 9 (12/30/2019– 03/01/2020)	Phase 1 CW 10 to CW 22 (03/02/2020- 05/31/2020)	Phase 2 CW23 to CW39 (06/01/2020– 09/27/2020)	Phase 3 CW40 to CW53 (09/28/2020- 01/03/2021)	Total 2020 CW 1 to CW 53 (12/30/2019– 01/03/2021)
Main diagnosis C18. –	absolute	15,126	17,901	26,840	17,749	77,616
of the colon	relative change compared to the same period of the previous year	-3.9 %	-17.9 %	-7.6 %	-9.9 %	-10.0 %
Main diagnosis C34. –	absolute	37,240	47,665	65,766	46,254	196,925
bronchial tubes and lungs	relative change compared to the same period of the previous year	-0.6 %	-9.1 %	-5.9 %	-4.9 %	-5.5 %
Main diagnosis C43 – C44	absolute	21,710	24,253	39,161	29,747	114,871
malignant neoplasms of the skin	relative change compared to the same period of the previous year	-3.4 %	-21.1 %	-7.9 %	-3.5 %	-9.2 %
Main diagnosis C50. –	absolute	26,127	32,467	44,380	33,616	136,590
of the breast [mammary gland]	relative change compared to the same period of the previous year	-2.5 %	-12.8 %	-5.9 %	-5.3 %	-6.9 %
Main diagnosis C53. –	absolute	2,597	3,602	4,903	3,802	14,904
the cervix uteri	relative change compared to the same period of the previous year	-1.1 %	-7.8 %	-2.4 %	4.1 %	-2.0 %
Main diagnosis C61	absolute	16,561	20,596	28,599	20,428	86,184
the prostate	relative change compared to the same period of the previous year	+2.7 %	-11.2 %	-5.2 %	-8.3 %	-6.1 %
No. of COVID-19 cases **	total	143	181,803	105,089	1,496,676	1,783,732
	thereof hospitalised (share in %)	30 (21.0 %)	28,709 (15.8 %)	6,788 (6.5 %)	101,421 (6.8 %)	136,964 (7.7 %)

** Query COVID-19 reporting data according to Infection Protection Act (data status: 09/10/2021). Reporting data from calendar week 8 onwards are considered (2020). Information on whether hospitalisation has occurred is available in the reporting system for about 78% of COVID-19 cases in the period week 8 to week 53 in 2020. For the remaining proportion of cases, the hospitalisation status is unknown [73]. examination every two years. On 25 March 2020, following a decision by the Federal Joint Committee (G-BA), the invitation system was temporarily suspended until 30 April 2020 and resumed from May 2020 [29].

According to the Zi's calculations, the number of mammography screening examinations nationwide fell by around 83% in the last week of March 2020 compared to the same period in the previous year. In the first week of April, hardly any examinations were performed (-97% compared to the previous year). After a marked recovery effect in June 2020 (+22% compared to the previous year), the number approached the previous year's values in the further course of the year (-2% to + 1%) [19]. Whether the observed increase in June 2020 is a result of catch-up investigations or rather an independent increase compared to the previous year cannot be assessed from the data. Overall, when comparing billed mammograms in 2010 and 2020, there was a decrease of around 9%, equivalent to 263,991 examinations [28].

Adults are entitled to a skin cancer screening examination every two years from the age of 35. The number of these examinations fell by almost 70% in the last week of March 2020 compared to the reference period. They also remained below the previous year's numbers in the second and third quarters [19]. In a year-on-year comparison, approximately 20% fewer skin cancer screening examinations were billed in 2020 than in 2010 [28]. Since 1 July 2010, health insurance services include colorectal cancer screening with an invitation programme [32]. Due to this new regulation, a comparison of the examination figures from 2019 and 2020 is only possible to a limited extent. The nationwide billing data of the statutory health insurance funds show a significant increase in screening colonoscopies for the first quarter of 2020, which may be related to the changes in the colorectal cancer screening programme. Thereafter, a drop in examination numbers can be observed, with a minimum point in the last week of March (42% compared to the same period last year). A brief catch-up effect began in June, and by the end of the year the numbers had fallen below the previous year's values (-10%) [19]. Overall, 11,506 more screening colonoscopies were performed in 2020 than in 2019 (+2%) [28].

No nationwide evaluations of SHI-accredited physicians' billing data are yet available for 2020 on the use of the immunological stool tests as part of colorectal cancer screening programme and on screening examinations for cervical cancer and prostate cancer.

New cancer cases

Evaluations of German and European cancer registries show that with the first increase in COVID-19 case numbers in spring 2020, the number of pathological findings or documented new cancer diagnoses mostly decreased significantly compared to the expected or comparable values of the previous year, then recovered during the summer months [33–39]. Final results for the year 2020 from Belgium show an overall decrease in new cancer diagnoses of 6% compared to the previous year's values [36].

Some evaluations of German and European cancer registries show pronounced differences in incident case numbers depending on localisation, stages, regions, age groups, and sex [33, 35, 36, 38, 39]. Observations from Germany between January and September 2020 range from slight increases in diagnoses to pronounced decreases in diagnoses, depending on the location [33, 35]. The latter are particularly marked in evaluations from Belgium and the Netherlands in the older age groups [36, 38, 39]. According to an evaluation of the Bavarian Cancer Registry, there were statistically significant decreases in diagnoses and surgical interventions in the period between January and September 2020 exclusively in stage I [35].

In contrast, the German Childhood Cancer Registry recorded significant increases in incidence rates in 2020, depending on the diagnosis and age group, compared to the reference period 2015–2019 [40]. At present no conclusive statement can be made on the possible causes; further developments remain to be seen.

Outpatient treatment

In the second half of March 2020, the number of patients cared for by an Oncology Association dropped by around -40% compared to the same period of the previous year [19]. In the following months, the number of patients stabilised. The number of oncological treatment cases fell again in the course of the second wave of infections (October to December), but this decline with up to -6% was less pronounced. Overall, only slightly fewer cancer patients were treated by SHI-accredited physicians in 2020 than in the previous year (relative decrease: 0.7%) [28].

Inpatient treatment

Within hospitals, the number of inpatient treatment cases during the first and second waves of SARS-CoV-2 infection in Germany fell significantly compared to the respective periods of the previous year, by up to 35% and up to 20% respectively [6, 26]. Over the year as a whole, the difference in cases billed at flat rates was about 13% [20, 26].

A wide range of recommendations for adjusting cancer treatments had been published early on in order to avoid visits and admissions as far as possible during surges of infection [41, 42]. Table 1 [23] shows the numerical trend in hospital admissions for selected primary oncological diagnoses (ICD-10 three-digit codes: C18, C34, C43-44, C53, C61) over the year 2020 as well as their relative change compared to the previous year. Comparable to evaluations by other authors [21, 43, 44], diagnosis-dependent decreases in inpatient admissions of between 8% (C53) and 21% (C43, C44) are shown in the period from March to May (phase 1). Despite subsequent convergence and in some cases briefly exceeding the previous year's values, between 2% (C53) and 10% (C18) fewer people with a cancer diagnosis were treated in hospital over the entire year. A breakdown by age group was not made, but there are indications from other evaluations that especially persons in the age group over 75 years were less frequently treated in hospital due to cancer [43, 44]. There was no uniform trend in the surgical removal of malignant neoplasms: Colorectal resections decreased by -9% compared to 2019, and oesophageal resections were performed slightly more often at +4% [20].

Risk factors for severe COVID-19 progression

A large number of retrospective and prospective studies have investigated, and continue to investigate, which groups of people are particularly affected by a severe course of disease when infected with SARS-CoV-2. The severity of the course of the disease is measured, for example, by hospitalisation or mortality in a defined temporal relationship with a COVID-19 illness. Individual factors which, independently of each other and to varying degrees, favour a severe course of the disease are high age and certain underlying diseases (e.g. obesity, uncontrolled diabetes, coagulation disorders) [45-50]. People in need of care or burdened by several pre-existing illnesses have a particularly high risk of dying as a result of COVID-19 [51-56]. Women are less likely than men to die as a result of COVID-19 [45, 48, 51].

Oncology facilities have studied the frequency of SARS-CoV-2 infections in the patients they care for and found that there was no difference from the general population [57–61]. Within the population of cancer patients, women are also less likely to experience severe COVID-19 than men [50, 56, 62-67]. People with cancer are primarily at risk due to their usually advanced age and comorbidity [62-71]. COVID-19 mortality is particularly high in people with recently diagnosed, progressive or advanced cancer [45, 46, 56, 62, 63, 65–68, 70, 72] and in people with haematological neoplasms [50, 56, 67, 69, 71, 72]. The effect of current cancer treatment on COVID-19-associated mortality risk has not been conclusively determined [50, 62, 64, 65, 67–71].

Conclusion

In the first year of the COVID-19 pandemic, significant changes in Germany's health care system occurred. On the one hand, certain services were restricted in order to meet the required adaptation of the health care system to the treatment needs of COVID-19 patients, and on the other hand, people behaved more cautiously and visited general practitioners and specialists less frequently. Some measures were limited in time, such as the suspension of the mammography screening programme. For some diagnoses, decreases in inpatient case numbers compared to the previous year are still visible until the end of 2020, e.g. in the inpatient treatment of colorectal carcinoma. In the outpatient sector, no significant decline in oncological treatments can be observed over the entire year 2020.

The effects of delayed diagnostic clarifications and therapies, for example on the distribution of stages at diagnosis or on mortality, can only be assessed over time. The data provided by German cancer registries will make an important contribution here, also as they now document the treatment and course of the diseases in detail. Nationwide data for the pandemic years 2020 and 2021 will probably be available at the ZfKD from spring 2023 and can be requested there for scientific use.

References

- Böhmer MM, Buchholz U, Corman VM et al. (2020) Investigation of a COVID-19 outbreak in Germany resulting from a single travel-associated primary case: a case series. The Lancet Infectious Diseases 20(8):920-928
- World Health Organization (2020) Timeline: WHO's COVID-19 response. https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novelcoronavirus-2019/interactive-timeline (Stand: 14.10.2021)
- Robert Koch-Institut (2020) Täglicher Lagebericht des RKI zur Coronavirus-Krankheit-2019 (COVID-19): 03.04.2020 – aktualisierter Stand für Deutschland.
- Robert Koch-Institut (2020) Täglicher Lagebericht des RKI zur Coronavirus-Krankheit-2019 (COVID-19): 24.12.2020 – aktualisierter Stand für Deutschland.
- DIVI IntensivRegister (2020) DIVI-Intensivregister Tagesreport vom 24.12.2020.
- Mostert C, Hentschker C, Scheller-Kreinsen D et al. (2021) Auswirkungen der COVID-19-Pandemie auf die Krankenhausleistungen im Jahr 2020. In: Klauber J, Wasem J, Beivers A et al. (Hrsg) Krankenhaus-Report 2021. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, S. 277–306
- Schilling J, Buda S, Fischer M et al. (2021) Retrospektive Phaseneinteilung der COVID-19-Pandemie in Deutschland bis Februar 2021. Epid Bull (15):8–17
- Schilling J, Tolksdorf K, Marquis A et al. (2021) [The different periods of COVID-19 in Germany: a descriptive analysis from January 2020 to February 2021]. Bundesgesundheitsb – Gesundheitsforsch – Gesundheitsschutz 64(9):1093–1106
- Robert Koch-Institut (2020) Täglicher Lagebericht des RKI zur Coronavirus-Krankheit-2019 (COVID-19): 31.12.2020 – aktualisierter Stand für Deutschland. Berlin
- Robert Koch-Institut (RKI), Sozio-oekonomisches Panel (SOEP) am Deutschen Institut für Wirtschaftsforschung (DIW Berlin) (2021) Corona-Monitoring bundesweit (RKI-SOEP-Studie) – Überblick zu ersten Ergebnissen.
- Robert Koch-Institut (2021) Epidemiologischer Steckbrief zu SARS-CoV-2 und COVID-19. www.rki.de/covid-19-steckbrief (Stand: 14.07.2021)
- Kamps BS, Hoffmann C (2021) Clinical Presentation Asymptomatic cases. In: Kamps BS, Hoffmann C (Hrsg) COVID Reference. Steinhäuser Verlag
- Bundesregierung (2020) Coronavirus-Infektionen: Besprechung der Bundeskanzlerin mit den Regierungschefinnen und Regierungschefs der Länder am 12. März 2020. https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/themen/coronavirus/beschluss-zu-corona-1730292 (Stand: 30.06.2021)
- Universität Erfurt (2020) COVID-19 Snapshot Monitoring (COSMO), Version 17-01. https://projekte.uni-erfurt.de/ cosmo2020/archiv/17-01/cosmo-analysis.html (Stand: 14.10.2021)
- Heidemann C, Paprott R, Huebl L et al. (2020) Selbst eingeschätzte medizinische Versorgung im Verlauf der SARS-CoV-2-Pandemie in Deutschland: Ergebnisse der COSMO-Studie. Epid Bull (46):3–10

- AOK Hessen (2020) Fast jeder Fünfte hat auf Praxisbesuch verzichtet https://www.aok.de/pk/hessen/inhalt/fast-jederfuenfte-hat-auf-praxisbesuch-verzichtet/
- Damerow S, Rommel A, Prütz F et al. (2020) Die gesundheitliche Lage in Deutschland in der Anfangsphase der COVID-19-Pandemie. Zeitliche Entwicklung ausgewählter Indikatoren der Studie GEDA 2019/2020-EHIS. JoHM 5(4):3–22
- 18. Bundesministerium für Gesundheit (2020) Ein neuer Alltag auch für den Klinikbetrieb in Deutschland. https://www.bundesgesundheitsministerium.de/fileadmin/ Dateien/3_Downloads/C/Coronavirus/Faktenpapier_ Neuer_Klinikalltag.pdf (Stand: 14.10.2021)
- 19. Mangiapane S, Zhu L, Kretschmann J et al. (2021) Veränderung der vertragsärztlichen Leistungsinanspruchnahme während der COVID-Krise: Tabellarischer Trendreport für das Jahr 2020. Zentralinstitut für die kassenärztliche Versorgung in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland (Zi)
- 20. Leibniz-Institut für Wirtschaftsforschung, Technische Universität Berlin (2021) Analysen zum Leistungsgeschehen der Krankenhäuser und zur Ausgleichspauschale in der Corona-Krise Ergebnisse für den Zeitraum Januar bis Dezember 2020. RWI, Essen
- 21. IQM (2020) Effekte der SARS-CoV-2 Pandemie auf die stationäre Versorgung im ersten Halbjahr 2020: Eine Analyse der §21 Routinedaten an 421 Kliniken der Initiative Qualitätsmedizin (IQM) – 26. Oktober 2020 / 26. November 2020. (30.06.2021), Berlin. https://www.initiative-qualitaetsmedizin.de/covid-19-pandemie/halbjahresanalyseeffekte-der-sars-cov-2-pandemie-im-ersten-halbjahr-2020 (Stand: 14.10.2021)
- 22. IQM (2021) Effekte der SARS-CoV-2 Pandemie auf die stationäre Versorgung. Eine Analyse der §21 Routinedaten von 307 Krankenhäusern der Initiative Qualitätsmedizin (IQM) – Datenstand Mai 2021. Berlin. https://www.initiative-qualitaetsmedizin.de/covid-19-pandemie/monatlicheanalyse-jan-2020-bis-mai-2021 (Stand: 14.10.2021)
- Institut f
 ür das Entgeltsystem im Krankenhaus GmbH (2021) InEK DatenBrowser https://datenbrowser.inek.org/
- 24. Institut für das Entgeltsystem im Krankenhaus GmbH (2021) Handbuch InEK DatenBrowser. https://datenbrowser. inek.org/assets/manual/InekDatenBrowser.pdf (Stand: 22.07.2021)
- 25. Günster C, Drogan D, Hentschker C et al. (2020) WIdO-Report: Entwicklung der Krankenhausfallzahlen während des Coronavirus-Lockdowns. Nach ICD-Diagnosekapiteln und ausgewählten Behandlungsanlässen. Wissenschaftliches Institut der AOK (WIdO), Berlin
- 26.WIdO (2021) WIdO-Analyse zu Krankenhausbehandlungen in der zweiten Pandemiewelle: Erneute Fallzahlrückgänge bei planbaren Eingriffen und Notfällen. Pressemitteilung vom 30.03.2021. Wissenschaftliches Institut der AOK (WIdO), Berlin
- 27. WIdO (2021) WIdO-Analyse: Auch in der dritten Pandemiewelle wieder Fallzahlrückgänge in den Krankenhäusern. Pressemitteilung vom 29.07.2021, Berlin

- 28. Zentralinstitut für die kassenärztliche Versorgung in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland (2021) Bundesweite vertragsärztliche Abrechnungsdaten zur Krebsfrüherkennung und onkologischen Versorgung 2019 und 2020, persönliche Mitteilung
- 29. Kooperationsgemeinschaft Mammographie GbR (2020) Geschäftsbericht 2020. Berlin
- 30. Techniker Krankenkasse (2021) Während Corona: Weniger Schleswig-Holsteiner gehen zur Krebsfrüherkennung. Pressemitteilung aus Schleswig-Holstein vom 02.02.2021
- DAK-Gesundheit (2021) Krebsfrüherkennung: Rückgang in der Corona-Pandemie. DAK-Sonderanalyse verzeichnet rund 18 Prozent weniger Vorsorge-Screenings in 2020. Pressemitteilung vom 04.05.2021, Hamburg
- 32. Gemeinsamer Bundesausschuss (Hrsg) (2020) Richtlinie des Gemeinsamen Bundesausschusses für organisierte Krebsfrüherkennungsprogramme in der Fassung vom 19. Juli 2018, zuletzt geändert am 18. Juni 2020. https://www.g-ba.de/downloads/62-492-2237/oKFE-RL-2020-06-18-iK-2020-08-28.pdf (Stand: 27.09.2021)
- 33. Piontek D, Klagges S, Schubotz B et al. (2021) Documented New Cases of Cancer in the Clinical Cancer Registries of the German State of Saxony During the COVID-19 Pandemic. Dtsch Arztebl Int 118(18):328–329
- 34. Stang A, Kuhling L, Khil L et al. (2020) Drop in Cancer Reporting by Pathologists in North Rhine-Westphalia, Germany, During the COVID-19 Lockdown. Dtsch Arztebl Int 117(51-52):886-887
- 35. Voigtländer S, Hakimhashemi A, Inwald EC et al. (2021) The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on cancer incidence and treatment by cancer stage in Bavaria, Germany. Deutsches Aerzteblatt Online
- 36. Peacock HM, Tambuyzer T, Verdoodt F et al. (2021) Decline and incomplete recovery in cancer diagnoses during the COVID-19 pandemic in Belgium: a year-long, population-level analysis. ESMO Open 6(4):100197
- Dinmohamed AG, Visser O, Verhoeven RHA et al. (2020) Fewer cancer diagnoses during the COVID-19 epidemic in the Netherlands. Lancet Oncol 21(6):750-751
- 38. Dinmohamed AG, Cellamare M, Visser O et al. (2020) The impact of the temporary suspension of national cancer screening programmes due to the COVID-19 epidemic on the diagnosis of breast and colorectal cancer in the Netherlands. J Hematol Oncol 13(1):147
- 39. Uyl-de Groot CA, Schuurman MS, Huijgens PC et al. (2020) [Fewer cancer diagnoses during the COVID-19 epidemic according to diagnosis, age and region]. TSG:1–8
- 40. Erdmann F, Wellbrock M, Trubenbach C et al. (2021) Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on incidence, time of diagnosis and delivery of healthcare among paediatric oncology patients in Germany in 2020: Evidence from the German Childhood Cancer Registry and a qualitative survey. Lancet Reg Health Eur:100188
- van de Haar J, Hoes LR, Coles CE et al. (2020) Caring for patients with cancer in the COVID-19 era. Nat Med 26(5):665-671

- 42. European Society for Medical Oncology (2021) Cancer patient management during the COVID-19 pandemic. https://www.esmo.org/guidelines/cancer-patient-managementduring-the-covid-19-pandemic (Stand: 22.09.2021)
- aerzteblatt.de (2021) Studie: Weniger Krebsbehandlungen im und nach Lockdown 2020. https://www.aerzteblatt.de/ nachrichten/120157/Studie-Weniger-Krebsbehandlungenim-und-nach-Lockdown-2020 (Stand: 14.10.2021)
- 44. Reichardt P, Bollmann A, Hohenstein S et al. (2021) Decreased Incidence of Oncology Admissions in 75 Helios Hospitals in Germany during the COVID-19 Pandemic. Oncol Res Treat 44(3):71-75
- 45. Williamson EJ, Walker AJ, Bhaskaran K et al. (2020) Factors associated with COVID-19-related death using OpenSAFELY. Nature 584(7821):430-436
- 46.Gunster C, Busse R, Spoden M et al. (2021) 6-month mortality and readmissions of hospitalized COVID-19 patients: A nationwide cohort study of 8,679 patients in Germany. PLoS One 16(8):e0255427
- 47. Clift AK, Coupland CAC, Keogh RH et al. (2021) COVID-19 Mortality Risk in Down Syndrome: Results From a Cohort Study of 8 Million Adults. Ann Intern Med 174(4):572-576
- 48. Docherty AB, Harrison EM, Green CA et al. (2020) Features of 20 133 UK patients in hospital with covid-19 using the ISARIC WHO Clinical Characterisation Protocol: prospective observational cohort study. BMJ 369:m1985
- 49. Network C-IGobotR, the C-ICUI (2021) Clinical characteristics and day-90 outcomes of 4244 critically ill adults with COVID-19: a prospective cohort study. Intensive Care Med 47(1):60–73
- 50. Lee LYW, Cazier J-B, Angelis V et al. (2020) COVID-19 mortality in patients with cancer on chemotherapy or other anticancer treatments: a prospective cohort study. The Lancet 395(10241):1919–1926
- Ludwig M, Jacob J, Basedow F et al. (2021) Clinical outcomes and characteristics of patients hospitalized for Influenza or COVID-19 in Germany. Int J Infect Dis 103:316–322
- 52. Karagiannidis C, Mostert C, Hentschker C et al. (2020) Case characteristics, resource use, and outcomes of 10 021 patients with COVID-19 admitted to 920 German hospitals: an observational study. The Lancet Respiratory Medicine 8(9):853–862
- 53. Jacobs K, Kuhlmey A, Greß S et al. (Hrsg) (2021) Pflege-Report 2021. Springer, Berlin
- 54. Universität Bremen (2020) Zur Situation der Langzeitpflege in Deutschland während der Corona-Pandemie: Ergebnisse einer Online-Befragung in Einrichtungen der (teil)stationären und ambulanten Langzeitpflege. Institut für Public Health und Pflegeforschung (IPP), SOCIUM Forschungszentrum Ungleichheit und Sozialpolitik, Bremen
- 55. Schweickert B, Klingenberg A, Haller S et al. (2021) COVID-19-Ausbrüche in deutschen Alten- und Pflegeheimen. Epid Bull (18):3–29
- 56. Passamonti F, Cattaneo C, Arcaini L et al. (2020) Clinical characteristics and risk factors associated with COVID-19 severity in patients with haematological malignancies in Italy: a retrospective, multicentre, cohort study. Lancet Haematol 7(10):e737-e745

- 57. Berghoff AS, Gansterer M, Bathke AC et al. (2020) SARS-CoV-2 Testing in Patients With Cancer Treated at a Tertiary Care Hospital During the COVID-19 Pandemic. J Clin Oncol 38(30):3547-3554
- 58. Marschner S, Corradini S, Rauch J et al. (2020) SARS-CoV-2 prevalence in an asymptomatic cancer cohort – results and consequences for clinical routine. Radiat Oncol 15(1):165
- 59. Berger JM, Gansterer M, Trutschnig W et al. (2021) SARS-CoV-2 screening in cancer outpatients during the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic : Conclusions for crisis response at a high-volume oncology center. Wien Klin Wochenschr 133(17-18):909-914
- 60. Moss C, Dolly S, Russell B et al. (2020) One Piece of the Jigsaw for the Cancer Recovery Strategy: Prevalence of COVID-19 in Patients With Cancer. Cancer Control 27(3):1073274820950844
- 61. Angelis V, Tippu Z, Joshi K et al. (2020) Defining the true impact of coronavirus disease 2019 in the at-risk population of patients with cancer. Eur J Cancer 136:99–106
- 62. Lievre A, Turpin A, Ray-Coquard I et al. (2020) Risk factors for Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) severity and mortality among solid cancer patients and impact of the disease on anticancer treatment: A French nationwide cohort study (GCO-002 CACOVID-19). Eur J Cancer 141:62–81
- 63. Ruthrich MM, Giessen-Jung C, Borgmann S et al. (2021) COVID-19 in cancer patients: clinical characteristics and outcome-an analysis of the LEOSS registry. Ann Hematol 100(2):383-393
- 64. Garassino MC, Whisenant JG, Huang LC et al. (2020) COVID-19 in patients with thoracic malignancies (TERAVOLT): first results of an international, registry-based, cohort study. Lancet Oncol 21(7):914-922

- 65. Kuderer NM, Choueiri TK, Shah DP et al. (2020) Clinical impact of COVID-19 on patients with cancer (CCC19): a cohort study. Lancet 395(10241):1907-1918
- 66. Wise-Draper TM, Desai A, Elkrief A et al. (2020) LBA71 Systemic cancer treatment-related outcomes in patients with SARS-CoV-2 infection: A CCC19 registry analysis. Annals of Oncology 31:S1201-S1202
- 67. Lee AJX, Purshouse K (2021) COVID-19 and cancer registries: learning from the first peak of the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic. Br J Cancer 124(11):1777–1784
- 68. Pinato DJ, Scotti L, Gennari A et al. (2021) Determinants of enhanced vulnerability to coronavirus disease 2019 in UK patients with cancer: a European study. Eur J Cancer 150:190–202
- 69. Lee LYW, Cazier JB, Starkey T et al. (2020) COVID-19 prevalence and mortality in patients with cancer and the effect of primary tumour subtype and patient demographics: a prospective cohort study. Lancet Oncol 21(10):1309–1316
- 70. Espinar JB (2020) Defining COVID-19 outcomes in thoracic cancer patients: TERAVOLT (Thoracic cancERs international coVid 19 cOLlaboraTion). Annals of Oncology 31:S1204–S1205
- Vijenthira A, Gong IY, Fox TA et al. (2020) Outcomes of patients with hematologic malignancies and COVID-19: a systematic review and meta-analysis of 3377 patients. Blood 136(25):2881-2892
- 72. Johannesen TB, Smeland S, Aaserud S et al. (2021) COVID-19 in Cancer Patients, Risk Factors for Disease and Adverse Outcome, a Population-Based Study From Norway. Front Oncol 11:652535
- 73. Robert Koch-Institut (2021) SurvNet-Cube COVID-19. Berlin

2 Methodological aspects

2.1 Estimating the completeness of case registration by the epidemiological cancer registries

The usefulness of population-based data on cancer largely depends on the extent to which all new cases of cancer are registered. Since 2010, the German Centre for Cancer Registry Data (ZfKD) has estimated the completeness of the data collected by the epidemiological cancer registries in all federal states. The estimate is made with the help of an internationally recognized indicator, the ratio of mortality to incidence. For a particular cancer diagnosis, this ratio (the M/I index) should be fairly constant from region to region, provided that diagnostics and therapy and thus also the survival prospects of cancer patients do not differ significantly between regions. With the help of the M/I index in a reference region that is assumed to be complete, and using mortality figures from the region in which registration completeness is to be estimated (the study region), the expected incidence for the study region is estimated and compared with the number of cases actually collected there. Cases only identified via death certificates (DCO) were not included in these calculations. The completeness of each registry in the reference region is also estimated by comparison with the respective expected values.

The following criteria were established a number of years ago for the selection of registries for the reference region:

- Comprehensive cancer registration for at least ten years
- Average completeness for all cancers combined over the last ten years above 90% and over 80% for each individual year
- Average proportion of DCO cases (cases registered only via death certificate) for all cancers combined below 15% over the last ten years or from the sixth year after the start of registration

The composition of the reference region has been slightly modified several times in recent years based on the data situation; currently it consists of the cancer registries of Bavaria, Bremen, Hamburg, Lower Saxony, North Rhine-Westphalia, Saarland and Schleswig-Holstein.

According to the principle described above, sex-specific expected values are calculated for six age groups and 16 (for women) or 15 (for men) diagnosis groups.

If age-specific mortality in the study region averaged fewer than five deaths per year, the modelled incidence rate in the corresponding age group in the reference region was used to calculate the expected number of new cases instead of the quotient of incidence and mortality. The estimated completeness for each diagnosis group results from the quotient of the observed and expected case numbers summed up over age group and sex. The completeness for all cancers combined is in turn estimated by summing the observed and expected values for all diagnosis groups and calculating their quotient.

Limitations of the described procedure arise foremost when the cancer-specific mortality is low overall or in relation to the corresponding incidence (testicular cancer, malignant melanoma, thyroid cancer), or when the ratio of mortality to incidence in fact differs between regions. This can be the case, for example, if utilization of cancer screening differs among the federal states or, as in the case of mammography screening, an early detection program is introduced at different times. A regionally varying distribution of tumour stages at diagnosis or different subtypes of a cancer diagnosis (for example in the case of thyroid cancer) can also lead to incorrect estimates.

According to the current completeness estimate for diagnosis year 2018, eight cancer registries in western Germany achieved over 95% completeness. Completeness in two other registries is between 90% and 95%. It was not yet possible to provide sufficient data from the Joint Cancer Registry for the new federal states and Berlin (GKR) for the years 2016 to 2018 (see Chapter 1.2). Therefore, on the basis of the data available to the ZfKD, no reliable statements can currently be made about the completeness of registration in these federal states. However, it can be assumed that in the course of the nationwide conversion to comprehensive clinical-epidemiological cancer registration, a sufficient completeness of cancer registration has already been or will soon be achieved in these federal states as well

2.2 Estimating cancer incidence in Germany

The nationwide cancer incidence presented here comprise results partly from the counted cases and partly from the results of a mixed Poisson regression model. To estimate nationwide incidence, registries and diagnosis years were identified in which the following quality criteria regarding >all cancers< were fulfilled: State-wide coverage for at least 10 years, and an estimated completeness of at least 90% over

Figure 2.2.1

the last five years. In addition, the annual DCO proportion in these five years must not exceed 15%. In years in which registries fulfilled these quality criteria, incident cases registered there were used as reference data for the regression and were directly counted for the nationwide incidence estimate. In years in which registries did not meet the quality criteria, incident cases were estimated using the regression model.

In the regression, incidence was modelled by cancer-specific mortality, population size and year of diagnosis. In addition, differences between incidence rates in the registries were accounted for by registry-specific parameters (axis intercepts as random effects) in the model. The regression was fitted to the reference data, stratified by sex, diagnosis and age group. Four registries did not yet meet the above quality criteria for any year: Baden-Württemberg, Berlin, Hesse and Saxony-Anhalt. For these registries, the incidences were first estimated for the years 2011 to 2013 using the ratio of incidence to mortality in the reference data and the mortality in the respective federal state. As with the reference data, these estimated incidences were used to fit the regression parameters so that specific characteristics of the registries could be considered.

The nationwide annual incidence is thus the sum of the counted cases from registries that fulfilled the quality criteria in the respective diagnosis year and the estimated incidence in the other registries. The proportion of counted cases in the nationwide incidence will increase as more registries meet the criteria for completeness, allowing a smooth transition from »estimating« to »counting« with an improvement in data quality.

The incidence of non-melanoma skin cancers (ICD-10 C44) was estimated with the same approach. However, due to the low mortality, there are no estimates for the completeness of coverage for these diagnoses. The reference region consisted of six registries (Schleswig-Holstein, Lower Saxony, North Rhine-Westphalia, Rhineland-Palatinate, Saarland and Mecklenburg-Western Pomerania) whose data were considered to be complete, at least for one period of time. Due to the data situation, nationwide incidence estimates were limited to the period 2006 to 2018. Estimated non-melanoma skin cancer incidence is associated with overall more uncertainty than the results for other cancers. Incidence of all cancers combined (Chapter 3.1), does not include non-melanoma skin cancer, as is customary internationally.



Time intervals for which cancer registries provided reference data on incidence for all cancer sites except non-melanoma skin cancer (C44)

2.3 Indicators and data presentation

The measures and graphical representations used in the results chapters are explained below.

Age-specific rates

The age-specific rate is calculated by dividing the number of cancer cases or deaths from cancer in a certain age group by the corresponding number of women or men of that age in the population. The graphical representation of these rates, stratified by sex, shows the correlation between age and incidence or mortality. The age-specific incidence rates are given as annual incident cases per 100,000 residents of the respective age group.

Age-standardised rates

As the presentation of age-specific incidence rates for women and men in this report shows, cancer incidence rates generally increase considerably with increasing age. Therefore, if one wants to compare incidence or mortality in different countries and regions or in the same population at different points in time, differences in the age structure of the populations to be compared must first be compensated for with the help of age standardisation. For this purpose, the observed age-specific rates are first weighted according to the proportion of a selected (fictitious) >standard population< in the respective age groups. Then the weighted rates are summed up across all age groups. The age-standardised rate calculated in this way indicates how many incident cases or deaths per 100,000 persons would be observed in a population if it had the same age structure as the selected standard population. In this report, the >old European standard population was used.

Incidence and mortality risks

Age-specific incidence and mortality rates can also be interpreted as a measure of the age- and sex-specific risk of developing or dving from a specific cancer within one year. In order to make this form of risk communication more descriptive, the 10-year and lifetime risks of developing or dying from a certain cancer were calculated as a function of age and sex. In addition to the usual representation in percent, the results are also given as one per N persons of the same age and sex. So-called »competing risks« were included, i.e. it was taken into account that, for example, a 75-year-old man may, with a certain probability, die due to a cause other than cancer within the next ten years. Similarly, the lifetime risk was calculated, i.e. the risk of developing cancer within a person's remaining expected lifetime. Only current incidence and mortality rates as well as overall life expectancy are included in the calculations; possible future developments of these values were not considered. Furthermore, these results are to be seen as average values for the population in Germany; individual risks can differ considerably due to the presence or absence of relevant risk factors. The programme >DevCan¹, developed by the National Cancer Institute in the USA, was used to calculate these risks.

International comparison

In order to assess the estimated cancer incidence and cancer mortality in Germany in an international context, current age-standardised incidence and mortality rates from Germany's neighbouring countries as well as from England, Finland, Sweden and the USA were used. References for data sources can be found in the appendix (Chapter 5.5), where any deviating time periods are also noted. International data were included without checking plausibility or completeness; an underestimation of some rates seems possible, especially regarding incidence. Some countries group ICD-10 codes somewhat differently from groups used in Germany, which may limit comparability (see corresponding footnotes).

Median age at diagnosis and death

Median ages at cancer diagnosis and at death were calculated using an approximation formula from the incidence estimates and from the official cause of death statistics of the Federal Statistical Office, which are only available for 5-year age groups.

Mortality

Cancer mortality is based on the annual number of deaths due to cancer according to the official cause of death statistics. For this purpose, each death is assigned an underlying cause of death, and nationwide age- and sex-specific statistics are published. The mortality rates are calculated by dividing the annual number of deaths by the size of the population and are presented per 100,000 persons. In this report, the absolute number of deaths as well as crude and age-standardised mortality rates (old European standard) are reported from 1999 to 2019. The data source is the official cause of death statistics of the Federal Statistical Office (www.gbe-bund.de).

Projected cancer incidence in 2022

In order to estimate the number of cancer cases for the year 2022, current trends in age- and sex-specific incidence rates were analysed for each diagnosis presented in this report. For this purpose, the joinpoint method was used, in which regression models are used to identify points in time at which a statistically significant change in temporal trends (*·joinpoints ·)* occurs. For the projections, the average annual change since the last trend change was extrapolated to 2022. The age- and sex-specific rates for 2022 determined in this way were multiplied by the corresponding figures from the 14th coordinated population forecast of the Federal Statistical Office (Variant 2) in order to calculate the projected numbers of incident cases.

Regional comparison

The estimated age-standardised incidence rates (old European standard) in the federal states for the period 2017 to 2018 are shown in comparison with the corresponding estimates for Germany; for the reference regions the rates reflect the reported incidence (see Chapter 2.2). For the same period, age-standardised mortality rates by diagnosis and sex are presented for all federal states in comparison to nationwide mortality.

Crude rates

For a given cancer diagnosis and population, the crude rate of incidence or mortality is calculated by dividing the total number of cancer cases (incidence) or the total number of deaths due to cancer (mortality) in a given time period by the total number of all women or men in the respective population (here: resident population of Germany). The result is given as the number of cases or deaths per 100,000 residents per year. In contrast to the age-standardised rate, the crude rate is strongly dependent on the age structure of a population.

Survival rates

The results of the survival analyses in this report describe average survival prospects after a cancer diagnosis for people over 15 years old at the time of diagnosis. Absolute and relative survival rates from 1 to 10 years after diagnosis were calculated. Absolute survival rates represent the proportion of patients who are still alive a certain length of time after their diagnosis. For example, an absolute 5-year survival of 80% means that 80 out of 100 people with a certain type of cancer survived the first five years after their diagnosis.

Relative survival rates, on the other hand, depict cancer-related mortality by calculating the quotient of the absolute survival of cancer patients and the expected survival of persons the same age and sex in the general population. A relative 5-year survival of 100 % thus means that within five years of diagnosis, just as many persons with cancer have died as would have been expected without this diagnosis. The relative survival is always higher than the corresponding absolute survival. The expected survival was calculated with the so-called Ederer II method using the German period mortality tables of the Federal Statistical Office.

On the basis of previously defined data quality criteria, data from Schleswig-Holstein, Hamburg, Lower Saxony, Saarland as well as from the administrative district of Münster (North Rhine-Westphalia) were included in the current survival time calculations.

Relative 5-year survival rates by tumour stage (and sex) are also presented. For these analyses, only those cases were included whose tumour stage had been coded according to the seventh edition of the TNM classification. For some diagnoses (e.g. leukaemias and lymphomas), other characteristics were chosen for stratification.

In order to estimate as up-to-date survival prospects as possible, the so-called period method was used. This method considers the survival of persons who lived during a certain period of time (here: 2017 to 2018).

The presented ranges of 5- and 10-year survival show the respective lowest and highest survival in the individual regions included. For these results, only regions with a standard error of estimated survival of less than 7.0 were considered. If this criterion was met by fewer than four regions, the range was not shown. This range is most likely only to a very small extent indicative of potential differences in the quality of care: Differences in data quality or in the proportion of DCO cases may play a role, as may fluctuations due to chance, especially in the smaller federal states. Methodological differences between the registries, especially the trace-back of DCO cases (>follow-back<), which is not carried out everywhere, can also influence the results. Substantially fewer persons with cancer are alive 10 years after diagnosis than 5 years after diagnosis. For this reason, registry-specific 10-year survival has a greater statistical uncertainty than 5-year survival. Therefore, the values in the ranges of relative 10-year survival may be slightly higher than the corresponding values for 5-year survival.

Overall, it can be assumed that survival rates for Germany are slightly overestimated, at least for cancers with an unfavourable prognosis, although this probably also applies to most internationally published results.

Distribution of tumour stages

The spread of solid malignant tumours at diagnosis in 2017 to 2018 by sex was evaluated using the TNM classification. Since the 8th edition of the TNM classification was published in 2017 and contains far-reaching changes for some diagnoses, stage distribution was shown separately for the 7th and 8th editions. The proportion of cases with missing stage and the proportion of DCO cases cannot be reliably assigned to a specific edition, so these proportions were calculated using all cases diagnosed in 2017 and 2018; only cases with valid stages were included in the figures. In addition to the size or spread of the primary tumour (T), the UICC stages (I to IV) shown also consider the lymph node status (N) and any distant metastasis (M). UICC stages were assigned using the SEER TNM Registrar Staging Assistant Version 1.9 (https://staging.seer.cancer.gov/tnm/home/1.9/). Here, missing information on M is evaluated as Mo (no metastases), while missing information on N leads to a missing UICC stage in most cases. The proportion of cases with missing stage also includes those cases for which no TNM or UICC stage is intended due to the histology; this pertains to sarcomas, among other cancers. For the distribution of tumour stage, the data from all registries except the Joint Cancer Registry of the new federal states and Berlin were included.

Prevalence (up to 25 years after diagnosis)

Prevalence refers to the number of people who are alive at a given point in time (here 31 December 2018) and have previously been diagnosed with cancer. For example, the 5-year prevalence only considers people who have been diagnosed with cancer within the last 5 years. The prevalence was estimated according to Pisani's method² using the incidence estimate for Germany (see Chapter 2.2) and survival rates derived according to the Kaplan-Meier method. To estimate the 25-year prevalence, the incidence estimate had to be extended to the year 1993. Survival rate estimates excluded data of persons who had most likely died. but whose death or date of death was not known to the cancer registry (e.g. after moving to another federal state). Furthermore, survival rates were corrected for the proportion of incident cases for which information was only available from death certificates (Death Certificate Only or DCO cases)³. Due to the corrections, all registries except Berlin and Saxony-Anhalt could be included in survival estimates.

Further analyses

Additional analyses, for example a breakdown of incidence by histology or more precise tumour location, can be found for some cancers in this report or on the website of the Centre for Cancer Registry Data (www.krebsdaten.de/english). In this edition, these analyses are based on data from all population-based cancer registries except the Joint Cancer Registry of the new federal states and Berlin (GKR).

References

- 1 DevCan: Probability of Developing or Dying of Cancer Software, Version 6.7.9. Surveillance Research Program, Statistical Methodology and Applications, National Cancer Institute, 2012. http://surveillance.cancer.gov/devcan/
- 2 Pisani, P., Bray, F., & Parkin, D. M. (2002). Estimates of the world-wide prevalence of cancer for 25 sites in the adult population. Int J Cancer, 97(1), 72-81. doi:10.1002/ijc.1571
- 3 Dahm S., Bertz J., Barnes B. & Kraywinkel K. (2018) A mixed linear model controlling for case underascertainment across multiple cancer registries estimated time trends in survival. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology, 97C, 2018, pp. 123–133

3 Results

3.0 Overview of incident cancer cases and cancer deaths

Figure 3.0.1

Nost frequent tumour sites as percent of all new cancer cases in Germany 2018 not including non-melanoma skin cancer (C44)



Figure 3.0.2 Most frequent tumour sites when cancer was cause of death in Germany 2018



Table 3.0.1

Estimated numbers of incident cancer cases and numbers of deaths from cancer in Germany 2018

Source for numbers of deaths from cancer: Official cause of death statistics, Federal Statistical Office, Wiesbaden

		incide	No. of ent cases	Inciden	ce rate ¹	No. c	of deaths	Morta	ity rate ¹
Cancer site	ICD-10	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Oral cavity and pharynx	C00-C14	4,490	9,820	6.8	17.2	1,442	3,970	1.9	6.6
Oesophagus	C15	1,840	5,710	2.4	9.3	1,358	4,278	1.6	6.8
Stomach	C16	5,560	9,200	6.8	14.3	3,674	5,187	4.1	7.7
Small intestine	C17	1,160	1,520	1.7	2.5	346	407	0.4	0.6
Colon and rectum	C18-C20	26,710	33,920	32.7	52.1	11,008	13,240	11.3	18.9
Anus	C21	1,530	800	2.4	1.4	336	221	0.4	0.4
Liver	C22	2,820	6,690	3.5	10.3	2,689	5,301	3.0	7.7
Gallbladder and biliary tract	C23, C24	2,700	2,380	3.0	3.5	2,017	1,706	2.1	2.4
Pancreas	C25	9,160	9,860	10.8	15.1	9,143	9,189	9.9	13.5
Nasal cavity, nasal sinuses and middle ea	r C30, C31	460	660	0.7	1.1	72	134	0.1	0.2
Larynx	C32	540	2,770	0.8	4.6	203	1,201	0.3	1.8
Lung	C33, C34	21,930	35,290	31.5	55.3	16,514	28,365	22.0	42.8
Bone and articular cartilage	C40, C41	360	500	0.7	1.1	184	268	0.3	0.5
Malignant melanoma of the skin	C43	10,880	12,010	18.9	20.2	1,176	1,766	1.4	2.6
Non-melanoma skin cancer	C44	94,200	105,230	122.4	152.2	430	536	0.3	0.7
Mesothelioma	C45	340	1,290	0.4	1.8	269	1,092	0.3	1.4
Soft tissue without mesothelioma	C46-C49	2,160	2,140	3.4	3.8	943	913	1.3	1.5
Breast	C50	69,900	720	112.6	1.1	18,591	195	22.8	0.3
Vulva	C51	3,270		4.4		957		1.0	
Vagina	C52	470		0.6		186		0.2	
Cervix	C53	4,320		8.6		1,612		2.6	
Uterus	C54, C55	10,860		15.9		2,631		3.0	
Ovaries	C56	7,300		10.7		5,326		6.6	
Penis	C60		1,010		1.5		217		0.3
Prostate	C61		65,200		99.1		14,963		19.2
Testis	C62		4,160		10.4		178		0.4
Kidney	C64	5,480	9,350	7.6	15.4	1,931	3,108	1.9	4.5
Renal pelvis and ureter	C65, C66	790	1,310	0.9	1.9	113	170	0.1	0.2
Bladder	C67	4,770	13,500	5.5	19.7	1,840	3,862	1.7	5.1
Еуе	C69	230	290	0.4	0.6	134	131	0.2	0.2
Central nervous system	C70-C72	3,130	4,100	5.4	7.8	2,615	3,441	3.9	5.9
Thyroid gland	C73	4,270	1,930	9.1	3.9	390	300	0.4	0.4
Without specification of site	C80	5,020	4,700	5.5	7.0	5,424	5,462	5.7	7.9
Hodgkin lymphoma	C81	1,100	1,440	2.5	3.2	124	197	0.1	0.3
Non-Hodgkin lymphoma	C82-C88	8,280	10,190	11.4	16.6	3,220	3,835	3.2	5.2
Multiple myeloma	C90	2,810	3,540	3.5	5.4	1,881	2,299	1.9	3.2
Leukaemia	C91–C95	5,310	6,870	7.6	11.5	3,682	4,588	3.9	6.5
Other cancer sites		2,750	2,310	3.8	3.8	2,760	4,090	2.9	5.7
All cancers	C00-C97	326,920	370,390	465.2	574.5	105,221	124,810	122.6	181.4
All cancers ²	C00-C97 w/oC44	232,720	265,170	342.9	422.3	104,791	124,274	122.3	180.7

¹ per 100,000 persons, age-standardised (old European Standard)
 ² not including non-melanoma skin cancer (C44)

3.1 All cancers

Table 3.1.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 Coo-C97 without C44

Incidence		2017		2018	Predic	tion for 2022
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	236,000	265,200	232,700	265,200	235,900	274,300
Crude incidence rate ¹	563.5	650.5	554.1	648.2	557.8	664.9
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	348.9	427.2	342.9	422.3	340.3	417.0
Median age at diagnosis	69	70	69	70		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	104,077	122,603	104,791	124,274	105,682	124,560
Crude mortality rate ¹	248.5	300.7	249.5	303.8	251.1	303.8
Age-standardised mortality rate $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1,2}$	123.0	181.4	122.3	180.7	121.3	177.1
Median age at death	76	75	77	75	77	75
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	779,300	796,700	1,356,900	1,344,700	2,311,600	2,129,300
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	59	51	48	39		
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	66	61	61	57		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent

Epidemiology

The term »all cancers« is used here to refer to all malignant neoplasms, including lymphomas and leukaemias. The definition of a malignant (invasive, i.e. invading surrounding tissue or spreading through the blood and lymphatic system) disease in this report is based solely on the current »International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems« (ICD-10, Chapter II). This classification into benign and malignant neoplasms is based on the biological behaviour of the neoplasm. It does not always reflect the clinical course of the diseases: some tumour diseases such as the noninvasive papillary carcinomas of the bladder and certain neoplasms of the haematopoietic organs (e.g. the myelodysplastic syndromes) are sometimes associated with greater risks and burdens for those affected than, for example, certain thyroid tumours which, although histologically malignant, have a very favourable prognosis. In the central nervous system, on the other hand, the threat of neoplasms depends less on their biological behaviour but on their localisation. The classification into benign, malignant and uncertain neoplasms also shows historical changes, for example in bladder tumours. For the sum of all malignant neoplasms (>all cancers«), non-melanotic skin cancers were not taken into account to facilitate international comparisons

and because, they contribute only very slightly to cancer mortality, despite their frequency (see Chapter 3.14).

Malignant neoplasms can originate from different cell types in the most diverse organs of the body. The starting point of most cancers are the internal and external body surfaces (epithelia). About 70% of tumours are adenocarcinomas originating from the glandular tissue alone. Another 15% or so are squamous cell carcinomas, malignant tumours of the transitional epithelium (urothelial carcinomas) and small cell carcinomas, which occur in the lungs, for example. Leukaemias and lymphomas originate from the blood-forming bone marrow and lymphatic tissues. In addition, malignant tumours can also originate in the connective and supporting tissue (including sarcomas), in the supporting cells of the nervous system (gliomas) or in the pigment-forming cells (melanomas).

According to estimates by the ZfKD, in 2018 a total of around 498,000 cancers were newly diagnosed in Germany. Of these, approximately 265,200 occurred in men and 232,700 in women. About half of the cases involved breast (70,600), prostate (65,200), colon (60,600) or lung (57,200) (Table 3.0.1). Between 2008 and 2018, the absolute number of new cancer cases has hardly changed for both sexes. Since for almost all types of cancer the risk of developing

the disease increases with age, theoretically an increase of around 1% per year could have been expected in recent years due to the rising number of older people in the population. If one adjusts for these demographic changes by means of age standardisation, a decrease in the incidence rates of 13% is shown for men and 9% for women within the last 10 years. These differences are mainly due to the contrary trends between the two sexes in lung cancer and other cancers promoted by cigarette smoking (see Chapter 3.12). The favourable incidence trends for stomach and colorectal cancer with decreases of more than 20% in the last 10 years have a high share in the declining age-standardised incidence rates for total cancer.

About 1.6 million people in Germany are living with a cancer that was diagnosed in the last 5 years. It is estimated that more than 4.4 million people have been diagnosed with cancer in the last 25 years, and the number of people who have ever been diagnosed with cancer is probably another 10% higher. The age-standardised mortality rates from cancer in Germany decreased by 12% for men and 5% for women between 2009 and 2019. Compared to the European Union as a whole, cancer mortality in Germany in 2016 was 2% higher for women and 6% lower for men (more recent figures for the EU are not yet available).

The relative 5-year survival rates are a measure of the survival chances of cancer patients compared to the general population of the same age and sex. They are highly dependent on the type of tumour and range from results below 20% for malignant tumours of the lung, liver and pancreas to values above 90% for malignant melanoma of the skin, testicular cancer and thyroid cancer (Figure 3.1.0).

Risk factors and early detection

For many cancers, the aetiology is unknown or the known triggers cannot be influenced. Prevention strategies are therefore only available for certain tumour types. However, some of these highly or partially preventable cancers affect many people. The World Health Organization (WHO) assumes that 30 to 50% of all cancer cases worldwide could be avoided through prevention. According to estimates by the German Cancer Research Center (DKFZ), at least 37% of all new cancer cases in Germany can be explained by preventable or at least influenceable risk factors.

Among these, tobacco consumption has the greatest significance. About 19 % of all cancer cases in Germany per year are attributable to smoking (attributable fraction). The role of obesity and lack of exercise has also been known for some time from observational, epidemiological studies. Possible biological mechanisms behind this association are

becoming clearer through recent research on metabolic syndrome. This chronic »metabolic imbalance« is associated with high blood pressure, high blood lipid and blood sugar levels. Inflammatory processes in the fatty tissue are probably involved in the development of cancer.

Among the diet-related individual factors, alcohol consumption plays an important role. Low consumption of fruit, vegetables or dietary fibre with an often simultaneously high intake of red and processed meat could be identified as a risk factor for several common tumour types. In observational studies, however, the influence of individual foods and their ingredients cannot always be separated from that of energy balance and other possible factors.

Another cancer risk factor accessible by preventive measures is the ultraviolet component of sunlight (UV radiation).

Many people in Germany overestimate the influence of pollutants and contaminants in food, as well as that of environmental influences or stress at the workplace. In individual cases, however, these factors may also play a significant role in the development of cancer in this country. Examples are the regionally naturally occurring noble gas radon, which is held responsible for about 6% of lung cancer cases in Germany, or former occupational asbestos exposure, which still leads to mesothelioma of the thoracic or peritoneal pleura due to the long latency period. Medical procedures can also increase the risk of cancer in individual cases: for example, diagnostic and therapeutic procedures associated with radiation exposure, cytostatics for chemotherapy, or hormone therapy for women in the menopause, which has been identified as a risk factor for breast cancer.

Chronic infections are now known to be risk factors for some common cancers; about 4% of new cancer cases in Germany can be attributed to them. Vaccinations or causal therapies can contribute to reducing the risk of cancer. This has been proven, for example, for vaccination against hepatitis B viruses as a protective factor against liver cancer. A similar effect can be expected as a result of HPV vaccination: In addition to reducing the incidence of cervical cancer, it should also reduce the incidence of tumours of the oropharynx, penis and anus, as well as the vulva and vagina. The prerequisite is that enough young people get vaccinated. Studies have already shown a significantly reduced rate of pre-cancerous lesions of the cervix for those who have been vaccinated, as well as a decrease in cervical carcinomas in women up to 30 years of age.

In addition to preventable risk factors, genetic causes can also increase the risk of developing cancer. Certain hereditary genetic alterations have been clearly identified as the cause of certain types of tumours, such as breast and ovarian cancer or colorectal cancer. In the course of tumour genome sequencing, more and more hereditary mutations are being found that can significantly increase the risk of developing certain tumours.

The most important, non-preventable risk factor for cancer is age, since the probability of developing cancer-causing genetic changes in human cells increases with age.

The relevant risk factors for certain cancers are described in more detail in the individual chapters.

The statutory cancer screening programme in Germany aims at the early diagnosis of malignant tumours of the skin and colorectum as well as breast cancer and cancers of the reproductive organs (especially cervical cancer) in women and prostate cancer in men. These measures are described in the corresponding chapters.

Figure 3.1.0 Relative 5-/10-year survival rates, by tumour site and sex, Germany 2017–2018 (period analysis)



Figure 3.1.1a

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 Coo-C97 without C44, Germany 1999-2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022

per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.1.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 Coo-C97 without C44, Germany 1999-2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.1.2

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 Coo-C97 without C44, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.1.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 Coo-C97 without C44, database 2018

	Risk of developing cancer						l	Mortality risk
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	e next 10 years		ever
35 years	2.2 %	(1 in 45)	41.8 %	(1 in 2)	0.3 %	(1 in 330)	19.9 %	(1 in 5)
45 years	4.8 %	(1 in 21)	40.6 %	(1 in 2)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)	19.7 %	(1 in 5)
55 years	8.2 %	(1 in 12)	38.0 %	(1 in 3)	2.5 %	(1 in 40)	19.1 %	(1 in 5)
65 years	12.8 %	(1 in 8)	33.4 %	(1 in 3)	4.9 %	(1 in 21)	17.5 %	(1 in 6)
75 years	16.2 %	(1 in 6)	25.7 %	(1 in 4)	7.8 %	(1 in 13)	14.4 %	(1 in 7)
Lifetime risk			42.3 %	(1 in 2)			19.8 %	(1 in 5)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	e next 10 years		ever
35 years	1.2 %	(1 in 85)	49.3 %	(1 in 2)	0.2 %	(1 in 460)	24.7 %	(1 in 4)
45 years	3.3 %	(1 in 30)	49.2 %	(1 in 2)	1.0 %	(1 in 110)	24.8 %	(1 in 4)
55 years	9.7 %	(1 in 10)	48.7 %	(1 in 2)	3.4 %	(1 in 30)	24.7 %	(1 in 4)
65 years	20.0 %	(1 in 5)	46.2 %	(1 in 2)	7.4 %	(1 in 13)	23.6 %	(1 in 4)
75 years	26.7 %	(1 in 4)	38.7 %	(1 in 3)	12.0 %	(1 in 8)	20.4 %	(1 in 5)
Lifetime risk			49.3 %	(1 in 2)			24.5 %	(1 in 4)

Figure 3.1.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex Not included because UICC stages are site-specific.

Figure 3.1.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C00-C97 without C44, Germany 2017-2018



Figure 3.1.5

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage and sex, ICD-10 Coo-C97 without C44, Germany 2016-2018 Not included because UICC stages are site-specific.

Figure 3.1.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 Coo-C97 without C44, 2017-2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.1.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 Coo-C97 without C44, 2017-2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



¹ Data for C00 to C97

² No data available

3.2 Oral cavity and pharynx

Table 3.2.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 Coo-C14

Incidence 2				2018	Predic	tion for 2022
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	4,560	9,800	4,490	9,820	4,900	9,700
Crude incidence rate ¹	10.9	24.0	10.7	24.0	11.6	23.5
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	7.0	17.4	6.8	17.2	7.0	16.0
Median age at diagnosis	66	63	66	64		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	1,402	3,963	1,442	3,970	1,479	3,888
Crude mortality rate ¹	3.3	9.7	3.4	9.7	3.5	9.5
Age-standardised mortality rate $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1,2}$	1.8	6.7	1.9	6.6	1.9	6.3
Median age at death	72	66	72	66	73	67
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 Years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	15,300	30,300	24,100	48,700	35,100	71,400
Absolute survival rate (2017-2018) ³	55 (54–61)	46 (44–49)	40 (38–49)	31 (29–34)		
Relative survival rate (2017-2018) ³	62 (61–67)	52 (50–56)	51 (49–62)	40 (38-44)		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

Cancers of the oral cavity and pharynx represent a heterogeneous group of malignant neoplasms. In terms of histology, 84% are squamous cell carcinomas, which originate in particular from the mucous membranes of the oral cavity, naso-, oropharynx and hypopharynx. About 3% of the neoplasms in the oral cavity and pharynx are adenocarcinomas, which occur mainly in the salivary glands. These cancers occur more frequently and two to three years earlier among men than among women. The age-standardised incidence rates increased in both sexes between 1999 and 2011. Since 2011, they have remained almost constant in women, and a slight decrease has even been observed in men. The corresponding mortality rates have declined slightly for men over the entire period, and remained almost unchanged for women.

Overall, women have a higher relative 5-year survival rate with 62% compared to men with 52%. The difference is due to a lower proportion of cancers of the floor of the mouth, tongue and pharynx in women which are promoted by tobacco and alcohol use and which are associated with lower survival rates. According to UICC tumour stage data which are currently available only for oral cavity cancers (Co₂ – Co₆), approximately one in three tumours of the oral cavity is diagnosed at early stage I in women, but only one in four cases in men.

Risk factors

The most important risk factors for developing cancer of the oral cavity and pharynx are all forms of tobacco and alcohol consumption. The effect is considerably increased if both factors are combined. Another main risk factor is chronic infections with human papillomavirus (HPV), especially with so-called high-risk viruses. HPV infections particularly cause cancers in the area of the oral pharynx (oropharynx), much less frequently in the oral cavity or other regions of the throat. Infections with Epstein-Barr viruses and the consumption of large quantities of food containing nitrosamines (e.g. salted fish) are also considered risk factors for nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Regarding carcinomas of the lip, UV radiation contributes to carcinogenesis.

There is evidence that an unbalanced diet low in vitamins with excessive consumption of meat and fried food may increase the risk.

Some rare pre-existing conditions increase the risk of cancer of the oral cavity and lips, among others.

A genetic predisposition for the development of carcinomas in the head and neck region is also assumed, since a clustered familial occurrence can sometimes be observed.



Figure 3.2.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 Coo-C14, Germany 1999-2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.2.2

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 Coo-C14, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.2.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 Coo-C14, database 2018

	Risk of developing cancer						ľ	Mortality risk
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,500)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 39,300)	0.3 %	(1 in 370)
45 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,100)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 7,300)	0.3 %	(1 in 370)
55 years	0.2 %	(1 in 520)	0.7 %	(1 in 140)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,800)	0.3 %	(1 in 390)
65 years	0.2 %	(1 in 420)	0.5 %	(1 in 190)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,300)	0.2 %	(1 in 460)
75 years	0.2 %	(1 in 490)	0.3 %	(1 in 310)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,200)	0.2 %	(1 in 630)
Lifetime risk			0.8 %	(1 in 120)			0.3 %	(1 in 370)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	0.1%	(1 in 1,600)	1.7 %	(1 in 58)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 10,200)	0.7 %	(1 in 140)
45 years	0.2 %	(1 in 420)	1.7 %	(1 in 60)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,600)	0.7 %	(1 in 140)
55 years	0.5 %	(1 in 190)	1.5 %	(1 in 67)	0.2 %	(1 in 480)	0.7 %	(1 in 150)
65 years	0.6 %	(1 in 170)	1.1 %	(1 in 95)	0.3 %	(1 in 380)	0.5 %	(1 in 190)
75 years	0.4 %	(1 in 230)	0.6 %	(1 in 170)	0.2 %	(1 in 460)	0.3 %	(1 in 320)
Lifetime risk			1.7 %	(1 in 59)			0.7 %	(1 in 140)

Figure 3.2.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C02–C06, Germany 2017–2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM.

The DCO proportion was 3%. For 30% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.





Figure 3.2.4





Figure 3.2.5

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM) and sex, ICD-10 C00-C14, Germany 2016-2018


Figure 3.2.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 Coo-C14, 2017-2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.2.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 COO-C14, 2017-2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



¹ Data without C10.1

3.3 Oesophagus

Table 3.3.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C15

Incidence		2017		2018	Predic	tion for 2022
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	1,660	5,600	1,840	5,710	2,000	6,300
Crude incidence rate ¹	4.0	13.7	4.4	14.0	4.8	15.2
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	2.3	9.3	2.4	9.3	2.6	9.7
Median age at diagnosis	71	67	71	68		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	1,233	4,266	1,358	4,278	1,332	4,510
Crude mortality rate ¹	2.9	10.5	3.2	10.5	3.2	11.0
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	1.5	6.8	1.6	6.8	1.6	7.0
Median age at death	74	70	75	69	75	70
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	3,300	10,300	4,800	14,800	6,700	21,000
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	21 (18–26)	22 (20–28)	16 (14–26)	15 (13–20)		
Relative survival rate (2017-2018) ³	24 (20–28)	26 (23-33)	21 (19–34)	21 (17–27)		

¹ per 100,000 persons² age-standardised (old European Standard)³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

Cancer of the oesophagus accounts for about 1.3% of all cancer deaths in women and 3.4% in men. Since 1999, the age-standardised mortality rates have changed only marginally for both women and men. In Germany, men develop oesophageal cancer three times more frequently and, at 68 years of age (2018), on average three years earlier than women. For both sexes, the incidence rates decrease slightly for the age groups below 60 years, while they tend to increase in the higher age groups.

Squamous cell carcinomas account for 43% of all cancers of the oesophagus. The proportion of adenocarcinomas, which occur almost exclusively at the junction with the stomach, has risen to 47% in recent years. In men, the proportion of adenocarcinomas with 51%, is now even considerably higher than that of squamous cell carcinomas. Oesophageal carcinoma is one of the cancers with unfavourable survival prospects, with relative 5-year survival rates of 24% and 26% for women and men respectively. Only just under one in three tumours is diagnosed at an early stage (UICC I/II).

Risk factors

Oesophageal cancer can be divided into squamous cell carcinoma and the slightly more common adenocarcinoma. Adenocarcinomas often arise due to gastroesophageal reflux disease (persistent reflux of gastric juice into the oesophagus – chronic heartburn). These conditions lead to mucosal changes in the lower part of the oesophagus: A so-called Barrett's oesophagus can be developed, which is considered a precancerous condition. Other important risk factors are obesity and smoking.

The main risk factors for squamous cell carcinoma of the oesophagus in Germany are tobacco and alcohol consumption, especially in combination: If both factors act together, the harmful effect is considerably increased.

A motility disorder of the oesophagus and the sphincter between the oesophagus and the stomach (achalasia) significantly increases the risk of both squamous cell and adenocarcinoma. A familial accumulation of cases of the disease is also known. Whether and to what extent hereditary predisposition or environmental factors play a role is still unclear.





Figure 3.3.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C15, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.3.2 Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C15, Germany 2017-2018

per 100,000



Table 3.3.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C15, database 2018

		R	isk of develo	oping cancer	r Mortality r				
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever		in the next 10 years		ever	
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 19,100)	0.3 %	(1 in 290)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 39,500)	0.3 %	(1 in 390)	
45 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,600)	0.3 %	(1 in 300)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 8,200)	0.3 %	(1 in 390)	
55 years	0.1%	(1 in 1,500)	0.3 %	(1 in 310)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,700)	0.3 %	(1 in 400)	
65 years	0.1%	(1 in 920)	0.3 %	(1 in 370)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,400)	0.2 %	(1 in 440)	
75 years	0.1%	(1 in 930)	0.2 %	(1 in 550)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,100)	0.2 %	(1 in 570)	
Lifetime risk			0.3 %	(1 in 300)			0.3 %	(1 in 390)	
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	e next 10 years		ever	
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 6,100)	1.0 %	(1 in 96)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 11,700)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	
45 years	0.1%	(1 in 1,100)	1.0 %	(1 in 97)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,700)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	
55 years	0.3 %	(1 in 380)	1.0 %	(1 in 100)	0.2 %	(1 in 560)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	
65 years	0.4 %	(1 in 250)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	0.3 %	(1 in 350)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)	
75 years	0.4 %	(1 in 270)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)	0.3 %	(1 in 330)	0.5 %	(1 in 220)	
Lifetime risk			1.0 %	(1 in 98)			0.8 %	(1 in 130)	

Figure 3.3.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C15, Germany 2017–2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM.

The DCO proportion was 6%. For 51% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.



Figure 3.3.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C15, Germany 2017-2018



Figure 3.3.5

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM) and sex, ICD-10 C15, Germany 2016-2018



Figure 3.3.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C15, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.3.7 International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C15, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



3.4 Stomach

Table 3.4.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C16

Incidence		2017		2018	Predic	tion for 2022
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	6,190	9,490	5,560	9,200	5,300	8,800
Crude incidence rate ¹	14.8	23.3	13.2	22.5	12.4	21.2
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	7.8	14.9	6.8	14.3	6.4	12.9
Median age at diagnosis	75	71	76	71		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	3,700	5,266	3,674	5,187	3,428	5,099
Crude mortality rate ¹	8.8	12.9	8.7	12.7	8.1	12.4
Age-standardised mortality rate $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1,2}$	4.1	7.9	4.1	7.7	3.8	7.4
Median age at death	78	75	78	74	79	75
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	12,700	20,300	21,400	32,000	35,000	49,500
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	31 (29–35)	28 (25–31)	23 (20–27)	20 (19–23)		
Relative survival rate (2017-2018) ³	37 (34–42)	34 (31–37)	33 (30–38)	30 (28-36)		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

About 5,560 women and 9,200 men developed a malignant tumour of the stomach in 2018. Compared to women, the tumours in men occur about twice as often at the entrance to the stomach (cardia).

For decades, a steady decline in stomach cancer incidence and mortality rates has been observed in Germany – as in other industrialised nations. This trend continues in all age groups in both women and men. The tumours of the stomach outlet (antrum and pylorus) have declined the most.

The risk of developing the disease increases with age in both sexes. On average, men are diagnosed with stomach cancer at the age of 71, women at 76. Relative 5-year survival rates of 37% are currently calculated for women and 34% for men. This means that although the survival prospects have improved recently, they remain rather unfavourable compared to other cancers sites. In about 40% of cases, the disease is already metastasised at diagnosis (UICC IV).

Risk factors

The most important risk factor for stomach cancer is a bacterial infection of the stomach with Helicobacter pylori. About 5 to 10 % of gastric cancers are attributed to infection with the Epstein-Barr virus. Smoking and alcohol consumption also increase the risk of cancer. Foods preserved by salting, high salt consumption and meat products are other risk factors. There is evidence that chronic heartburn or gastro-oesophageal reflux disease increases the risk of certain types of tumours in the transition from the stomach to the oesophagus. Furthermore, low socioeconomic status and previous stomach surgery are associated with an increased incidence of stomach cancer.

First-degree relatives of a person with the disease have a two to three times higher risk than the general population. If more than one first-degree relative has the disease, the risk is about 10-fold higher. It is unclear whether the familial risk is due to a common lifestyle, a common genetic predisposition or a combination of both factors. Some hereditary syndromes increase the risk of gastric cancer. Pernicious anaemia is a risk factor that affects only a few people.



Figure 3.4.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C16, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.4.2 Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C16, Germany 2017-2018

per 100,000



Table 3.4.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C16, database 2018

		Ri	isk of develo	ping cancer	r Mortality r				
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the next 10 years			ever	
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,500)	1.0 %	(1 in 96)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 7,900)	0.7 %	(1 in 140)	
45 years	0.1%	(1 in 1,500)	1.0 %	(1 in 98)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,100)	0.7 %	(1 in 140)	
55 years	0.1%	(1 in 740)	1.0 %	(1 in 100)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,400)	0.7 %	(1 in 150)	
65 years	0.2 %	(1 in 420)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)	0.1 %	(1 in 710)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)	
75 years	0.4 %	(1 in 240)	0.7 %	(1 in 140)	0.3 %	(1 in 360)	0.6 %	(1 in 180)	
Lifetime risk			1.0 %	(1 in 96)			0.7 %	(1 in 140)	
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the next 10 years			ever	
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,900)	1.7 %	(1 in 57)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 7,300)	1.0 %	(1 in 98)	
45 years	0.1%	(1 in 790)	1.7 %	(1 in 58)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,800)	1.0 %	(1 in 98)	
55 years	0.3 %	(1 in 310)	1.7 %	(1 in 60)	0.1 %	(1 in 670)	1.0 %	(1 in 100)	
65 years	0.6 %	(1 in 180)	1.5 %	(1 in 68)	0.3 %	(1 in 340)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)	
75 years	0.7 %	(1 in 130)	1.2 %	(1 in 86)	0.5 %	(1 in 210)	0.8 %	(1 in 120)	
Lifetime risk			1.7 %	(1 in 58)			1.0 %	(1 in 99)	

Figure 3.4.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C16, Germany 2017-2018

top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM. The DCO proportion was 6%. For 49% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.



Figure 3.4.4





Figure 3.4.5 Relative E-year surviv

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM) and sex, ICD-10 C16, Germany 2016–2018



Figure 3.4.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C16, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.4.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C16, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



3.5 Small intestine

Table 3.5.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C17

Incidence		2017		2018	Predic	tion for 2022
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	1,130	1,470	1,160	1,520	1,500	1,900
Crude incidence rate ¹	2.7	3.6	2.8	3.7	3.5	4.6
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	1.6	2.4	1.7	2.5	2.0	2.9
Median age at diagnosis	69	68	70	68		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	313	345	346	407	314	377
Crude mortality rate ¹	0.7	0.8	0.8	1.0	0.7	0.9
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	0.4	0.5	0.4	0.6	0.4	0.6
Median age at death	76	75	77	76	77	74
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	3,700	4,500	6,100	7,100	8,500	9,700
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	53	56	41	41		1
Relative survival rate (2017-2018) ³	60	65	53	57		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent

Epidemiology and risk factors

About half of the malignant tumours of the small intestine are neuroendocrine tumours (NET), which occur less frequently in other organs of the digestive tract, in the lungs or in the skin.

Gastrointestinal stromal tumours (GIST) account for a good 10% of cases. In total, around 2,680 people, 1,160 of them women, were diagnosed with cancer of the small intestine in Germany in 2018. Incidence and mortality rates have increased significantly since 1999. Overall survival rates are slightly lower than for colon cancer, although 5-year survival rates for both GIST and NET are significantly higher than for other malignant small intestine tumours.

Little is known about risk factors for NET of the small intestine. Hereditary conditions such as Lynch syndrome, Peutz-Jeghers syndrome, familial juvenile polyposis and cystic fibrosis, as well as inflammatory bowel disease (Crohn's disease) increase the risk of adenocarcinoma of the small intestine. Patients with neurofibromatosis type 1 (Recklinghausen's disease) have an increased risk of gastrointestinal stromal tumours (GIST) of the small intestine. In addition, a small proportion of these tumours are due to a hereditary predisposition (familial GIST syndrome).

Figure 3.5.1

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C17, 2017 – 2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Mortality for 2013 to 2017

36

Histology



Figure 3.5.3 Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis, by sex, ICD-10 C17, Germany 2017-2018





Figure 3.5.5

0

2

-- Women abs. survival

- Women rel. survival

percent

100

80

60

40

20

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C17, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000

4

6



3.6 Colon and rectum

Table 3.6.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C18-C20

Incidence		2017		2018	Prediction for 2022	
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	27,100	33,150	26,710	33,920	25,000	33,100
Crude incidence rate ¹	64.7	81.3	63.6	82.9	59.1	80.2
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	33.6	51.5	32.7	52.1	30.3	48.6
Median age at diagnosis	75	72	75	72		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	10,879	12,873	11,008	13,240	11,016	13,032
Crude mortality rate ¹	26.0	31.6	26.2	32.4	26.2	31.8
Age-standardised mortality rate $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1,2}$	11.3	18.8	11.3	18.9	11.2	18.3
Median age at death	80	76	80	76	80	76
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	89,700	109,800	150,400	183,300	256,300	295,000
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	54 (53–58)	52 (49-52)	40 (39–44)	36 (34–37)		
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	65 (64–70)	63 (60–65)	62 (61–69)	57 (54–58)		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

About one in eight cancers in Germany affects the colon or rectum. In 2018, about 33,920 men and 26,710 women were diagnosed with colorectal cancer. Thus, one in 15 men and one in 19 women will develop this cancer during their lifetime. About two-thirds of cases are detected in the colon. The risk of developing colorectal cancer increases with age. More than half of the patients are diagnosed after the age of 70, only about 10% of the cancers occur before the age of 55. This corresponds to a comparatively high median age at diagnosis of 75 (women) and 72 (men). After a short-term increase, a decline in age-standardised incidence rates has been observed since about 2003. Except for the ascending colon, the rate of new cases is decreasing in all bowel segments. The annual decline in age-standardised mortality rates over the last 10 years is even more pronounced in both sexes, averaging 2.5% to 3%. The relative 5-year survival rates with colorectal cancer are around 65% and 63% for women and men, respectively.

Risk factors and early detection

The most important risk factors for colorectal cancer are tobacco use and obesity. They are followed by lack of exercise and a low-fibre diet. People who drink alcohol regularly or eat a lot of red or processed meat are also more likely to develop colorectal cancer. First-degree relatives of patients with colorectal cancer are themselves affected more often than average. For some rare hereditary diseases, there is a very high risk of developing the disease even at a younger age. Chronic inflammatory bowel diseases also increase the risk of developing the cancer of the large intestine. For the early detection of colorectal cancer, an immunological test for hidden blood in the stool can be carried out annually between the ages of 50 and 54, and every two years from the age of 55. From the age of 50 (men) and 55 (women), the statutory cancer screening programme provides for a colonoscopy. If necessary, intestinal polyps that could develop into cancer can be removed. If the findings are normal, an additional colonoscopy can be conducted years later. A stool test can be taken as an alternative to colonoscopy. If the test is abnormal, a colonoscopy is usually recommended. Special recommendations apply to people with an increased risk of disease.



Figure 3.6.1b Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C18-C20, Germany 1999-2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.6.2

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C18-C20, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.6.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C18-C20, database 2018

		Ri	sk of develo	ping cancer	· Mortality risl				
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the next 10 years		ever		
35 years	0.1 %	(1 in 910)	5.2 %	(1 in 19)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,300)	2.2 %	(1 in 45)	
45 years	0.3 %	(1 in 300)	5.2 %	(1 in 19)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,400)	2.2 %	(1 in 45)	
55 years	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	4.9 %	(1 in 20)	0.2 %	(1 in 510)	2.2 %	(1 in 46)	
65 years	1.4 %	(1 in 74)	4.4 %	(1 in 23)	0.4 %	(1 in 240)	2.1%	(1 in 47)	
75 years	2.1 %	(1 in 48)	3.5 %	(1 in 28)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)	1.9 %	(1 in 52)	
Lifetime risk			5.3 %	(1 in 19)			2.2 %	(1 in 45)	
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever	
35 years	0.1%	(1 in 860)	6.6 %	(1 in 15)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,900)	2.7 %	(1 in 37)	
45 years	0.4 %	(1 in 240)	6.5 %	(1 in 15)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,000)	2.7 %	(1 in 36)	
55 years	1.2 %	(1 in 84)	6.4 %	(1 in 16)	0.3 %	(1 in 310)	2.7 %	(1 in 36)	
65 years	2.2 %	(1 in 45)	5.8 %	(1 in 17)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	2.7 %	(1 in 38)	
75 years	3.0 %	(1 in 34)	4.5 %	(1 in 22)	1.3 %	(1 in 75)	2.4 %	(1 in 42)	
Lifetime risk			6.5 %	(1 in 15)			2.7 %	(1 in 37)	

Figure 3.6.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C18–C20, Germany 2017–2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM.

The DCO proportion was 5%. For 25% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.



Figure 3.6.4





Figure 3.6.5 Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM) and sex,

ICD-10 C18–C20, Germany 2016–2018



Figure 3.6.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C18–C20, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.6.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C18–C20, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



¹ Mortality for 2016 and including C21

3.7 Anus

Table 3.7.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C21

Incidence		2017		2018	Predic	tion for 2022
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	1,430	770	1,530	800	1,700	900
Crude incidence rate ¹	3.4	1.9	3.6	1.9	4.0	2.2
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	2.2	1.3	2.4	1.4	2.7	1.5
Median age at diagnosis	65	64	65	64		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	336	229	336	221	340	208
Crude mortality rate ¹	0.8	0.6	0.8	0.5	0.8	0.5
Age-standardised mortality rate $^{\rm 1,2}$	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.3
Median age at death	76	70	74	69	75	70
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	5,500	2,800	8,600	4,500	12,400	6,400
Absolute survival rate (2017-2018) ³	68 (66–72)	60	57	45		
Relative survival rate (2017-2018) ³	75 (73–77)	68	71	60		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology and risk factors

Cancers of the anus are predominantly squamous cell carcinomas. In 2018, around 2,330 people were diagnosed with anal cancer, 1,530 of them were women. Contrary to the trend of declining incidence rates of colorectal cancer incidence and mortality rates of anal cancer have increased substantially over the last 15 years. An increase in incidence is also described internationally. The relative 5-year survival rates of patients with the disease are around 75% for women and 68% for men.

In Germany, about 90% of anal carcinomas can be traced back to a persistent infection with human papillomaviruses (HPV). Related risk factors are certain sexual practices (frequently changing sexual partners, passive anal intercourse) and chronic immunosuppression (especially due to HIV infection or organ transplantation). HIV-positive men with same-sex partners have the highest risk of anal cancer.

The Standing Commission on Vaccination (STIKO) recommends vaccinating girls and boys against HPV, primarily between the ages of 9 and 14.

Figure 3.7.1

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C21, 2017-2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



No comparable data available

⁴ No incidence data available for men

Mortality for 2016 ³ Mortality for 2013 to 2017



Figure 3.7.3

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C21, Germany 2017-2018







Figure 3.7.5





3.8 Liver

Table 3.8.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C22

Incidence		2017		2018	Predic	tion for 2022
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	3,030	6,350	2,820	6,690	3,100	7,400
Crude incidence rate ¹	7.2	15.6	6.7	16.3	7.4	17.9
Age-standardised incidence rate $^{\rm 1,2}$	3.8	9.9	3.5	10.3	3.7	10.8
Median age at diagnosis	75	71	75	71		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	2,697	5,213	2,689	5,301	2,649	5,519
Crude mortality rate ¹	6.4	12.8	6.4	13.0	6.3	13.5
Age-standardised mortality rate $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1,2}$	3.1	7.8	3.0	7.7	3.0	7.9
Median age at death	77	74	77	74	77	74
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	3,900	9,300	5,700	12,000	7,900	14,600
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	12 (7–18)	15 (13–20)	9 (4–14)	7 (6–11)		
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	14 (8–21)	18 (16–24)	12 (5–21)	11 (9–15)		

¹ per 100,000 persons² age-standardised (old European Standard)³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

Although liver cancer is relatively rare, it is one of the most common causes of cancer death due to its poor prognosis. In Germany, there are currently around 9,500 new cases per year, with almost 8,000 deaths. One in 190 women and one in 80 men in Germany will develop a malignant liver tumour in their lifetime. The relative 5-year survival rates of patients with the disease are around 14% for women and 18% for men. About 65% of malignant liver tumours arise from liver cells (hepatocellular carcinoma) and 26% from cells of the intrahepatic bile ducts (cholangiocarcinoma). The latter proportion is higher in women.

Since 1999, the age-standardised incidence and mortality rates have risen slightly in both sexes. For about 5 years, however, there have been signs of a decline in both rates for men.

The incidence and mortality rates in the north-western federal states are somewhat lower than in the rest of Germany. Internationally, France has high incidence and mortality rates, especially among men.

Risk factors and early detection

The main risk factor for liver cancer (hepatocellular carcinoma) is liver cirrhosis. In Germany, its most common causes are chronic hepatitis C virus infection and high alcohol consumption. Non-alcohol-related fatty liver diseases, which also increase the risk of liver cancer, are becoming more important. They can also be a consequence of diabetes mellitus or metabolic syndrome. The trigger of these is in turn very often obesity.

A chronic hepatitis B virus infection is a risk factor for liver cancer, even without liver cirrhosis. This applies mainly to Africa and South-East Asia. Smoking also increases the risk of disease. Hereditary metabolic diseases such as haemochromatosis, porphyria or alpha-1-antitrypsin deficiency can also increase the risk of liver cancer.

In addition to the risk factors mentioned, chronic inflammation or stones in the bile ducts can increase the risk of carcinoma of the bile ducts within the liver. There is no screening for the general population as part of the statutory screening services. Patients with liver cirrhosis or chronic hepatitis should be offered regular ultrasound checks.



Figure 3.8.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C22, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.8.2

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C22, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.8.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C22, database 2018

		R	isk of develo	oping cancer			I	Mortality risk
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 12,500)	0.5 %	(1 in 190)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 20,700)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)
45 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,700)	0.5 %	(1 in 190)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 5,700)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)
55 years	0.1%	(1 in 1,400)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,900)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)
65 years	0.2 %	(1 in 650)	0.4 %	(1 in 220)	0.1 %	(1 in 710)	0.5 %	(1 in 210)
75 years	0.2 %	(1 in 470)	0.3 %	(1 in 300)	0.2 %	(1 in 460)	0.4 %	(1 in 270)
Lifetime risk			0.5 %	(1 in 190)			0.5 %	(1 in 200)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 7,700)	1.3 %	(1 in 80)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 19,000)	1.0 %	(1 in 98)
45 years	0.1%	(1 in 1,700)	1.3 %	(1 in 80)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,700)	1.0 %	(1 in 97)
55 years	0.2 %	(1 in 430)	1.2 %	(1 in 81)	0.2 %	(1 in 660)	1.0 %	(1 in 97)
65 years	0.5 %	(1 in 200)	1.1 %	(1 in 90)	0.4 %	(1 in 270)	1.0 %	(1 in 100)
75 years	0.5 %	(1 in 180)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	0.5 %	(1 in 190)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)
Lifetime risk			1.2 %	(1 in 80)			1.0 %	(1 in 99)

Figure 3.8.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C22, Germany 2017–2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM.

The DCO proportion was 17%. For 68% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.



Figure 3.8.4





Figure 3.8.5

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM) and sex, ICD-10 C22, Germany 2016–2018



Figure 3.8.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C22, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)







3.9 Gallbladder and biliary tract

Table 3.9.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C23-C24

Incidence		2017		2018	Predic	tion for 2022
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	2,830	2,480	2,700	2,380	2,500	2,600
Crude incidence rate ¹	6.8	6.1	6.4	5.8	5.9	6.3
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	3.2	3.6	3.0	3.5	2.7	3.6
Median age at diagnosis	77	75	77	74		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	2,072	1,727	2,017	1,706	2,031	1,691
Crude mortality rate ¹	4.9	4.2	4.8	4.2	4.8	4.1
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	2.1	2.5	2.1	2.4	2.1	2.3
Median age at death	79	76	79	76	79	76
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	3,600	3,800	5,800	5,500	9,800	8,300
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	14 (9–16)	17 (15–19)	11 (7–12)	11 (10–15)		
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	17 (11–20)	20 (18–24)	17 (11–20)	17 (15–24)		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

In Germany, about 5,080 new cases of malignant tumours of the gallbladder (about 27%) and extrahepatic bile ducts (73%) were diagnosed in 2018. The proportion of extrahepatic bile duct tumours was much higher in men (83%) than in women (64%). Histologically, these are predominantly adenocarcinomas. Of the tumours of the bile ducts, about 9% were so-called Klatskin tumours.

Similar to liver cancer, the risk of disease increases continuously with age. One in 200 women and one in 220 men will develop this tumour in the course of their lives.

Since 1999, age-standardised incidence and mortality rates have decreased in women, especially with regard to cancers of the gallbladder. In men, incidence has remained largely constant, with a slight decline in recent years. Age-standardised mortality rates declined until about 2009, then increased slightly.

Relative 5-year survival rates for malignant tumours of the gallbladder and extrahepatic bile ducts are rather low, at 17% for women and 20% for men.

Risk factors

The causes of bile duct and gallbladder tumours have not been clearly identified. The main risk factor is age. Primary sclerosing cholangitis (PSC) is also considered a risk factor for both cancers. Other possible risk factors for extrahepatic bile duct carcinomas are congenital abnormalities of the biliary tract (Caroli syndrome), bile duct stones in the main bile duct, choledochal cysts and chronic inflammatory bowel disease. Larger gallbladder polyps, inflammation of the gallbladder (and its sequela, the porcelain gallbladder), gallbladder stones as well as obesity can increase the risk of gallbladder carcinoma.

Screening examinations of the general population are not useful. For certain risk groups (such as patients with gallbladder polyps, stones or PSC), regular check-ups may be considered.



Figure 3.9.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C23-C24, Germany 1999-2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.9.2

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C23-C24, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.9.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C23-C24, database 2018

		R	isk of develo	oping cancer	Mortality ri				
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the next 10 years			ever	
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 22,300)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 110,900)	0.4 %	(1 in 260)	
45 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 5,600)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 11,300)	0.4 %	(1 in 260)	
55 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,700)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,800)	0.4 %	(1 in 260)	
65 years	0.1 %	(1 in 770)	0.5 %	(1 in 210)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,100)	0.4 %	(1 in 270)	
75 years	0.2 %	(1 in 450)	0.4 %	(1 in 260)	0.2 %	(1 in 560)	0.3 %	(1 in 310)	
Lifetime risk			0.5 %	(1 in 200)			0.4 %	(1 in 260)	
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	e next 10 years		ever	
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 16,800)	0.5 %	(1 in 220)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 56,700)	0.3 %	(1 in 290)	
45 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,800)	0.5 %	(1 in 220)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 8,800)	0.3 %	(1 in 290)	
55 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,600)	0.5 %	(1 in 220)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,700)	0.3 %	(1 in 290)	
65 years	0.2 %	(1 in 640)	0.4 %	(1 in 230)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,000)	0.3 %	(1 in 290)	
75 years	0.2 %	(1 in 440)	0.3 %	(1 in 290)	0.2 %	(1 in 550)	0.3 %	(1 in 330)	
Lifetime risk			0.5 %	(1 in 220)			0.3 %	(1 in 290)	

Figure 3.9.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C23 – C24.1, Germany 2017 – 2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM. The DCO proportion was 10%. For 37% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.



Figure 3.9.4





Figure 3.9.5

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM) and sex, ICD-10 C23-C24, Germany 2016-2018



Figure 3.9.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C23-C24, 2017-2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.9.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C23-C24, 2017-2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



¹ Mortality for 2013 to 2017 ² Martality for 2016

² Mortality for 2016

3.10 Pancreas

Table 3.10.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C25

Incidence		2017		2018	Prediction for 2022	
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	9,660	9,620	9,160	9,860	10,300	10,700
Crude incidence rate ¹	23.1	23.6	21.8	24.1	24.5	25.9
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	11.4	14.8	10.8	15.1	11.8	15.4
Median age at diagnosis	76	72	76	72		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	9,058	8,947	9,143	9,189	9,638	9,584
Crude mortality rate ¹	21.6	21.9	21.8	22.5	22.9	23.4
Age-standardised mortality rate $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1,2}$	9.9	13.3	9.9	13.5	10.3	13.8
Median age at death	77	74	78	74	78	74
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	10,000	10,900	13,500	14,500	17,300	18,000
Absolute survival rate (2017-2018) ³	8 (7–12)	9 (7–13)	6 (4-8)	6 (5-9)		
Relative survival rate (2017-2018) ³	10 (8–13)	10 (8–15)	7 (6–11)	8 (6–13)		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

In 2018, approximately 19,000 people were diagnosed with pancreatic cancer (pancreatic carcinoma). Due to the unfavourable prognosis, almost as many people also died from this disease. Since the end of the 1990s, the age-standardised incidence and mortality rates have risen slightly, especially in the higher age groups from 65 years onwards. The absolute number of new cases and deaths has continuously increased over the years for both sexes, also due to the demographic development.

Malignant neoplasms of the pancreas often cause no or only unspecific symptoms in the early stages. Thus, the tumour is often only detected at an advanced stage. The relative 5-year survival rate is therefore extremely unfavourable. In Germany, it is 10% for women and men with pancreatic cancer. Therefore, pancreatic carcinoma has the lowest survival rate of all cancers, next to mesothelioma. With a share of 8.7% (women) and 7.4% (men), it is the fourth most frequent cause of cancer death in both sexes. The median age at diagnosis is 76 years for women and 72 years for men.

Risk factors

Smoking, both active and passive, and being very overweight (obesity) are considered to be established risk factors. Diabetes mellitus type 2 and chronic inflammation of the pancreas (pancreatitis) also increase the risk. This also applies to very high alcohol consumption. Infections with pathogens such as Helicobacter pylori and hepatitis B (or also HIV) are associated with the development of pancreatic carcinomas. First-degree relatives of patients with pancreatic cancer are themselves affected more often than average. This association may be due to hereditary factors, such as a BRCA-2 mutation, or a shared lifestyle. The consumption of large amounts of processed meats, smoked or grilled foods also increase the risk of pancreatic cancer.

The role played by environmental factors or occupational exposure to pollutants is not clearly understood.

Figure 3.10.1a

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C25, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.10.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C25, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.10.2

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C25, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.10.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C25, database 2018

		Ri			Ν	Aortality risk		
Women aged	in the	in the next 10 years		ever	in the next 10 years			ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 5,300)	1.7 %	(1 in 58)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 10,400)	1.7 %	(1 in 57)
45 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,300)	1.7 %	(1 in 58)	0.1 %	(1 in 2,000)	1.7 %	(1 in 57)
55 years	0.2 %	(1 in 450)	1.7 %	(1 in 60)	0.2 %	(1 in 550)	1.7 %	(1 in 58)
65 years	0.5 %	(1 in 200)	1.5 %	(1 in 66)	0.4 %	(1 in 220)	1.6 %	(1 in 61)
75 years	0.7 %	(1 in 140)	1.2 %	(1 in 85)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	1.3 %	(1 in 74)
Lifetime risk			1.7 %	(1 in 58)			1.7 %	(1 in 58)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,100)	1.9 %	(1 in 53)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 7,400)	1.8 %	(1 in 56)
45 years	0.1 %	(1 in 850)	1.9 %	(1 in 53)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,230)	1.8 %	(1 in 56)
55 years	0.3 %	(1 in 300)	1.8 %	(1 in 55)	0.3 %	(1 in 360)	1.8 %	(1 in 56)
65 years	0.7 %	(1 in 150)	1.6 %	(1 in 61)	0.6 %	(1 in 170)	1.6 %	(1 in 61)
75 years	0.8 %	(1 in 120)	1.2 %	(1 in 82)	0.9 %	(1 in 120)	1.3 %	(1 in 75)
Lifetime risk			1.8 %	(1 in 54)			0.4 %	(1 in 57)

Figure 3.10.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C25, Germany 2017-2018

top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM. The DCO proportion was 17%. For 33% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.



Figure 3.10.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C25, Germany 2017–2018



Figure 3.10.5

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM) and sex, ICD-10 C25, Germany 2016-2018



Figure 3.10.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C25, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.10.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C25, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



3.11 Larynx

Table 3.11.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C32

Incidence		2018		Prediction for 2022		
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	570	2,820	540	2,770	640	2,600
Crude incidence rate ¹	1.4	6.9	1.3	6.8	1.5	6.4
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	0.9	4.7	0.8	4.6	1.0	4.1
Median age at diagnosis	65	67	66	67		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	201	1,182	203	1,201	213	1,217
Crude mortality rate ¹	0.5	2.9	0.5	2.9	0.5	3.0
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	0.3	1.9	0.3	1.8	0.3	1.8
Median age at death	71	70	72	72	73	70
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	2,000	10,400	3,300	17,700	5,400	30,000
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	59	56 (48-62)	44	37 (30-41)		
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	63	64 (54–72)	52	51 (41–56)		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

The larynx is almost only ever affected by squamous cell carcinomas. Men develop this cancer considerably more often than women: There were approximately 3,310 new cases in 2018, but only about one in five affected a woman. In the course of a lifetime, one in 200 men, but only one in 1,100 women in Germany will develop laryngeal cancer. The median age at diagnosis in 2018 was 66 for women and 67 for men, which is earlier than for cancer overall. The age-specific incidence rates show an age peak between 60 and 75 years for women, and between 65 and 75 years for men.

The incidence and mortality rates for men have decreased since the end of the 1990s. The rates for women, on the other hand, have remained almost constant.

The relative 5-year survival rates for women (63%) and men (64%) do not differ significantly. A higher proportion of early tumour stages (stages I/II) are diagnosed in men (52%) than in women (46%) (according to the 7^{th} TNM edition).

Risk factors

Regular cigarette consumption and excessive consumption of alcohol are main risk factors for the development of laryngeal cancer. The combination of both factors is particularly harmful. It is also known that these tumours are associated with (occupational) exposure to asbestos, ionising radiation such as from uranium, aerosols containing sulphuric acid, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and coal and tar products. Cement and wood dust appear to be less important.

Infections with human papillomaviruses (HPV), especially HPV 16, are responsible for the development of a small proportion of laryngeal carcinomas.

The influence of lifestyle and diet has not yet been clearly clarified, as tobacco and alcohol consumption override the influence of other factors in the majority of those affected. However, there are indications that an unbalanced, vitamin-poor diet with excessive consumption of meat and fried food can increase the risk.

A genetic predisposition is also assumed, as an increased incidence of laryngeal carcinoma has sometimes been observed within a family.



Figure 3.11.1a Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C32, Germany 1999-2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022

Figure 3.11.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C32, Germany 1999-2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.11.2

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C32, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.11.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C32, database 2018

	Risk of developing cancer							Mortality risk
Women aged	in the	next 10 years	ever		in the next 10 years		ever	
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 46,500)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,000)		*	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,600)
45 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 9,500)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,100)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 67,200)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,600)
55 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,600)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,200)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 15,300)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,600)
65 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,900)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,700)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 7,400)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,000)
75 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,900)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,400)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 8,500)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,500)
Lifetime risk			0.1 %	(1 in 1,100)			< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,600)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 14,800)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 69,100)	0.2 %	(1 in 430)
45 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,400)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 9,900)	0.2 %	(1 in 430)
55 years	0.1 %	(1 in 740)	0.5 %	(1 in 210)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,300)	0.2 %	(1 in 440)
65 years	0.2 %	(1 in 490)	0.4 %	(1 in 260)	0.1%	(1 in 1,200)	0.2 %	(1 in 490)
75 years	0.2 %	(1 in 630)	0.2 %	(1 in 450)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,000)	0.2 %	(1 in 640)
Lifetime risk			0.5 %	(1 in 200)			0.2 %	(1 in 440)

* No deaths in the period under consideration

Figure 3.11.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C32, Germany 2017-2018

top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM. The DCO proportion was 5%. For 35% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.





Figure 3.11.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C32, Germany 2017–2018



Figure 3.11.5

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM) and sex, ICD-10 C32, Germany 2016–2018



Figure 3.11.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C32, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.11.7 International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C32, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



¹ Data include C10.1

² Incidence for women not available

3.12 Lung

Table 3.12.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C33-C34

Incidence		2017		2018	Prediction for 2022	
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	21,870	36,740	21,930	35,290	25,000	34,700
Crude incidence rate ¹	52.2	90.1	52.2	86.3	59.0	84.1
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	31.7	58.2	31.5	55.3	34.4	52.1
Median age at diagnosis	69	70	69	70		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	16,382	28,692	16,514	28,365	16,999	27,882
Crude mortality rate ¹	39.1	70.4	39.3	69.3	40.4	68.0
Age-standardised mortality rate $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1,2}$	22.1	43.9	22.0	42.8	22.2	41.1
Median age at death	71	72	71	72	72	72
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	37,600	54,000	51,800	75,800	68,000	106,300
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	20 (19–25)	15 (13–18)	13 (12–16)	9 (7–12)		
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	22 (21–27)	17 (16–21)	16 (14–20)	12 (10–18)		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

In 2018, approximately 21,900 women and 35,300 men developed malignant tumours of the lung, and 16,514 women and 28,365 men died of this disease.

The age-standardised incidence and mortality rates progress in opposite directions for both sexes. Since the end of the 1990s, they have risen continuously for women, whereas the rates for men have declined over the same period and now have come very close to those of women. This different development can be attributed to the change in smoking habits that already occurred some time ago and will probably continue. Lung cancer belongs to the prognostically unfavourable tumours, which is expressed in a low relative 5-year survival rate of about 22% in women and 17% in men. Histologically, three main types are distinguished: Adenocarcinomas account for 43% of cases, squamous cell carcinoma for about 22% and small cell lung carcinoma for about 15%, which has the worst prognosis due to its early tendency to metastasise. In an international comparison among the selected countries, the highest incidence rates for women are seen in Denmark and for men in France.

Risk factors and early detection

Tobacco use is the main risk factor for lung cancer. In men, up to nine out of ten and in women at least six out of ten cases are due to active smoking. Passive smoking also increases the risk of cancer.

Other risk factors play a rather subordinate role. About 9 to 15% of lung carcinomas are caused by occupational exposure to carcinogenic substances and can be recognised as an occupational disease. These include asbestos, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, arsenic and quartz dusts. Occupational or domestic exposure to radon, a naturally occurring radioactive noble gas, or other sources of ionising radiation also increases the risk.

Diesel exhaust and particulate matter are the most important risk factors among air pollutants.

An influence of hereditary factors is suspected. There is not yet a suitable method for the early detection of lung cancer for the entire population. However, it is currently being examined whether and in what form early detection examinations by means of lowdose computed tomography could be implemented for defined risk groups.



Figure 3.12.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C33-C34, Germany 1999-2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.12.2

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C33-C34, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.12.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C33-C34, database 2018

		Ri	ping cancer	Mortality risl				
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the next 10 years		ev	
35 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,600)	4.0 %	(1 in 25)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,100)	3.0 %	(1 in 33)
45 years	0.3 %	(1 in 340)	3.9 %	(1 in 26)	0.2 %	(1 in 620)	3.0 %	(1 in 33)
55 years	0.9 %	(1 in 110)	3.7 %	(1 in 27)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)	2.9 %	(1 in 34)
65 years	0.9 %	(1 in 66)	2.9 %	(1 in 34)	1.1 %	(1 in 93)	2.4 %	(1 in 41)
75 years	1.2 %	(1 in 85)	1.6 %	(1 in 61)	1.0 %	(1 in 99)	1.5 %	(1 in 65)
Lifetime risk			3.9 %	(1 in 25)			3.0 %	(1 in 33)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,400)	6.5%	(1 in 15)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,200)	5.4 %	(1 in 19)
45 years	0.4 %	(1 in 270)	6.6%	(1 in 15)	0.2 %	(1 in 430)	5.4 %	(1 in 18)
55 years	1.4 %	(1 in 71)	6.4 %	(1 in 16)	1.0 %	(1 in 99)	5.4 %	(1 in 19)
65 years	2.7 %	(1 in 38)	5.5%	(1 in 18)	2.0 %	(1 in 49)	4.8 %	(1 in 21)
75 years	2.7 %	(1 in 37)	3.6 %	(1 in 27)	2.4 %	(1 in 42)	3.5 %	(1 in 28)
Lifetime risk			6.5 %	(1 in 15)			5.3 %	(1 in 19)

Figure 3.12.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C33 – C34, Germany 2017 – 2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM. The DCO proportion was 10%. For 32% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.



Figure 3.12.4





Figure 3.12.5

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM) and sex, ICD-10 C33-C34, Germany 2016-2018


Figure 3.12.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C33-C34, 2017-2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.12.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C33-C34, 2017-2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



3.13 Malignant melanoma of the skin

Table 3.13.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C43

Incidence		2017		2018	Prediction for 2022	
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	11,220	12,120	10,880	12,010	11,300	13,900
Crude incidence rate ¹	26.8	29.7	25.9	29.4	26.8	33.6
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	19.5	20.5	18.9	20.2	18.8	22.0
Median age at diagnosis	62	69	62	68		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	1,242	1,593	1,176	1,766	1,232	1,789
Crude mortality rate ¹	3.0	3.9	2.8	4.3	2.9	4.4
Age-standardised mortality rate $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1,2}$	1.6	2.4	1.4	2.6	1.4	2.6
Median age at death	75	75	76	75	78	75
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	49,200	49,400	90,800	86,200	158,300	134,200
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	86 (79–88)	79 (73–81)	77 (69–79)	66 (59–68)		
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	95 (87–96)	93 (88–96)	94 (86–97)	93 (86-96)		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

In 2018, around 22,890 people in Germany were diagnosed with malignant melanoma of the skin, including 10,880 women. The median age at diagnosis for women is comparatively low at 62 years, while the median age at diagnosis for men is 68 years. The age-standardised incidence rates of women and men increased sharply around the year 2008. This is probably a consequence of the skin cancer screening introduced in Germany in July 2008. Since 2012, the incidence rate has declined slightly for women and remained almost constant for men. The mortality rates have remained almost unchanged in both sexes in the period under consideration. The predominant type of malignant melanoma is superficial spreading melanoma, which is associated with a favourable prognosis. Other forms, especially nodular and amelanotic melanoma, have a much less favourable prognosis. Currently, the relative 5-year survival rates for women with malignant melanoma of the skin in Germany are 95% and for men 93%. About 70% of all melanomas are detected in an early tumour stage (UICC I). In women, melanomas often occur on the lower extremities (legs and hips), in men mainly on the trunk.

Risk factors and early detection

The most important exogenous risk factor for malignant melanoma is ultraviolet (UV) radiation, especially recurrent intense sun exposure. This applies both to natural radiation from the sun and to artificial UV radiation, for example in a solarium. Sunburns at any age increase the risk.

The most important congenital risk factors include particularly large moles already present at birth and a light skin type. If you have already had melanoma yourself, the risk of getting another melanoma increases. If several first-degree relatives have malignant melanoma, this may indicate a familial increased risk due to inherited mutations. Depending on the type of mutation and the gene affected, the risk of melanoma can be increased to different degrees. A significant risk factor is also the number of benign moles that have appeared in the course of life, as well as the occurrence of atypical (dysplastic) moles.

The statutory cancer screening programme offers men and women from the age of 35 a skin examination every two years by a doctor with appropriate training (including dermatologists, general practitioners).



Figure 3.13.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C43, Germany 1999-2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.13.2

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C43, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.13.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C43, database 2018

		R	isk of develo	oping cancer			ľ	Mortality risk
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	e next 10 years		ever
35 years	0.2 %	(1 in 480)	1.8 %	(1 in 56)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 16,300)	0.2 %	(1 in 450)
45 years	0.3 %	(1 in 310)	1.6 %	(1 in 63)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 5,900)	0.2 %	(1 in 460)
55 years	0.3 %	(1 in 300)	1.3 %	(1 in 76)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,700)	0.2 %	(1 in 490)
65 years	0.4 %	(1 in 230)	1.0 %	(1 in 97)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,200)	0.2 %	(1 in 540)
75 years	0.5 %	(1 in 220)	0.7 %	(1 in 140)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,200)	0.2 %	(1 in 630)
Lifetime risk			2.0 %	(1 in 51)			0.2 %	(1 in 450)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the next 10 years			ever
35 years	0.1 %	(1 in 700)	2.1 %	(1 in 47)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 11,800)	0.4 %	(1 in 290)
45 years	0.3 %	(1 in 400)	2.0 %	(1 in 50)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,800)	0.3 %	(1 in 290)
55 years	0.4 %	(1 in 260)	1.8 %	(1 in 55)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,400)	0.3 %	(1 in 300)
65 years	0.6 %	(1 in 160)	1.6 %	(1 in 63)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,100)	0.3 %	(1 in 310)
75 years	0.9 %	(1 in 110)	1.2 %	(1 in 81)	0.2 %	(1 in 600)	0.3 %	(1 in 340)
Lifetime risk			2.2 %	(1 in 46)			0.4 %	(1 in 290)

Figure 3.13.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C43, Germany 2017-2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM.

The DCO proportion was 1%. For 51% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.





Figure 3.13.4





Figure 3.13.5 Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM) and sex,

ICD-10 C43, Germany 2016-2018



Figure 3.13.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C43, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.13.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C43, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



3.14 Non-melanoma skin cancer

Table 3.14.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C44

Incidence		2017		2018		
	Women	Men	Women	Men		
Incident cases	98,040	109,120	94,200	105,230		
Crude incidence rate ¹	234.1	267.6	224.3	257.2		
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	129.3	160.8	122.4	152.2		
Median age at diagnosis	74	75	74	75		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	402	527	430	536	445	631
Crude mortality rate ¹	1.0	1.3	1.0	1.3	1.1	1.5
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	0.3	0.7	0.3	0.7	0.4	0.8
Median age at death	86	82	87	82	87	83
Survival rates		5 years		10 years		
	Women	Men	Women	Men		
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	85 (84–86)	80 (78–81)	70 (68–71)	61 (60–63)		
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	103 (101–105)	103 (100–105)	107 (104–112)	106 (104–112)		

¹ per 100,000 persons² age-standardised (old European Standard)³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

About three guarters of non-melanoma skin cancers are basal cell carcinomas (basaliomas). These metastasise only in exceptional cases, especially when the immune system is weakened, and are therefore rarely life-threatening. However, they can grow into the surrounding tissue, e.g. into the bones, and thus lead to considerable restrictions in the quality of life. Almost a quarter of malignant, non-melanoma tumours of the skin are squamous cell carcinomas. About two thirds of these tumours occur on the head or neck. Among the rare forms is Merkel cell carcinoma, which belongs to the neuroendocrine tumours. In 2018, it is estimated that almost 200,000 people in Germany developed non-melanoma skin cancer for the first time, compared to around 1,000 deaths per year. After the introduction of skin cancer screening, the incidence increased significantly; the recent noticeable decline might also be explained by a declining registration rate. Even though internationally, the data availability is less good compared to malignant melanoma, it can be assumed that the incidence of the disease has increased significantly in the western industrial nations during the last decades.

Risk factors

Non-melanoma skin cancer occurs more often in people with light skin types than in people with darker skin types. The most important risk factor for non-melanoma skin cancer is a strong exposure of the skin to ultraviolet (UV) radiation, no matter if the source is natural (the sun) or artificial (a solarium). The risk of squamous cell carcinoma increases with the cumulative (lifetime) UV dose. In the case of basal cell carcinoma, the risk is probably also increased by intermittent (recurrent intensive) UV exposure.

Those who have already developed non-melanoma skin cancer have an increased risk of developing it again. Actinic keratoses in particular increase the risk of squamous cell carcinoma. Non-melanoma skin cancer can also develop after many years of arsenic exposure, on radiation-damaged skin (for example after radiotherapy) or under immunosuppressive therapy, for example after an organ transplant.

The statutory cancer screening programme provides for a skin examination every two years by a doctor with appropriate training (dermatologist, general practitioner) for men and women from the age of 35.

Figure 3.14.1

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C44, Germany 2006-2018/2019 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.14.2

100

80

60

40

20

percent

2

-- Women abs. survival

- Women rel. survival

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C44, Germany 2017-2018









Figure 3.14.4

0

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C44, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000

4



3.15 Mesothelioma

Table 3.15.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C45

Incidence		2017		2018	Prediction for 2022	
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	290	1,310	340	1,290	340	1,400
Crude incidence rate ¹	0.7	3.2	0.8	3.1	0.8	3.4
Age-standardised incidence rate $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1,2}$	0.4	1.8	0.4	1.8	0.4	1.8
Median age at diagnosis	75	76	76	76		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	270	1,121	269	1,092	274	1,156
Crude mortality rate ¹	0.6	2.7	0.6	2.7	0.7	2.8
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	0.3	1.5	0.3	1.4	0.3	1.5
Median age at death	77	77	77	78	78	78
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	500	1,800	800	2,300	1,400	3,800
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	10	9	5	4		
Relative survival rate (2017-2018) ³	12	11	6	6		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent

Epidemiology

Mesothelioma is a rare tumour of the soft tissue that occurs predominantly in men of advanced age. The most common location is the pleura; the disease is rarely diagnosed in the peritoneum. In 2018, about 340 women and 1.200 men were diagnosed in Germany. In the last 10 years, the incidence and mortality rates in Germany have been steadily decreasing, while the absolute numbers have remained almost constant. Comparatively high disease rates can be found today in north-western Germany at (former) shipbuilding sites, e.g. in the state of Bremen and neighbouring regions, and partly also at steel industry sites, such as in the Ruhr area. Occasionally, regions around former production sites of asbestos products are also affected. With relative 5-year survival rates of 12% in women and 11% in men, mesothelioma is one of the tumour diseases with a very unfavourable prognosis; accordingly, the number of annual deaths (1,430 in 2010) is only slightly below that of new cases.

Risk factors

Inhalation of asbestos fibres is primarily responsible for most of the newly diagnosed mesotheliomas today. Although the processing of asbestos was generally banned in Germany in 1993 and later throughout the EU, there is usually a latency period of 30 to 50 years between the onset of exposure and manifestation of the disease.

Primarily, people who have worked in the construction industry have an increased risk of asbestos exposure. In 2020, 824 asbestos-related mesotheliomas were recognised by the employers' liability insurance associations. Even if occupational exposure is not known, asbestos fibres can often be detected in X-rays or tissue samples: For example, in women who had only indirect contact with asbestos, e.g. when washing contaminated work clothes. There is also the possibility of asbestos exposure during privately carried out demolition and renovation work.

Weakly bound asbestos with a high fibre content is particularly dangerous. In contrast, asbestos cement (>Eternit<), which can still be found in or on many buildings today, is considered largely harmless as long as it remains intact.

Exposure to other fibres such as erionite or even radiation therapy plays a subordinate role.

Figure 3.15.1a

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C45, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.15.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C45, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.15.2

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C45, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.15.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C45, database 2018

		R	isk of devel	oping cancer				Mortality risk
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	e next 10 years		ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 71,600)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,600)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 443,000)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,900)
45 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 38,800)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,600)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 83,200)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,900)
55 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 13,900)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,700)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 21,400)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,900)
65 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 5,700)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,800)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 7,100)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,000)
75 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,500)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,300)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,300)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,500)
Lifetime risk			0.1 %	(1 in 1,600)			0.1 %	(1 in 2,000)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	e next 10 years		ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 65,500)	0.3 %	(1 in 380)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 126,700)	0.2 %	(1 in 450)
45 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 14,600)	0.3 %	(1 in 380)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 32,800)	0.2 %	(1 in 450)
55 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,500)	0.3 %	(1 in 380)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 7,100)	0.2 %	(1 in 440)
65 years	0.1%	(1 in 1,200)	0.3 %	(1 in 370)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,700)	0.2 %	(1 in 420)
75 years	0.1%	(1 in 700)	0.2 %	(1 in 430)	0.1 %	(1 in 690)	0.2 %	(1 in 450)
Lifetime risk			0.3 %	(1 in 390)			0.2 %	(1 in 460)

Figure 3.15.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C45, Germany 2017–2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM.

The DCO proportion was 14%. For 75% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.



Figure 3.15.4





Figure 3.15.5 Relative 5-year survival by site and sex, ICD-10 C45, Germany 2017–2018



Figure 3.15.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C45, 2017-2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.15.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C45, 2017-2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100.000 (old European Standard)



Data for C38.4, C45.0 and C45.9 2

Data for C38.4 and C45.0; mortality for 2013 to 2017 Mortality for 2016

⁴ No incidence data available

3.16 Malignant neoplasms of the soft tissue excluding mesothelioma

Table 3.16.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C46-C49

Incidence		2017		2018	Prediction for 2022	
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	2,090	2,290	2,160	2,140	2,400	2,500
Crude incidence rate ¹	5.0	5.6	5.1	5.2	5.6	6.1
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	3.3	4.1	3.4	3.8	3.7	4.4
Median age at diagnosis	68	67	68	68		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	972	884	943	913	991	961
Crude mortality rate ¹	2.3	2.2	2.2	2.2	2.4	2.3
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	1.3	1.4	1.3	1.5	1.3	1.5
Median age at death	75	72	73	71	74	72
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	7,000	7,400	11,200	12,400	19,500	20,900
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	46 (38–57)	51 (44–62)	35	38		1
Relative survival rate (2017-2018) ³	51 (43–63)	61 (54–75)	45	55		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

This disease group includes the rare, malignant tumours of the peripheral nerves, connective tissue and other soft tissues, the peritoneum and the retroperitoneal soft tissue behind it. They also include the rare Kaposi's sarcomas that occur on the skin (4% of the diagnostic group). Since the tumours of the soft tissue, in contrast to carcinomas, predominantly develop from the connective tissue structures, sarcomas represent the majority of these tumours.

Leiomyosarcoma originating in smooth muscle tissue and liposarcoma (malignant fatty tissue tumour) are the most common forms in adults, along with fibrosarcoma. In contrast, rhabdomyosarcomas originating in the tissue of the skeletal muscles occur almost exclusively in children and adolescents. The approximately 4,300 new cases of malignant soft tissue tumours per year are compared to approximately 1,950 deaths. Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates for malignant soft tissue tumours have risen slightly in Germany since 1999.

Risk factors

In most cases, no clear cause for a soft tissue sarcoma can be found. Patients with rare hereditary tumour syndromes may have a higher incidence of sarcomas. The presence of one or more genetic variants probably also has an influence on the risk of developing the disease.

In rare cases, a sarcoma can occur in the irradiated region of the body after radiotherapy. Chemotherapy can also increase the risk of sarcoma. The human herpes virus type 8 (HHV8) causes Kaposi's sarcoma. In people with severe immunodeficiency, the Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) may also be involved in the development of soft tissue sarcomas.

Environmental toxins and chemicals may possibly contribute to the development of sarcomas. A connection between vinyl chloride and angiosarcomas of the liver is regarded as certain. Chronic inflammatory processes probably also increase the risk of soft tissue sarcomas. In addition, chronic lymphoedema after breast removal can lead to the development of angiosarcoma in rare cases (Stewart-Treves syndrome).

An influence of diet or other lifestyle factors such as smoking or alcohol consumption is not known.



Figure 3.16.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C46–C49, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.16.2

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C46-C49, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.16.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C46-C49, database 2018

		R	isk of develo	oping cancer				Mortality risk
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the next 10 years		ever	
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,700)	0.4 %	(1 in 280)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 13,500)	0.2 %	(1 in 590)
45 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,600)	0.3 %	(1 in 290)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 7,900)	0.2 %	(1 in 620)
55 years	0.1%	(1 in 1,500)	0.3 %	(1 in 320)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,100)	0.2 %	(1 in 660)
65 years	0.1%	(1 in 1,000)	0.3 %	(1 in 390)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,300)	0.1 %	(1 in 740)
75 years	0.1%	(1 in 820)	0.2 %	(1 in 560)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,500)	0.1 %	(1 in 960)
Lifetime risk			0.4 %	(1 in 250)			0.2 %	(1 in 570)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the next 10 years			ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,700)	0.4 %	(1 in 280)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 13,900)	0.2 %	(1 in 600)
45 years	< 0.1%	(1 in 2,800)	0.3 %	(1 in 290)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 8,400)	0.2 %	(1 in 620)
55 years	0.1%	(1 in 1,800)	0.3 %	(1 in 320)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,800)	0.2 %	(1 in 650)
65 years	0.1%	(1 in 920)	0.3 %	(1 in 350)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,000)	0.1 %	(1 in 700)
75 years	0.1%	(1 in 670)	0.2 %	(1 in 440)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,300)	0.1 %	(1 in 860)
Lifetime risk			0.4 %	(1 in 250)			0.2 %	(1 in 570)

Figure 3.16.3

Proportion of morphologic groups of malignant soft tissue tumours by sex, ICD-10 C46-C49, Germany 2017-2018





Figure 3.16.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C46-C49, Germany 2017-2018



Figure 3.16.5 Relative 5-year survival by histology and sex, ICD-10 C46-C49, Germany 2017-2018



Figure 3.16.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C46-C49, 2017-2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.16.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C46-C49, 2017-2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100.000 (old European Standard)



2

Data for C49 Data for C47 and C49; mortality for 2013 to 2017

Mortality for 2016

⁴ No incidence data available

3.17 Breast

Table 3.17.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C50

Incidence		2017		2018	Prediction for 2022	
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	69,390	690	69,900	720	66,800	770
Crude incidence rate ¹	165.7	1.7	166.4	1.8	158.0	1.9
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	111.7	1.1	112.6	1.1	105.6	1.1
Median age at diagnosis	65	72	64	71		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	18,401	192	18,591	195	18,519	193
Crude mortality rate ¹	43.9	0.5	44.3	0.5	44.0	0.5
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	22.9	0.3	22.8	0.3	22.3	0.3
Median age at death	76	77	76	76	76	75
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	304,100	2,800	559,300	4,700	968,900	7,000
Absolute survival rate (2017-2018) ³	79 (77–81)	68	67 (63–69)	53		1
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	88 (86–89)	84	83 (79–85)	83		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

Breast cancer is by far the most common cancer in women, with approximately 69,900 new cases annually. In addition, more than 6,000 women are diagnosed with an in situ tumour each year. About 1% of all new cases affect men.

Based on current incidence rates, about one in eight women will develop breast cancer in their lifetime. One in six affected women will develop the disease before the age of 50 and just under two in five after the age of 70.

After the introduction of mammography screening between 2005 and 2009, the rates of new cases show a typical trend with a clear increase at the beginning of the programme and a subsequent slow decline. It could be shown that in the screening age group, fewer women recently developed advanced tumours than before the introduction of screening.

Since the end of the 1990s, breast cancer mortality rates have been declining steadily, recently most strongly among women between 55 and 69 years of age.

Risk factors and early detection

Hormones can influence the risk of developing the disease: An early first menstrual period (menarche) and a late menopause statistically increase the risk of developing (hormone-dependent) breast cancer. The same applies to hormone replacement therapy, especially if it is of longer duration and combined oestrogen-gestagen use. Hormone-containing ovulation inhibitors (birth control) only slightly increase the risk. Very dense breast tissue and certain benign breast tissue alterations are also risk factors.

If close relatives have breast or ovarian cancer, the risk of developing breast cancer increases. In addition to alterations in the BRCA1 and BRCA2 genes, there are other mutations that significantly increase the risk of developing the disease. Such mutations are found in up to a quarter of patients today.

Obesity after menopause, alcohol and smoking are likely to increase the risk of breast cancer, while exercise and long periods of breastfeeding reduce the risk.

The statutory cancer screening programme offers women aged 30 and older the opportunity to have an annual tactile examination at the doctor's office. Women between the ages of 50 and 69 are invited to have a breast X-ray every two years as part of the mammography screening programme. Women with a proven alteration in a breast cancer risk gene can be enrolled in an intensified cancer screening programme.



Figure 3.17.1a

Figure 3.17.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C50, Germany 1999-2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.17.2

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C50, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.17.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C50, database 2018

		Ri	isk of devel	oping cancer				Mortality risk
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the next 10 years		ever	
35 years	1.0 %	(1 in 100)	12.2 %	(1 in 8)	0.1 %	(1 in 980)	3.5 %	(1 in 28)
45 years	2.2 %	(1 in 46)	11.4 %	(1 in 9)	0.3 %	(1 in 400)	3.4 %	(1 in 29)
55 years	2.6 %	(1 in 38)	9.7 %	(1 in 10)	0.5 %	(1 in 220)	3.2 %	(1 in 31)
65 years	3.3 %	(1 in 31)	7.6 %	(1 in 13)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	2.9 %	(1 in 34)
75 years	3.4 %	(1 in 30)	5.1 %	(1 in 20)	1.3 %	(1 in 78)	2.5 %	(1 in 41)
Lifetime risk			12.4 %	(1 in 8)			3.5 %	(1 in 29)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the next 10 years			ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 24,400)	0.1 %	(1 in 730)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 93,600)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,500)
45 years	< 0.1%	(1 in 10,100)	0.1 %	(1 in 740)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 93,400)	< 0.1%	(1 in 2,600)
55 years	< 0.1%	(1 in 4,200)	0.1 %	(1 in 770)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 23,200)	< 0.1%	(1 in 2,600)
65 years	< 0.1%	(1 in 2,300)	0.1 %	(1 in 860)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 9,100)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,600)
75 years	< 0.1%	(1 in 1,700)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,100)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,800)	< 0.1%	(1 in 2,900)
Lifetime risk			0.1 %	(1 in 740)		·	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,600)

Figure 3.17.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis for all women and women between 50 and 69 years of age, ICD-10 C50, Germany 2017–2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM.

The DCO proportion was 3%. For 25% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.



Figure 3.17.4





Figure 3.17.5

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM), Women, ICD-10 C50, Germany 2016–2018



Figure 3.17.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states, Women, ICD-10 C50, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.17.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates, Women, ICD-10 C50, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



3.18 Vulva

Table 3.18.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C51

Incidence	2017	2018	Prediction for 2022
	Women	Women	Women
Incident cases	3,430	3,270	3,700
Crude incidence rate ¹	8.2	7.8	8.7
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	4.8	4.4	4.9
Median age at diagnosis	72	73	
Mortality	2017	2018	2019
	Women	Women	Women
Deaths	943	957	1,016
Crude mortality rate ¹	2.3	2.3	2.4
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	1.0	1.0	1.0
Median age at death	80	80	81
Prevalence and survival rates	5 years	10 years	25 years
	Women	Women	Women
Prevalence	11,800	20,000	26,900
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	63 (58–68)	49 (44–52)	
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	73 (66–78)	68 (60–72)	

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

Until the beginning of the decade, a significant increase in new cases and a slight increase in mortality rates from malignant tumours of the vulva were observed in Germany; since then, the rates have stabilised at a high level. In 2018, approximately 3,270 women were diagnosed with a malignant neoplasm of the vulva, and 1,016 women died of this disease in 2010. The largest increase in incidence rates was seen in women below 70 years of age, however since 2010, this trend has plateaued. The greatest burden of disease continues to be in women above 70 years of age, with a median age at diagnosis of 73 years. The relative 5-year survival rate after diagnosis of vulvar cancer is 73%. Among tumours with valid stage information, tumours of small extent (stage I, limited to vulva/perineum) are most common (about 65% to 67%). However, for a large proportion of cases (41%), no stage could be assigned.

The highest rates of malignant neoplasms of the vulva are found in Schleswig-Holstein, Hamburg, North Rhine-Westphalia and Saarland. Mortality and incidence rates in Germany are higher than in neighbouring countries (comparative figures are not available from all countries).

Risk factors, early detection and prevention

Vulvar carcinomas are mostly squamous cell carcinomas (about 90%) that can be divided into non-keratinising and keratinising forms. The latter account for 50 to 80% of squamous cell carcinomas of the vulva. Non-keratinising carcinomas and their precursors often arise in conjunction with a chronic human papillomavirus infection (especially HPV 16). These cases mostly affect younger women. In contrast, keratinising vulvar carcinomas and their precursors particularly occur in older women, independent of a concurrent HPV infection. The main risk factors are autoimmune processes, such as lichen sclerosus. Smoking and long-term immunosuppression such as after an organ transplant or due to HIV, also increase the risk of vulvar cancer. HIV also promotes an HPV infection and thus increases the risk of developing vulvar cancer. Further risk factors include HPV-induced cancers of the genitals and anus, such as cervical and anal carcinomas, their associated precursors, and Paget's disease of the vulva.

No targeted screening programme is currently in place in Germany for cancer of the vulva or its precursors. As such, the vulva should be completely examined during gynaecological cancer screening. HPV vaccination is viewed as a possible means of preventing vulvar cancer.



Figure 3.18.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths, ICD-10 C51, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.18.2

Age-specific incidence rates, ICD-10 C51, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.18.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age, ICD-10 C51, database 2018

		Ri	sk of develo	oping cancer				Mortality risk
Women aged	in the	the next 10 years		ever	in the next 10 years			ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,200)	0.6 %	(1 in 170)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 45,800)	0.2 %	(1 in 530)
45 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,700)	0.6 %	(1 in 180)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 19,200)	0.2 %	(1 in 540)
55 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,200)	0.5 %	(1 in 190)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 7,100)	0.2 %	(1 in 540)
65 years	0.1%	(1 in 680)	0.5 %	(1 in 220)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,600)	0.2 %	(1 in 560)
75 years	0.2 %	(1 in 460)	0.4 %	(1 in 280)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,200)	0.2 %	(1 in 620)
Lifetime risk			0.6 %	(1 in 170)			0.2 %	(1 in 540)

Figure 3.18.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis, ICD-10 C51, Germany 2017–2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM. The DCO proportion was 3%. For 41% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.



Figure 3.18.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis, ICD-10 C51, Germany 2017-2018



Figure 3.18.5 Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM),

ICD-10 C51, Germany 2016–2018



- Women rel. survival

Figure 3.18.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states, ICD-10 C51, 2017-2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.18.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates, ICD-10 C51, 2017-2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



¹ Mortality for 2016
² No data available
³ No incidence data available

3.19 Cervix

Table 3.19.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C53

Incidence	2017	2018	Prediction for 2022
	Women	Women	Women
Incident cases	4,430	4,320	4,100
Crude incidence rate ¹	10.6	10.3	9.7
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	8.8	8.6	8.1
Median age at diagnosis	55	55	
Mortality	2017	2018	2019
	Women	Women	Women
Deaths	1,588	1,612	1,597
Crude mortality rate ¹	3.8	3.8	3.8
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	2.5	2.6	2.5
Median age at death	64	65	65
Prevalence and survival rates	5 years	10 years	25 years
	Women	Women	Women
Prevalence	16,600	30,900	69,800
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	62 (60–73)	55 (53–63)	
Relative survival rate (2017-2018) ³	65 (62–76)	61 (58–70)	

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

In 2018, about 4,320 women were diagnosed with cervical cancer in Germany. In about seven out of ten women, invasive tumours originated from the squamous epithelial tissue of the cervical mucosa. Adenocarcinomas tend to occur more proximally at the transition between the body of the uterus and the cervix. The rates of new invasive carcinoma of the cervix in women have been declining slightly for the last 10 years, after a very sharp decline in the three decades before the 2000s, and stable rates until 2010. The median age at diagnosis with an invasive carcinoma is 55 years. About four out of ten women are diagnosed in an early tumour stage (stage I). The much more frequent in situ carcinoma is usually discovered during screening in women who are on average 20 years younger. Around 1,600 women currently die of cervical cancer in Germany every year; 30 years ago, the number was more than twice as high. The relative 5-year survival rate after diagnosis of an invasive cervical tumour is 65%. In an international comparison, the mortality rates in countries with long-standing, well-organised screening programs are significantly lower than in countries without such programs.

Risk factors, early detection and prevention

The main cause of cervical cancer is a persistent infection with a sexually-transmitted human papillomavirus (HPV). Asymptomatic HPV infections are common and usually clear up. Persistent infection with one or more of 12 high-risk viruses (primarily HPV 16 and 18) can lead to cervical cancer. Other risk factors include smoking, other sexually transmitted pathogens, early onset of sexual activity, a large number of childbirths and immunosuppression, for example after organ transplantation. Long-term use of oral contraceptives also slightly increases the risk of development of cervical cancer.

The statutory cancer screening programme offers women 20 years of age and older an annual cell test taken from the cervix (PAP smear) and its cytological examination. From the age of 35, an HPV test combined with the PAP smear is offered every three years since the beginning of 2020. The Standing Commission on Vaccination (STIKO) recommends that girls and boys be vaccinated against HPV, primarily between the ages of 9 and 14 years. Statutory health insurers cover the costs of vaccination for young people up to the age of 18 years. However, vaccination does not replace screening, as it does not protect against all high-risk HP viruses.



Figure 3.19.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths, ICD-10 C53, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.19.2

Age-specific incidence rates, ICD-10 C53, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.19.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age, ICD-10 C53, database 2018

		R			I	Mortality risk		
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	e next 10 years		ever
15 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 12,300)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 437,900)	0.3 %	(1 in 340)
25 years	0.1%	(1 in 1,100)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 11,500)	0.3 %	(1 in 340)
35 years	0.2 %	(1 in 620)	0.7 %	(1 in 150)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,600)	0.3 %	(1 in 350)
45 years	0.1%	(1 in 730)	0.5 %	(1 in 190)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,500)	0.3 %	(1 in 380)
55 years	0.1%	(1 in 700)	0.4 %	(1 in 250)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,600)	0.2 %	(1 in 440)
65 years	0.1%	(1 in 740)	0.3 %	(1 in 370)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,400)	0.2 %	(1 in 570)
75 years	0.1%	(1 in 1,000)	0.2 %	(1 in 650)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,500)	0.1%	(1 in 860)
Lifetime risk			0.8 %	(1 in 130)		·	0.3 %	(1 in 340)

Figure 3.19.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis, ICD-10 C53, Germany 2017–2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM.

The DCO proportion was 4%. For 43% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.

		43%			13%		22%		22%				
		46 %	6		15 %	6	21 %		18%		Women		IV
0%	10 %	20%	30 %	40 %	50%	60%	70 %	80%	90%	100 %			

Figure 3.19.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis, ICD-10 C53, Germany 2017-2018



Figure 3.19.5 Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM),

ICD-10 C53, Germany 2016-2018



Figure 3.19.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states, ICD-10 C53, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.19.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates, ICD-10 C53, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



3.20 Uterus

Table 3.20.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C54-C55

Incidence	2017	2018	Prediction for 2022
	Women	Women	Women
Incident cases	10,760	10,860	10,600
Crude incidence rate ¹	25.7	25.9	25.1
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	15.9	15.9	15.1
Median age at diagnosis	68	68	
Mortality	2017	2018	2019
	Women	Women	Women
Deaths	2,707	2,631	2,659
Crude mortality rate ¹	6.5	6.3	6.3
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	3.1	3.0	3.0
Median age at death	77	77	77
Prevalence and survival rates	5 years	10 years	25 years
	Women	Women	Women
Prevalence	43,000	77,100	143,600
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	69 (66–72)	57 (52–59)	
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	78 (75–81)	74 (68–78)	

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

With approximately 10,860 new cases in 2018, malignant tumours of the uterus (corpus or endometrial carcinoma) are the fifth most common cancer in women and the most common of the female genital organs. Uterine cancer generally has a good prognosis. As such, the number of deaths from this disease is comparatively low at about 2,650 per year. One in 50 women will develop uterine cancer in the course of her life, and one in 200 will die from it. Within Germany, regional differences in mortality rates are rather small. Internationally, significantly higher incidence rates are reported from the US, but also from Eastern European countries and the Nordic countries, as well as from England. The age-standardised incidence and mortality rates from uterine cancer have recently remained almost constant after a continuous decline. The median age at diagnosis is 68 years. Histologically, uterine cancers are mostly endometrioid adenocarcinomas (originating from the glandular lining of the uterus). Between 64% and 67% of carcinomas with valid stage information are diagnosed at stage I. However, about half of the tumours could not be assigned to any stage. The relative 5-year survival of patients with uterine cancer is around 78% in Germany. At the end of 2018, there were about 143,600 women living in Germany who had been diagnosed with uterine cancer in the past 25 years.

Additional information: www.krebsdaten.de/uterus

Risk factors

About 80% of endometrial carcinomas are hormone-dependent. Long-term oestrogen exposure is a risk factor for these: An early first menstruation, a late menopause, childlessness and diseases of the ovaries increase the risk. Similarly, oestrogen monotherapy during menopause also increases risk. However, this risk can be reduced by combining them with gestagen counteracts the risk. Oral contraceptives and especially oestrogen-gestagen combinations reduce the risk. In the case of hormone-dependent tumours, obesity and lack of exercise also play a role. Furthermore, women with type 2 diabetes mellitus are more likely to develop uterine cancer. Women who are treated for breast cancer with tamoxifen also have a slightly higher risk. Gene mutations associated with hereditary colorectal cancer, hereditary non-polyposis colorectal carcinoma (HNPCC, Lynch syndrome), also increase the risk of developing uterine cancer.

Advanced age is associated with the rarer oestrogen-independent forms of uterine cancer. Uterine exposure to radiation can also increase the risk. The role of lifestyle or genetic factors remains unclear.



Figure 3.20.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths, ICD-10 C54-C55, Germany 1999-2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.20.2

Age-specific incidence rates, ICD-10 C54-C55, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.20.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age, ICD-10 C54-C55, database 2018

		Ri	sk of develo	oping cancer				Mortality risk
Women aged	in the next 10 years			ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	0.1 %	(1 in 2,000)	1.9 %	(1 in 52)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 20,900)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)
45 years	0.2 %	(1 in 510)	1.9 %	(1 in 53)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 5,700)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)
55 years	0.5 %	(1 in 210)	1.7 %	(1 in 58)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,700)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)
65 years	0.6 %	(1 in 160)	1.3 %	(1 in 75)	0.1 %	(1 in 770)	0.5 %	(1 in 220)
75 years	0.6 %	(1 in 170)	0.8 %	(1 in 120)	0.2 %	(1 in 470)	0.4 %	(1 in 270)
Lifetime risk		·	1.9 %	(1 in 52)			0.5 %	(1 in 200)

Figure 3.20.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis, ICD-10 C54–C55, Germany 2017–2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM. The DCO proportion was 3%. For 49% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.

			64%				8%	17%	11 %		
			67 %	6			7%	15%	10 %	Women	
0%	10 %	20%	30%	40 %	50 %	60%	70 %	80% 9	0% 100%	6	

Figure 3.20.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis, ICD-10 C54-C55, Germany 2017-2018



Figure 3.20.5

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM), ICD-10 C54-C55, Germany 2016-2018



Figure 3.20.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states, ICD-10 C54–C55, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.20.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates, ICD-10 C54–C55, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



3.21 Ovaries

Table 3.21.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C56

Incidence	2017	2018	Prediction for 2022
	Women	Women	Women
Incident cases	7,460	7,300	6,800
Crude incidence rate ¹	17.8	17.4	16.2
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	11.1	10.7	9.8
Median age at diagnosis	69	69	
Mortality	2017	2018	2019
	Women	Women	Women
Deaths	5,373	5,326	5,291
Crude mortality rate ¹	12.8	12.7	12.6
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	6.6	6.6	6.5
Median age at death	75	75	75
Prevalence and survival rates	5 years	10 years	25 years
	Women	Women	Women
Prevalence	21,400	34,000	63,600
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	39 (36–43)	27 (25–32)	
Relative survival rate (2017-2018) ³	42 (39–47)	33 (30–38)	

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

Ovarian cancer accounts for about one third of all malignant neoplasms of the female genitalia and half of all deaths from cancers of these organs. The incidence rate increases continuously up to the age of 85, and the median age at diagnosis is 69 years. Histologically, malignant tumours of the ovaries tend to be moderately to poorly differentiated serous adenocarcinomas. Some rare forms of ovarian cancer, such as germ cell tumours, can already occur in girls and young women. About one in 76 women will develop ovarian cancer in her lifetime. Since the turn of the millennium, the incidence and mortality rates in Germany have continued to decrease significantly, and absolute numbers of new cases are also decreasing.

Partly due to the fact that ovarian cancer is diagnosed at a late stage (72% to 76% in stage III/IV), the survival prospects of patients with ovarian cancer are relatively poor. Relative 5-year survival is currently 42%. If the disease is diagnosed early, relative survival rates are 88% in stage I and 79% in stage II.

Risk factors

The risk of developing ovarian cancer increases with age. Obesity also plays a role. Hormonal factors also have an impact on the risk of developing ovarian cancer: Whereas childlessness and infertility are linked to an increased risk, multiple childbirths and longer periods of breastfeeding reduce the risk. In women with multiple cysts in the ovaries, hormonal factors probably increase the risk. Hormone replacement therapy, especially with oestrogen mono preparations in post-menopausal women is also a risk factor for the development of ovarian cancer. In contrast, ovulation inhibitors have a protective effect. Finally, sterilisation through occlusion of the fallopian tubes reduces the risk of ovarian cancer.

Women with first-degree relatives who have developed breast or ovarian cancer, as well as women with breast, uterine or colorectal cancer, are more likely to develop ovarian cancer. Often, underlying genetic mutations, especially in the BRCA1 and BRCA2 genes can be detected in these cases. There are other hereditary gene mutations that significantly increase the risk of developing the disease. According to new research results, such inherited mutations are found in up to 25% of patients.



Figure 3.21.1b

Figure 3.21.1a

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths, ICD-10 C56, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.21.2

Age-specific incidence rates, ICD-10 C56, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.21.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age, ICD-10 C56, database 2018

		Ris	sk of develo	ping cancer			N	Aortality risk
Women aged	in the	next 10 years	ever		in the next 10 years			ever
35 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,700)	1.3 %	(1 in 78)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 6,500)	1.0 %	(1 in 100)
45 years	0.1 %	(1 in 710)	1.2 %	(1 in 81)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,700)	1.0 %	(1 in 100)
55 years	0.3 %	(1 in 400)	1.1 %	(1 in 89)	0.1 %	(1 in 670)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)
65 years	0.4 %	(1 in 280)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)	0.3 %	(1 in 380)	0.8 %	(1 in 120)
75 years	0.4 %	(1 in 240)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)	0.4 %	(1 in 240)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)
Lifetime risk			1.3 %	(1 in 76)			1.0 %	(1 in 100)

Figure 3.21.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis, ICD-10 C56, Germany 2017–2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM.

The DCO proportion was 10%. For 39% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.



Figure 3.21.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis, ICD-10 C56, Germany 2017-2018



Figure 3.21.5 Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM),

ICD-10 C56, Germany 2016–2018



Figure 3.21.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states, ICD-10 C56, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.21.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates, ICD-10 C56, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



¹ Data include C57.0 to C57.4

3.22 Prostate

Table 3.22.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C61

Incidence	2017	2018	Prediction for 2022
	Men	Men	Men
Incident cases	64,250	65,200	70,100
Crude incidence rate ¹	157.6	159.4	169.8
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	99.0	99.1	100.3
Median age at diagnosis	72	71	
Mortality	2017	2018	2019
	Men	Men	Men
Deaths	14,318	14,963	15,040
Crude mortality rate ¹	35.1	36.6	36.7
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	18.8	19.2	18.7
Median age at death	80	80	81
Prevalence and survival rates	5 years	10 years	25 years
	Men	Men	Men
Prevalence	260,400	474,000	753,800
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	74 (73–76)	58 (56–60)	
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	89 (89–91)	88 (87–91)	

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

Around 65,200 new cases of prostate cancer were diagnosed in 2018. After an increase at the beginning of the 2000s, the age-standardised incidence rate has been declining slightly since 2011 and has been rather constant in recent years. A similar development can be observed in many other western industrialised nations and is likely due to the use of the PSA test (prostate specific antigen) as an early detection test, which usage has been increasing for a long time but is now probably declining. In contrast to the incidence rate, the age-standardised mortality rate decreased continuously until 2007 and has been almost stable since then. Germany is in the lower midfield in terms of prostate cancer incidence, compared to other countries in Central Europe.

Prostate cancer rarely occurs before the age of 50: The risk of developing the disease in the next 10 years is less than 0.1% for a 35-year-old man, while it is about 6% for a 75-year-old man.

The relative 5-year survival rate for men with prostate cancer is 89%. About two-thirds of tumours are diagnosed at an early stage (I/II).

Risk factors and early detection

Causes of prostate cancer and the factors that influence its course are essentially unknown. Age is an important risk factor. Men of black African origin are more likely to develop prostate cancer than Europeans and white North Americans; Asians are rarely affected. An accumulation of the disease among close relatives has now been proven as a risk factor; in some cases, inherited changes in certain risk genes can be detected. In addition, chronic inflammation of the prostate and sexually transmitted diseases seem to increase the risk of prostate cancer.

There is little evidence on lifestyle or environmental risk factors. However, a normal weight and sufficient exercise could reduce the risk of prostate cancer.

The statutory cancer screening programme in Germany currently includes an examination of the external genital organs and palpation of the prostate and lymph nodes once a year for men over the age of 45, in addition to asking about symptoms. The PSA test in the blood is not part of the statutory screening programme, as the benefit of population-wide PSA screening has not yet been proven beyond doubt.


Figure 3.22.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths, ICD-10 C61, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.22.2

Age-specific incidence rates, ICD-10 C61, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.22.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age, ICD-10 C61, database 2018

	Risk of developing cancer					er Mortal					
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	e next 10 years		ever			
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,800)	12.3 %	(1 in 8)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 84,200)	3.3 %	(1 in 30)			
45 years	0.4 %	(1 in 250)	12.4 %	(1 in 8)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 6,000)	3.4 %	(1 in 30)			
55 years	2.3 %	(1 in 43)	12.5 %	(1 in 8)	0.2 %	(1 in 650)	3.5 %	(1 in 29)			
65 years	5.6 %	(1 in 18)	11.5 %	(1 in 9)	0.7 %	(1 in 150)	3.7 %	(1 in 27)			
75 years	5.9 %	(1 in 17)	7.9 %	(1 in 13)	1.8 %	(1 in 54)	3.8 %	(1 in 27)			
Lifetime risk			12.1 %	(1 in 8)			3.3 %	(1 in 30)			

Figure 3.22.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis, ICD-10 C61, Germany 2017–2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM.

The DCO proportion was 4%. For 47% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.



Figure 3.22.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis, ICD-10 C61, Germany 2017-2018



Figure 3.22.5 Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM),





Figure 3.22.6 Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states, ICD-10 C61, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.22.7 International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates, ICD-10 C61, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



¹ No incidence data available

3.23 Testis

Table 3.23.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C62

Incidence	2017	2018	Prediction for 2022
	Men	Men	Men
Incident cases	4,140	4,160	4,100
Crude incidence rate ¹	10.1	10.2	10.0
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	10.2	10.4	10.2
Median age at diagnosis	38	37	
Mortality	2017	2018	2019
	Men	Men	Men
Deaths	157	178	158
Crude mortality rate ¹	0.4	0.4	0.4
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	0.3	0.4	0.3
Median age at death	53	54	54
Prevalence and survival rates	5 years	10 years	25 years
	Men	Men	Men
Prevalence	20,100	39,300	87,300
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	95 (92–98)	93 (91–95)	
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	97 (94–100)	97 (95–99)	

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

In 2018, approximately 4,160 men were diagnosed with testicular cancer in Germany. Accordingly, testicular cancer is rare, accounting for 1.6% of all cancers in men. In contrast to almost all other cancers, most cases occur at a comparatively early age between 25 and 45 years. In this age group, testicular cancer is the most common malignant tumour in men. It accounts for about one third of all tumours (excluding non-melanoma skin cancer) in this age group. The median age at diagnosis is 37 years. The age-standardised incidence rate has recently remained almost constant, after a steady increase over decades, as in other European countries. About 86% to 89% of testicular tumours for which a stage is known are diagnosed in stage I/II. Histologically, testicular cancer is predominantly germ cell tumours: about two thirds of all testicular tumours are seminomas. About one in six cases are malignant teratomas or mixed forms of both types.

Since the introduction of cis-platinum in chemotherapy of testicular cancer a good 30 years ago, the disease has been one of the most prognostically favourable malignant neoplasms with correspondingly high relative 5-year survival rates (most recently 97%) and low mortality (158 deaths in 2019).

Risk factors and early detection

Undescended testis (cryptorchidism) is considered a confirmed risk factor for testicular cancer. In addition, men who have already had testicular cancer or a precursor have an increased risk of developing a tumour in the healthy testicle as well. Rare genetic disorders of sex development such as Klinefelter's syndrome also increase the risk of developing the disease.

A small number of those affected may have a family history of the disease. Sons and brothers of people with the disease have a significantly increased risk.

A birth weight of less than 2,500 g or more than 4,500 g as well as tall stature are also discussed as possible risk factors. The causes of the increase in incidence observed over several decades have not been conclusively clarified. According to current knowledge, lifestyle and environmental factors do not play a role in the development of testicular cancer.

It has been proven that early diagnosis correlates with a better prognosis. Adolescents and men are therefore advised to undergo regular self-examination from puberty onwards. From the age of 45, men can have an examination of the genital organs once a year as part of the statutory cancer screening.



Figure 3.23.1b Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths, ICD-10 C62, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.23.2

Age-specific incidence rates, ICD-10 C62, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.23.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age, ICD-10 C62, database 2018

		Risk of developing cancer				er Mortality				
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever		
15 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,100)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 65,300)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,100)		
25 years	0.2 %	(1 in 440)	0.7 %	(1 in 150)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 24,400)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,300)		
35 years	0.2 %	(1 in 460)	0.4 %	(1 in 230)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 15,600)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,700)		
45 years	0.1 %	(1 in 800)	0.2 %	(1 in 460)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 21,200)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,900)		
55 years	0.1%	(1 in 1,700)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,000)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 16,100)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 6,100)		
65 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,000)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,300)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 21,000)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 8,900)		
75 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 6,700)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,400)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 21,600)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 12,300)		
Lifetime risk			0.8 %	(1 in 130)			< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,100)		

Figure 3.23.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis, ICD-10 C62, Germany 2017-2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM. The DCO proportion was 1%. For 57% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.



Figure 3.23.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis, ICD-10 C62, Germany 2017-2018



Figure 3.23.5

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM), ICD-10 C62, Germany 2016-2018



Figure 3.23.6 Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states, ICD-10 C62, 2017–2018

per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.23.7 International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates, ICD-10 C62, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



² Mortality for 2016

3.24 Kidney

Table 3.24.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C64

Incidence		2017		2018	Prediction for 2022		
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men	
Incident cases	5,410	9,070	5,480	9,350	5,200	9,300	
Crude incidence rate ¹	12.9	22.2	13.0	22.9	12.4	22.4	
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	7.5	15.2	7.6	15.4	7.1	14.7	
Median age at diagnosis	72	68	71	68			
Mortality		2017		2018		2019	
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men	
Deaths	1,985	3,155	1,931	3,108	1,920	3,230	
Crude mortality rate ¹	4.7	7.7	4.6	7.6	4.6	7.9	
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	2.0	4.6	1.9	4.5	1.8	4.5	
Median age at death	80	76	80	76	81	77	
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years	
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men	
Prevalence	21,200	35,900	37,400	62,200	63,100	101,900	
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	67 (62–72)	67 (66–70)	52 (47–62)	51 (50–53)			
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	76 (70–81)	78 (75–81)	70 (63–81)	71 (70–74)			

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

Malignant neoplasms of the kidney can originate from various tissues. Among all kidney tumours in adults, renal cell carcinomas (hypernephromas) occur most frequently with a share of about 95%. In children, however, who are rarely affected, nephroblastomas (Wilms tumours) predominate. In total, about 14,800 new cases occurred in 2018, men were affected almost twice as often as women.

The age-standardised incidence rates show a slight decline in both sexes since around 2008. Age-standardised mortality rates have slightly decreased for women and men over the entire observation period. The median age at diagnosis is 71 to 72 years for women and 68 years for men. The prognosis of renal carcinoma is comparatively favourable, the relative 5-year survival of patients is 76% for women and 78% for men. A good half of all tumours are diagnosed at an early stage (UICC I). In a regional comparison, higher incidence and mortality rates are noticeable in the eastern federal states. Internationally, the disease and mortality rates in the Czech Republic are comparatively high.

Risk factors

Smoking and passive smoking as well as high blood pressure and obesity are considered the most important risk factors associated with cancer of the kidney. In addition, lack of physical activity seems to increase the risk. Chronic renal insufficiency favours tumours of this organ overall and regardless of their cause. It can be caused, for example, by drugs that damage the kidneys or repeated inflammations of the urinary tract. Even after a kidney transplant, the risk of developing renal cell carcinoma remains increased in immunosuppressed patients.

A familial predisposition probably only plays a role in a comparatively small number of cases. About 4% of renal cell carcinomas occur in patients with complex hereditary diseases, such as von Hippel-Lindau syndrome. These genetic renal cell carcinomas are often multifocal, bilateral and occur more often at a younger age than renal cancers in patients without a genetic disposition.



Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C64, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.24.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C64, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.24.2 Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C64, Germany 2017-2018

per 100,000



Table 3.24.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C64, database 2018

		Ri	sk of develo	ping cancer			N	Aortality risk
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,600)	1.0 %	(1 in 100)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 57,000)	0.4 %	(1 in 270)
45 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,300)	1.0 %	(1 in 100)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 12,500)	0.4 %	(1 in 270)
55 years	0.2 %	(1 in 560)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,400)	0.4 %	(1 in 270)
65 years	0.2 %	(1 in 320)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,300)	0.4 %	(1 in 270)
75 years	0.3 %	(1 in 290)	0.5 %	(1 in 190)	0.2 %	(1 in 580)	0.3 %	(1 in 300)
Lifetime risk			1.0 %	(1 in 100)			0.4 %	(1 in 270)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,700)	1.7 %	(1 in 59)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 20,900)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)
45 years	0.2 %	(1 in 610)	1.7 %	(1 in 60)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,000)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)
55 years	0.4 %	(1 in 270)	1.5 %	(1 in 65)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,200)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)
65 years	0.6 %	(1 in 160)	1.3 %	(1 in 77)	0.2 %	(1 in 580)	0.6 %	(1 in 170)
75 years	0.6 %	(1 in 160)	0.9 %	(1 in 120)	0.3 %	(1 in 330)	0.5 %	(1 in 190)
Lifetime risk			1.7 %	(1 in 59)			0.6 %	(1 in 160)

Figure 3.24.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C64, Germany 2017-2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM.

The DCO proportion was 7%. For 47% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.



Figure 3.24.4





Figure 3.24.5

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM) and sex, ICD-10 C64, Germany 2016-2018



Figure 3.24.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C64, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.24.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C64, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



3.25 Bladder

Table 3.25.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C67

Incidence		2017		2018	Pred	iction for 2022
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases ⁴	4,720 (7,450)	12,520 (23,170)	4,770 (7,630)	13,500 (23,410)	5,200 (7,700)	14,600 (23,000)
Crude incidence rate ^{1, 4}	11.3 (17.8)	30.7 (56.8)	11.4 (18.2)	33.0 (57.2)	12.3 (18.2)	35.3 (55.7)
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2, 4}	5.6 (9.2)	18.5 (34.7)	5.5 (9.3)	19.7 (34.5)	6.0 (9.2)	20.1 (32.3)
Median age at diagnosis ⁴	76 (75)	75 (74)	76 (75)	75 (74)		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	1,858	3,848	1,840	3,862	1,814	3,824
Crude mortality rate ¹	4.4	9.4	4.4	9.4	4.3	9.3
Age-standardised mortality rate ^{1, 2}	1.8	5.2	1.7	5.1	1.6	5.0
Median age at death	81	80	82	80	82	80
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	11,900	38,400	19,100	60,200	30,500	93,200
Absolute survival rate (2017-2018) ³	40 (35-47)	47 (44–51)	27 (23-34)	31 (29–32)		
Relative survival rate (2017-2018) ³	48 (43-58)	59 (56–64)	42 (36–55)	51 (50–54)		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

⁴ in parentheses: including in situ tumours and neoplasms of uncertain or unknown behavior (D09.0, D41.4)

Epidemiology

Approximately 18,270 people were diagnosed with invasive bladder cancer in 2018, including 4,770 women. In addition, around 12,770 people were diagnosed with non-invasive papillary carcinomas and in situ carcinomas of the bladder. Especially with the latter, there is an increased risk of tumour growth (progression) and recurrence of the disease. Therefore, they are of particular clinical relevance, although they are currently not classified as malignant tumours according to ICD-10. Most bladder cancers are urothelial carcinomas, which often occur simultaneously in different parts of the bladder and urinary tract.

In men, the age-standardised incidence and mortality rates have declined significantly since the end of the 1990s. This is probably a consequence of a reduction in tobacco consumption, possibly also a consequence of reduced occupational exposure to carcinogenic substances. For women, both rates have been largely constant over the years, but at a significantly lower level than for men.

The higher relative 5-year survival rates of men compared to women correspond to a more favourable distribution of tumour stages.

Risk factors

Active and passive smoking are the most important risk factors for bladder cancer. In addition, some chemical substances such as aromatic amines increase the risk. The known risk-increasing agents have now largely disappeared from the workplace in Europe. However, the latency period between exposure and cancer development is long, so that occupational bladder cancers continue to be registered. Cytostatics used in cancer therapy and radiotherapy of this body region can increase the risk. Other drugs such as the antidiabetic drug pioglitazone also seem to increase bladder cancer risk.

In addition, air pollution and arsenic or chlorine in drinking water increase the risk of developing bladder cancer. Aristolochic acid from Aristolochia plants such as Easter luce also increases the risk of bladder cancer. Chronic inflammatory damage to the bladder mucosa also increases the risk of disease. Familial clusters are observed: There is evidence that genetic factors play a role in the development of bladder cancer by influencing sensitivity to carcinogens.



Figure 3.25.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C67, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.25.2

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C67, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.25.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C67, database 2018

		R	isk of develo	oping cancer	cer Mortality					
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever		
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 10,300)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 39,700)	0.4 %	(1 in 270)		
45 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,500)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 10,300)	0.4 %	(1 in 270)		
55 years	0.1%	(1 in 860)	0.9 %	(1 in 120)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,300)	0.4 %	(1 in 270)		
65 years	0.2 %	(1 in 430)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,800)	0.4 %	(1 in 280)		
75 years	0.4 %	(1 in 270)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)	0.2 %	(1 in 660)	0.3 %	(1 in 290)		
Lifetime risk			0.9 %	(1 in 110)			0.4 %	(1 in 270)		
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever		
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,900)	2.7 %	(1 in 38)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 54,300)	0.9 %	(1 in 120)		
45 years	0.1%	(1 in 970)	2.7 %	(1 in 37)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 7,600)	0.9 %	(1 in 120)		
55 years	0.4 %	(1 in 260)	2.7 %	(1 in 37)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,700)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)		
65 years	0.8 %	(1 in 120)	2.5 %	(1 in 40)	0.2 %	(1 in 600)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)		
75 years	1.3 %	(1 in 77)	2.1 %	(1 in 47)	0.4 %	(1 in 230)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)		
Lifetime risk			2.6 %	(1 in 38)			0.8 %	(1 in 120)		

Figure 3.25.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C67, Germany 2017-2018

top: according to 7^{th} edition TNM; bottom: according to 8^{th} edition TNM. The DCO proportion was 5%. For 56% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.





Figure 3.25.4





Figure 3.25.5 Relative 5-year survival by

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM) and sex, ICD-10 C67, Germany 2016–2018



Figure 3.25.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C67, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.25.7 International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C67, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



¹ No comparable data available

3.26 Central nervous system

Table 3.26.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C70-C72

Incidence		2017		2018	Predic	tion for 2022
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	3,110	3,950	3,130	4,100	3,500	4,300
Crude incidence rate ¹	7.4	9.7	7.5	10.0	8.3	10.5
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	5.3	7.4	5.4	7.8	5.8	8.0
Median age at diagnosis	66	63	65	63		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	2,721	3,385	2,615	3,441	2,583	3,430
Crude mortality rate ¹	6.5	8.3	6.2	8.4	6.1	8.4
Age-standardised mortality rate $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1,2}$	4.0	5.9	3.9	5.9	3.8	5.9
Median age at death	70	66	69	67	70	67
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	6,000	7,700	9,600	11,700	16,200	19,600
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	23 (18–30)	19 (16–29)	16 (13–25)	13 (12–20)		
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	24 (19–32)	21 (18–31)	18 (14–27)	15 (13–23)		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

Cancers of the central nervous system (CNS) affect 95% of the brain, with the remaining 5% distributed among the meninges, cranial nerves and spinal cord.

CNS tumours can occur at any age. Histologically, gliomas originating from the supporting tissue of the nerve cells are predominantly found in adults, of which a bit more than two thirds are glioblastomas (astrocytoma grade IV) with an unfavourable prognosis. In infants and young children, on the other hand, embryonic tumours predominate.

In 2018, about 3,130 women and 4,100 men were diagnosed with malignant tumours of the CNS in Germany. No significant changes in the incidence and mortality rates have been observed since 1999. The relative 5-year survival rates for malignant CNS tumours are 24% for women and 21% for men. These figures do not include histologically benign CNS tumours or those of uncertain or unknown behaviour, which, depending on their location, can also lead to complications or even death. For these diagnoses together, about 6,000 new cases per year are to be expected, of which almost two thirds originate from the meninges. Women are affected significantly more often.

Risk factors

The triggers of the various brain tumours are still largely unclear. Some very rare hereditary tumour syndromes are associated with a significantly increased risk of brain tumours. After therapeutic head irradiation, the risk of developing a brain tumour is slightly increased after a long latency period. This applies in particular to irradiation in childhood and adolescence. Diagnostic computed tomography in childhood can probably also slightly increase the risk of a brain tumour.

A clear connection between mobile phone use and brain tumours has not been proven so far. However, an increased risk cannot be ruled out beyond doubt either. This is especially true for people who use mobile phones particularly long and frequently.

A slightly increased brain tumour risk is discussed for people with occupational contact with pesticides in agriculture. According to current knowledge, viruses or lifestyle factors such as smoking or alcohol do not contribute to an increase in risk.

Brain tumours occur more frequently in some families. If close relatives of a person suffer from a brain tumour, statistically his or her own risk of contracting the disease is increased, but remains very low in absolute terms.



Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C70-C72, Germany 1999-2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.26.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C70–C72, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.26.2 Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C70-C72, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.26.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C70-C72, database 2018

		Ri	isk of develo	ping cancer			N	Mortality risk
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,700)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 5,100)	0.5 %	(1 in 220)
45 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,600)	0.5 %	(1 in 210)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,300)	0.4 %	(1 in 230)
55 years	0.1 %	(1 in 970)	0.4 %	(1 in 240)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,100)	0.4 %	(1 in 250)
65 years	0.2 %	(1 in 670)	0.3 %	(1 in 300)	0.1 %	(1 in 740)	0.3 %	(1 in 310)
75 years	0.1 %	(1 in 680)	0.2 %	(1 in 490)	0.2 %	(1 in 660)	0.2 %	(1 in 450)
Lifetime risk			0.6 %	(1 in 170)			0.5 %	(1 in 210)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,900)	0.7 %	(1 in 150)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,300)	0.6 %	(1 in 170)
45 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,200)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,400)	0.6 %	(1 in 170)
55 years	0.2 %	(1 in 670)	0.5 %	(1 in 180)	0.1 %	(1 in 760)	0.5 %	(1 in 190)
65 years	0.2 %	(1 in 480)	0.4 %	(1 in 230)	0.2 %	(1 in 500)	0.4 %	(1 in 230)
75 years	0.2 %	(1 in 480)	0.3 %	(1 in 350)	0.2 %	(1 in 470)	0.3 %	(1 in 340)
Lifetime risk			0.7 %	(1 in 130)	·		0.6 %	(1 in 160)

Figure 3.26.3

Distribution of histological types of malignant brain tumours (C71) according to WHO-classification (2016), by sex, (DCO cases excluded), Germany 2017–2018





¹ including Oligodendrogliomas. Grade I astrocytomas are histologically benign tumours and are therefore not included.

Figure 3.26.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C70-C72, Germany 2017-2018



Figure 3.26.5 Relative 5-year survival by histology and sex, ICD-10 C71, Germany 2017–2018



Figure 3.26.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C70-C72, 2017-2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.26.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C70-C72, 2017-2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



3.27 Thyroid gland

Table 3.27.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C73

Incidence		2017		2018	Predic	tion for 2022
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	4,970	2,100	4,270	1,930	5,000	2,200
Crude incidence rate ¹	11.9	5.1	10.2	4.7	11.7	5.4
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	10.5	4.3	9.1	3.9	10.8	4.5
Median age at diagnosis	52	55	51	56		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	411	292	390	300	426	311
Crude mortality rate ¹	1.0	0.7	0.9	0.7	1.0	0.8
Age-standardised mortality rate $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1,2}$	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.5
Median age at death	78	74	80	75	80	73
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	21,100	8,500	40,500	15,800	76,500	26,800
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	92 (90–95)	85 (83-88)	87 (79–91)	76 (69–81)		
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	95 (94–98)	91 (89–93)	94 (87–98)	88 (82-94)		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

Approximately 4,270 women and 1,930 men were diagnosed with thyroid cancer in 2018. The median age at diagnosis was 51 years for women and 56 years for men, which was relatively low compared to other cancers.

In the period from 1999 to 2018, the age-standardised incidence rates in Germany initially increased, especially among women, but a plateau has since been reached. This increase is almost exclusively due to the prognostically very favourable papillary carcinomas. The reasons for the increase are not yet clearly understood. However, it is likely that more tumours are being detected due to increased use of imaging diagnostics with improved examination methods. Similar trends can be observed worldwide for thyroid carcinoma.

The mortality rates in Germany have decreased for both sexes. Overall, thyroid cancer has a favourable prognosis: Relative 5-year survival rates are 95% in women and 91% in men. Only the rarer anaplastic carcinomas have an unfavourable prognosis. Most thyroid carcinomas are detected at an early stage (UICC I) (88% in women, 75% in men).

Risk factors

Ionising radiation from the environment increases the risk of thyroid cancer. For example, the risk of thyroid cancer is increased if the thyroid gland is in the radiation field during radiotherapy. The intake of radioactive iodine also increases the risk, as was found after the Chernobyl reactor accident in the Soviet republics affected at the time. In childhood, the thyroid gland is particularly sensitive to radiation.

Other nutritional or lifestyle-related risk factors or environmental risks have not been proven with certainty at present. It is also unclear why women are affected more often than men. Many patients have a history of iodine deficiency and benign thyroid conditions, such as goitre and adenomas, which increase the risk of thyroid cancer. About one-fifth of those with the rare medullary thyroid carcinomas carry genetic variants that are inherited in an autosomal dominant manner. Medullary thyroid carcinoma can also occur together with other endocrine tumours – as part of a so-called multiple endocrine neoplasia type 2 (MEN 2). A genetic component is also suspected in papillary thyroid carcinomas.



Figure 3.27.1a Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C73, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022

Figure 3.27.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C73, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.27.2 Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C73, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.27.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C73, database 2018

		R	isk of devel	oping cancer				Mortality risk
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	e next 10 years		ever
25 years	0.1%	(1 in 970)	0.7 %	(1 in 140)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 244,600)	0.1%	(1 in 1,300)
35 years	0.1 %	(1 in 690)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 132,600)	0.1%	(1 in 1,300)
45 years	0.2 %	(1 in 630)	0.5 %	(1 in 210)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 36,800)	0.1%	(1 in 1,300)
55 years	0.1 %	(1 in 710)	0.3 %	(1 in 300)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 15,400)	0.1%	(1 in 1,300)
65 years	0.1 %	(1 in 970)	0.2 %	(1 in 500)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 6,500)	0.1%	(1 in 1,400)
75 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,300)	0.1 %	(1 in 900)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,300)	0.1%	(1 in 1,600)
Lifetime risk			0.8 %	(1 in 130)			0.1%	(1 in 1,300)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	e next 10 years		ever
25 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,500)	0.3 %	(1 in 310)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 361,600)	0.1%	(1 in 1,700)
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,500)	0.3 %	(1 in 340)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 84,800)	0.1%	(1 in 1,700)
45 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,400)	0.3 %	(1 in 390)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 43,500)	0.1%	(1 in 1,700)
55 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,300)	0.2 %	(1 in 510)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 14,300)	0.1%	(1 in 1,700)
65 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,300)	0.1 %	(1 in 770)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 5,300)	0.1%	(1 in 1,700)
75 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,900)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,500)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,400)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,000)
Lifetime risk			0.3 %	(1 in 300)			0.1%	(1 in 1,700)

Figure 3.27.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C73, Germany 2017–2018 top: according to 7th edition TNM; bottom: according to 8th edition TNM.

The DCO proportion was 2%. For 29% of the remaining cases, no UICC stage could be assigned.





Figure 3.27.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C73, Germany 2017–2018



Figure 3.27.5

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage (7th edition TNM) and sex, ICD-10 C73, Germany 2016–2018



Figure 3.27.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C73, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.27.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C73, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



3.28 Hodgkin lymphoma

Table 3.28.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C81

Incidence		2017		2018	Predic	tion for 2022
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Incident cases	1,050	1,520	1,100	1,440	1,200	1,600
Crude incidence rate ¹	2.5	3.7	2.6	3.5	2.8	3.8
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	2.4	3.4	2.5	3.2	2.7	3.5
Median age at diagnosis	44	49	44	48		
Mortality		2017		2018		2019
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Deaths	125	177	124	197	127	207
Crude mortality rate ¹	0.3	0.4	0.3	0.5	0.3	0.5
Age-standardised mortality rate $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1,2}$	0.2	0.3	0.1	0.3	0.1	0.3
Median age at death	76	73	77	74	79	73
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men
Prevalence	4,400	5,900	8,100	10,700	17,100	20,600
Absolute survival rate (2017-2018) ³	88 (82–93)	76 (74–80)	81 (77–91)	69 (63–75)		1
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	91 (85–96)	81 (77–84)	87 (82–96)	77 (70–85)		

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

Hodgkin's disease (Hodgkin lymphoma), formerly called lymphogranulomatosis, has microscopically recognisable so-called Sternberg-Reed giant cells in the bone marrow and thus differs from Non-Hodgkin lymphomas.

Hodgkin lymphoma is a rare disease that affected about 1,100 women and 1,440 men in Germany in 2018, relatively often in young and middle adulthood. Between the ages of 10 and 35, this disease is therefore one of the five most common cancer diagnoses. The risk of ever developing Hodgkin's disease is 0.2% for women and 0.3% for men.

The incidence rates, as well as the absolute number of new cases, have been increasing slightly since the mid-2000s, while the number of deaths from Hodgkin's disease has recently been significantly lower than at the end of the 1990s, with just over 300 deaths per year. The prognosis is correspondingly favourable, with a relative survival five years after diagnosis of about 91% in women and 81% in men. Due to the often chronic recurrence of the disease, the long-term prognosis is also influenced by the side effects of the therapy (including second primary tumours).

Risk factors

The risk factors for Hodgkin lymphoma are only partially understood. Congenital diseases of the immune system or acquired immune defects, for example due to an HIV infection, can increase the risk of Hodgkin lymphoma.

Epstein-Barr viruses (EBV), the pathogens of Pfeiffer's glandular fever (infectious mononucleosis) can play a causative role in the development of Hodgkin lymphoma. However, this probably only applies to some Hodgkin lymphomas. Whether lifestyle-related risk factors or environmental risks are responsible for the development of Hodgkin lymphoma is still unclear. Long-term cigarette use may increase the risk.

Children and siblings of those affected have a slightly increased risk of developing Hodgkin's disease themselves. The reasons for these associations are not yet completely clear and are currently being researched.

Overall, no clear cause for the development of Hodgkin lymphoma can be found for most patients. Presumably, several factors must interact before Hodgkin lymphoma develops.



Figure 3.28.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C81, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022







Table 3.28.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C81, database 2018

		Ri	sk of develo	oping cancer	er Mortality r				
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	e next 10 years		ever	
15 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,200)	0.2 %	(1 in 490)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 374,700)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,300)	
25 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,500)	0.2 %	(1 in 630)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 577,000)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,300)	
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,000)	0.1 %	(1 in 840)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 920,200)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,400)	
45 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 5,200)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,000)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 55,700)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,400)	
55 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,900)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,300)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 32,400)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,600)	
Lifetime risk			0.2 %	(1 in 450)			< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,300)	
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	e next 10 years		ever	
15 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,400)	0.3 %	(1 in 390)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 100,900)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,600)	
25 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,200)	0.2 %	(1 in 460)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 90,400)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,600)	
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,800)	0.2 %	(1 in 580)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 90,200)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,700)	
45 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,100)	0.1 %	(1 in 710)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 43,600)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,700)	
55 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,900)	0.1 %	(1 in 890)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 24,600)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,800)	
Lifetime risk			0.3 %	(1 in 360)			< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,600)	

Figure 3.28.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex

Not included because UICC stages are not defined for Hodgkin lymphoma.

Figure 3.28.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C81, Germany 2017–2018



Figure 3.28.5

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage Not included because UICC stages are not defined for Hodgkin lymphoma.

Figure 3.28.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C81, 2017-2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.28.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C81, 2017-2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



³ No data available

3.29 Non-Hodgkin lymphoma

Table 3.29.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C82-C88

Incidence		2017		2018	Prediction for 2022		
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men	
Incident cases	8,630	10,710	8,280	10,190	9,300	11,800	
Crude incidence rate ¹	20.6	26.3	19.7	24.9	22.1	28.6	
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	11.7	17.6	11.4	16.6	12.3	18.2	
Median age at diagnosis	73	70	72	70			
Mortality		2017		2018		2019	
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men	
Deaths	3,116	3,745	3,220	3,835	3,145	3,885	
Crude mortality rate ¹	7.4	9.2	7.7	9.4	7.5	9.5	
Age-standardised mortality rate $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1,2}$	3.1	5.3	3.2	5.2	3.1	5.2	
Median age at death	80	77	80	78	80	78	
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years	
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men	
Prevalence	29,400	35,600	49,500	58,300	78,000	89,000	
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	62 (55–66)	59 (56–64)	48 (41–53)	45 (41–50)			
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	71 (63–75)	70 (66–75)	64 (55–69)	64 (57-70)			

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

Non-Hodgkin lymphomas are a heterogeneous group of cancers that originate from cells of the lymphatic system, so-called lymphocytes. The various lymphomas differ in terms of prognosis and treatment options according to cell type as well as clinical and molecular characteristics. In 2018, approximately 18,470 men were diagnosed with non-Hodgkin lymphoma in Germany. The disease is primarily a disease of older age. On average, affected women were 72 years old and men 70 years old at the time of diagnosis.

The increased age-standardised incidence rates are to be seen against the background of changed diagnostic criteria, since chronic lymphocytic leukaemias are now often counted among the low-malignant non-Hodgkin lymphomas. The age-standardised mortality rates for both women and men declined in the first decade after the turn of the millennium and have remained at a roughly constant level since then. The average prognosis of non-Hodgkin lymphoma is rather good overall, with relative 5-year survival rates of 71% in women and 70% in men, although these figures continue to decline as the disease progresses.

Risk factors

No generally valid risk factors can be named for the group of all non-Hodgkin lymphomas. Congenital or acquired immunodeficiency, radioactive radiation, chemotherapy and some rare autoimmune diseases can increase the risk of lymphoma. Certain viruses and other pathogens are also considered risk factors for individual lymphomas: For example, Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) can contribute to the development of Burkitt's lymphoma, which is predominantly endemic in Africa. Helicobacter pylori bacteria favour the development of MALT lymphoma of the stomach.

Benzene and related substances can promote the development of individual non-Hodgkin lymphomas. Other environmental toxins and lifestyle factors are also discussed as triggers for lymphomas. If lymphomas have already occurred in a family, the risk of lymphoma for relatives can be slightly increased. The reasons for these associations are still widely unknown.

Overall, no clear cause for the development of lymphoma can be found for many patients. Presumably, several factors must interact before a non-Hodgkin lymphoma develops.



Figure 3.29.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C82–C88, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.29.2

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C82-C88, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.29.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C82-C88, database 2018

	Risk of developing cancer						ľ	Aortality risk
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,000)	1.5 %	(1 in 68)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 18,900)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)
45 years	0.1%	(1 in 830)	1.4 %	(1 in 69)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 6,800)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)
55 years	0.2 %	(1 in 430)	1.3 %	(1 in 74)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,600)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)
65 years	0.4 %	(1 in 240)	1.2 %	(1 in 85)	0.1 %	(1 in 810)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)
75 years	0.6 %	(1 in 180)	0.9 %	(1 in 120)	0.3 %	(1 in 330)	0.6 %	(1 in 180)
Lifetime risk			1.5 %	(1 in 66)			0.6 %	(1 in 160)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	0.1%	(1 in 1,300)	1.8 %	(1 in 54)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 12,400)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)
45 years	0.2 %	(1 in 630)	1.8 %	(1 in 56)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,700)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)
55 years	0.3 %	(1 in 310)	1.7 %	(1 in 59)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,600)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)
65 years	0.6 %	(1 in 170)	1.5 %	(1 in 66)	0.2 %	(1 in 510)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)
75 years	0.8 %	(1 in 120)	1.2 %	(1 in 84)	0.4 %	(1 in 220)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)
Lifetime risk			1.9 %	(1 in 53)			0.8 %	(1 in 130)

Figure 3.29.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex

Not included because UICC stages are not defined for non-Hodgkin lymphomas.

Table 3.29.3 Proportion of non-Hodgkin lymphoma incidence by type of lymphoma and sex, ICD-10 C82–C88, Germany 2017–2018

	C82 ¹	C83 ²	C84 ³	C85 ⁴	C86⁵	C88 ⁶
Women	19 %	49 %	6 %	17 %	2 %	8 %
Men	15 %	53 %	9 %	15 %	2 %	7%

¹ Follicular lymphoma

² Non-follicular lymphoma

³ Mature T/NK-cell lymphoma

⁴ Other and unspecified types

⁵ Other specified types of T/NK-cell lymphoma

⁶ Malignant immunoproliferative diseases

Figure 3.29.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C82-C88, Germany 2017-2018



Figure 3.29.5

Relative 5-year-survival by type of non-Hodgkin lymphoma (ICD-10) and sex, ICD-10 C82-C88, Germany 2017-2018



Figure 3.29.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C82 - C88, 2017 - 2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.29.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C82-C88, 2017-2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



3.30 Multiple myeloma

Table 3.30.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C90

Incidence		2017		2018	Prediction for 2022		
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men	
Incident cases	3,340	3,820	2,810	3,540	3,400	3,100	
Crude incidence rate ¹	8.0	9.4	6.7	8.6	7.9	7.6	
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	4.3	5.9	3.5	5.4	4.1	4.6	
Median age at diagnosis	74	72	74	72			
Mortality		2017		2018		2019	
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men	
Deaths	1,851	2,287	1,881	2,299	1,884	2,116	
Crude mortality rate ¹	4.4	5.6	4.5	5.6	4.5	5.2	
Age-standardised mortality rate $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1,2}$	1.9	3.2	1.9	3.2	1.8	2.8	
Median age at death	78	76	79	77	79	77	
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years	
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men	
Prevalence	9,500	11,500	14,200	16,800	20,000	22,500	
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	47 (44–52)	47 (39–53)	28 (21–36)	26 (22-30)			
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	54 (49–60)	56 (47-62)	37 (29–49)	39 (33-44)			

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

Multiple myeloma (synonym: Plasmocytoma) is a malignant proliferation of antibody-producing plasma cells. In most cases, the disease initially occurs in the bone marrow, where it often forms several foci of disease (multiple myeloma) with corresponding complications, such as bone fractures and pain or blood count changes. Only about 1% of diagnoses affect organs other than the bone marrow (extramedullary plasmocytoma).

In 2018, the disease occurred in about 2,800 women and 3,500 men in Germany. The risk of developing the disease increases significantly with age; cases before the age of 45 are extremely rare (about 1.5% of all cases). The age-standardised incidence and mortality rates among women and men have been almost constant since about 2005.

The prognosis is rather unfavourable with relative 5-year survival rates of 54% in women and 56% in men. Normally, a permanent cure is not likely. However, the disease can remain asymptomatic for relatively long time and temporary remissions under therapy are possible.

Risk factors

The causes of multiple myeloma are not yet fully understood. Monoclonal gammopathy of uncertain significance (MGUS) is considered a precursor of multiple myeloma. Other recognised risk factors include advanced age, male sex, African ancestry and familial clustering. Some families have a higher incidence of multiple myeloma. The own risk of developing the disease increases statistically, if close relatives have multiple myeloma. Differences in the frequency in different population groups also point to genetic factors.

Chronic infections, e.g. with HIV or hepatitis C viruses, are associated with an increased risk of multiple myeloma. According to study data, overweight is also associated with an increased risk. However, a causal relation has not yet been proven.

It is also being discussed, whether certain lifestyle habits, heavy overweight, exposure to environmental toxins or radiation increase the risk of myeloma. In the case of intensive occupational contact with benzene or benzene derivatives, multiple myeloma is recognised as an occupational disease under certain conditions



Figure 3.30.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C90, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.30.2

Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C90, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.30.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C90, database 2018

		Risk of developing cancer					ľ	Aortality risk
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 11,300)	0.5 %	(1 in 190)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 84,500)	0.4 %	(1 in 280)
45 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,200)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 14,700)	0.4 %	(1 in 280)
55 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,300)	0.5 %	(1 in 210)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 3,400)	0.4 %	(1 in 280)
65 years	0.2 %	(1 in 640)	0.4 %	(1 in 230)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,200)	0.3 %	(1 in 290)
75 years	0.2 %	(1 in 460)	0.3 %	(1 in 320)	0.2 %	(1 in 550)	0.3 %	(1 in 330)
Lifetime risk			0.5 %	(1 in 200)			0.4 %	(1 in 280)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 9,900)	0.7 %	(1 in 150)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 29,600)	0.5 %	(1 in 220)
45 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,300)	0.7 %	(1 in 150)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 7,800)	0.5 %	(1 in 220)
55 years	0.1%	(1 in 930)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,300)	0.5 %	(1 in 210)
65 years	0.2 %	(1 in 420)	0.6 %	(1 in 170)	0.1 %	(1 in 740)	0.5 %	(1 in 210)
75 years	0.3 %	(1 in 320)	0.5 %	(1 in 220)	0.3 %	(1 in 380)	0.4 %	(1 in 240)
Lifetime risk			0.7 %	(1 in 150)			0.5 %	(1 in 220)

Figure 3.30.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex

Not included because UICC stages are not defined for multiple myeloma.

Figure 3.30.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C90, Germany 2017–2018



Figure 3.30.5

Relative 5-year survival by UICC stage Not included because UICC stages are not defined for multiple myeloma.

Figure 3.30.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C90, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.30.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C90, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



¹ Mortality including C88 and C96

² No data available

3.31 Leukaemia

Table 3.31.1

Overview of key epidemiological parameters for Germany, ICD-10 C91-C95

Incidence		2017		2018	Prediction for 2022		
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men	
Incident cases	6,070	8,000	5,310	6,870	5,600	6,200	
Crude incidence rate ¹	14.5	19.6	12.6	16.8	13.3	14.9	
Age-standardised incidence rate ^{1, 2}	8.7	13.5	7.6	11.5	7.8	10.1	
Median age at diagnosis	73	71	74	71			
Mortality		2017		2018		2019	
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men	
Deaths	3,653	4,521	3,682	4,588	3,670	4,590	
Crude mortality rate ¹	8.7	11.1	8.8	11.2	8.7	11.2	
Age-standardised mortality rate $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1,2}$	3.8	6.4	3.9	6.5	3.7	6.3	
Median age at death	79	77	79	77	80	78	
Prevalence and survival rates		5 years		10 years		25 years	
	Women	Men	Women	Men	Women	Men	
Prevalence	16,800	22,800	28,700	38,200	47,200	60,300	
Absolute survival rate (2017–2018) ³	49 (37–59)	49 (47–53)	37 (31–43)	36 (34-40)			
Relative survival rate (2017–2018) ³	56 (42–69)	58 (54-62)	48 (39–59)	51 (46–56)			

¹ per 100,000 persons ² age-standardised (old European Standard) ³ in percent (lowest and highest value of the included German federal states)

Epidemiology

In 2018, approximately 12,200 people in Germany were diagnosed with leukaemia, of which just over 4% were under the age of 15. The risk of developing leukaemia decreases with age until the age of 30, after which it increases significantly, with a higher incidence rate in men compared to women. One in 99 women and one in 75 men will develop leukaemia in their lifetime. At around 37%, chronic lymphocytic leukaemia (CLL) is the most common form.

Between 1999 and 2018, age-standardised incidence rates remained relatively stable, although the apparent decline in incidence for 2018 is likely still an underestimate. Age-standardised mortality rates, on the other hand, have been steadily declining.

The prognosis for people with leukaemia depends on the form of the disease and the age at diagnosis: Children have by far the best survival prospects, while among adults the acute forms continue to have a rather poor prognosis. Overall slightly more than one third of adults with the disease are still alive at 10 years after diagnosis. In the case of chronic leukaemia, a cure can only rarely be achieved, e.g. by means of a high-risk stem cell transplant.

Risk factors

No generally valid risk factors can be named for the group of all leukaemias. However, some factors increase the risk of developing certain leukaemias. The known risk factors for acute leukaemias include ionising radiation and cytostatic drugs. Occupational exposure to benzene, 1,3-butadiene and related substances may also contribute to the development of leukaemia. Some rare genetic alterations can increase the risk of developing acute leukaemia, including chromosome 21 trisomy. Viruses have not been confirmed as a risk factor for leukaemia, except for the human T-lymphotropic virus (HTLV), which is extremely rare in Europe. Several other risk factors are currently being discussed as causes of leukaemia. These include environmental influences as well as lifestyle factors such as smoking or obesity. However, a causal relation has not vet been fully established.

Overall, no clear cause for the development of leukaemia can be found for most patients. Presumably, several factors have to work together for this to happen.


Figure 3.31.1b

Absolute numbers of incident cases and deaths by sex, ICD-10 C91–C95, Germany 1999–2018/2019, projection (incidence) through 2022



Figure 3.31.2 Age-specific incidence rates by sex, ICD-10 C91-C95, Germany 2017-2018 per 100,000



Table 3.31.2

Cancer incidence and mortality risks in Germany by age and sex, ICD-10 C91-C95, database 2018

	Risk of developing cancer						Ν	Nortality risk
Women aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,700)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 8,100)	0.7 %	(1 in 140)
45 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,600)	0.9%	(1 in 110)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 5,400)	0.7 %	(1 in 140)
55 years	0.1 %	(1 in 820)	0.8 %	(1 in 120)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,000)	0.7 %	(1 in 140)
65 years	0.2 %	(1 in 460)	0.8 %	(1 in 130)	0.1 %	(1 in 720)	0.7 %	(1 in 150)
75 years	0.4 %	(1 in 280)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)	0.3 %	(1 in 310)	0.6 %	(1 in 160)
Lifetime risk			1.0 %	(1 in 99)			0.7 %	(1 in 140)
Men aged	in the	next 10 years		ever	in the	next 10 years		ever
35 years	< 0.1 %	(1 in 2,200)	1.2 %	(1 in 82)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 9,500)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)
45 years	0.1 %	(1 in 1,200)	1.2 %	(1 in 84)	< 0.1 %	(1 in 4,300)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)
55 years	0.2 %	(1 in 570)	1.1 %	(1 in 88)	0.1 %	(1 in 1,300)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)
65 years	0.3 %	(1 in 290)	1.1 %	(1 in 94)	0.2 %	(1 in 420)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)
75 years	0.6 %	(1 in 170)	0.9%	(1 in 110)	0.5 %	(1 in 200)	0.9 %	(1 in 110)
Lifetime risk			1.3 %	(1 in 75)			0.9 %	(1 in 110)

Figure 3.31.3

Distribution of UICC stages at diagnosis by sex

Not included because UICC stages are not defined for leukaemias.

Table 3.31.3 Proportion of incident leukaemias C91–C95 by type and sex, Germany 2017–2018

	ALL ¹	CLL ²	AML ³	CML ⁴	others ⁵
Women	7 %	34 %	27 %	9 %	24 %
Men	7 %	38 %	22 %	8 %	25 %

¹ Acute lymphatic leukaemia (C91.0)

² Chronic lymphatic leukaemia (C91.1)

³ Acute myeloid leukaemia (C92.0)

⁴ Chronic myeloid leukaemia (C92.1)

⁵ incl. unspecified leukaemia forms

Figure 3.31.4

Absolute and relative survival rates up to 10 years after diagnosis by sex, ICD-10 C91-C95, Germany 2017-2018



Figure 3.31.5

Relative 5-year-survival by type of leukaemia and sex, ICD-10 C91-C95, Germany 2017-2018



Figure 3.31.6

Age-standardised incidence and mortality rates in German federal states by sex, ICD-10 C91–C95, 2017–2018 per 100,000 (old European Standard)



Figure 3.31.7

International comparison of age-standardised incidence and mortality rates by sex, ICD-10 C91–C95, 2017–2018 or latest available year (details and sources, see appendix) per 100,000 (old European Standard)



¹ No incidence data available

² No data available

4 Cancer in children

Since taking up its work in 1980, the German Childhood Cancer Registry (GCCR), Department of Childhood Cancer Epidemiology, has been located at the Institute of Medical Biometry, Epidemiology and Informatics of the University Medical Centre of the Johannes Gutenberg University Mainz. Close cooperation with the Society for Paediatric Oncology and Haematology (GPOH) and its associated clinics was already intended in the conception of the GCCR. As a result, the registry has a characteristic that is not easily transferable to adult oncology. A comprehensive, nationwide epidemiological cancer registry was created for the entire Federal Republic of Germany with high data quality and a completeness of

Figure 4.1

Most frequent tumour sites as percent of all incident cancer cases in children under 18 years (determined for the period 2010-2019)



Table 4.1

Incidence * and survival rates ** for the most frequent diagnoses in childhood (under 18 years), by sex

		Incidence*					survival	rate in %**
				after 5 years	a	fter 10 years	after 15 years	
Cancer sites	females	males	females	males	females	males	females	males
Lymphoid leukaemias	3.5	4.3	92	92	91	91	90	90
Acute myeloid leukaemias	0.7	0.7	76	76	74	75	74	75
Hodgkin lymphomas	1.0	1.2	98	98	98	97	97	97
Non-Hodgkin lymphomas	0.4	1.1	88	91	87	90	86	88
Astrocytomas	1.8	1.9	86	83	84	82	83	80
Intracranial and intraspinal embryonal tumours	0.6	0.9	68	68	64	61	61	58
Neuroblastomas and ganglioneuroblastomas	1.0	1.3	85	79	84	77	83	77
Retinoblastomas	0.4	0.4	98	98	98	98	98	98
Nephroblastomas	0.9	0.8	94	93	93	92	92	92
Osteosarcomas	0.4	0.4	81	75	78	69	76	68
Rhabdomyosarcomas	0.4	0.6	70	72	68	70	68	69
Germ-cell tumours	0.7	0.6	97	91	95	91	95	90
All malignancies	15.7	18.4	87	86	85	84	84	83

* Cases per 100,000 children under age 18, age-standardised, standard: Segi world population, diagnosis years 2010-2019

*** For children diagnosed between 2009 and 2018, predicted according to: Brenner H, Spix C. Combining cohort and period methods for retrospective time trend analyses of long-term cancer patient survival rates. Br J Cancer 89, 1260–1265, 2003 over 95% (since about 1987). The GCCR thus meets the international requirements for an epidemiological cancer registry. Another characteristic of the GCCR is the active open-end long-term follow-up well into adulthood. Thus, the registry also provides the basis for research into late sequelae, second tumours and generally for studies with long-term survivors. Since 1980, the registry population included children who were diagnosed with a malignant disease or a histologically benign brain tumour before their fifteenth birthday and who belonged to the resident population of the Federal Republic of Germany at the time of diagnosis. Since about 1987, it can be assumed that the data are largely complete. Since 1991, cases in the new federal states have also been recorded.

Figure 4.2 Incidence rate by age and sex, all childhood malignancies Number of cases per 100,000 by age group, determined for the period 2010-2019



Suspected under-reporting among adolescents 15 years and older

Table 4.2

Number of incident cancer cases, incidence rates * and survival rates ** among children under 18 years for each of the 4 most frequent diagnoses in childhood and adulthood according to ICD-10, by sex

No. of incident cases				Incider	nce rate*				s	urvival rate	e** in %
							er 5 years	after	' 10 years	after	15 years
Cancer sites	ICD-10	Q	ď	Q	ď	Ç	ď	Ç	ď	Q	ď
Leukaemia	C91–C95	2,590	3,368	4.3	5.2	89.8	89.9	88.8	88.7	88.1	88.1
Central nervous system	C70-C72	1,414	1,771	2.3	2.7	69.6	68.2	65.4	62.9	63.0	60.1
Hodgkin lymphoma	a C81	741	873	1.0	1.1	97.9	98.3	97.6	97.5	97.4	96.6
Soft tissue without mesothelioma	C46-C49	731	750	1.3	1.2	79.5	74.4	77.0	71.9	76.3	71.3
Lung	C33-C34	39	45	0.1	0.1	69.7	81.0	69.7	78.5	69.7	76.3
Prostate	C61		7		0.0						
Breast	C50	3	2	0.0	0.0						
Colon and rectum	C18-C21	155	91	0.2	0.1						

* Cases per 100,000 persons under the age of 18, age-standardised according to the Segi world population, 2010–2019
** For children diagnosed between 2009 and 2018

♀female, ♂male

Figure 4.3

Incidence rate by age and sex, childhood lymphoid leukaemia (LL) Number of cases per 100,000 by age group, determined for the period 2010–2019



Since 2009, the GCCR recorded all children and adolescents up to the age of 17 (= diagnosed before their eighteenth birthday) based on the »Guideline of the Joint Federal Committee on Quality Assurance Measures for the Inpatient Care of Children and Adolescents with Haematological Diseases«. This allows to meet the requirements of the cooperating hospitals, which had already included paediatric and adolescent medicine for several years and thus also treat adolescents above the age of 14 with corresponding diagnoses. The currently available data set is based on a total of approx. 70,000 cases.

Incidence of childhood cancers

In Germany, there are about 2,200 newly diagnosed cases under the age of 18 every year. With a population of about 13 million under 18-year-olds, this results in annual incidence rates for girls of 15.7 per 100,000 children and for boys of 18.4 per 100,000 children in this age group. The probability for a newborn child to suffer a malignant disease within the first 18 years of life is 0.3%. Thus, one in every 330 children will be diagnosed with a malignant cancer by the age of 18. Within the first 30 years after the initial diagnosis, at least one subsequent cancer (second neoplasia) was reported in currently 1,661 patients, which represents 6.1% of those affected (cumulative incidence).

In a European comparison, Germany is roughly in the middle of the field in terms of incidence rates. The most important reasons for differences in incidence rates are generally differences in recording, as well as random effects in countries with a very small data base, e.g. if there is no national coverage.

Range of diagnoses

In general, the distribution of diagnoses in children is completely different from adults. The most appropriate classification of entities for children therefore also focuses on morphology. The largest diagnostic groups are leukaemias (30%), tumours of the central nervous system (CNS; 23 to 25%) and lymphomas (13 to 17%), especially Hodgkin lymphomas. Embryonal tumours (neuroblastomas, retinoblastomas, nephroblastomas, medulloblastomas, embryonal rhabdomyosarcomas or germ cell tumours) are also frequent in childhood, but almost never observed in adulthood. Carcinomas, on the other hand, are extremely rare (about 2 to 4% of all malignancies). The median age at diagnosis for children and adolescents under 18 years of age is seven years and seven months. Boys are diagnosed 1.2 times more frequently than girls.

Analogous to the usual recording and presentation according to the ICD in adulthood (predominantly localisation-based), the fourth most frequent diagnosis group after leukaemias, lymphomas and malignant CNS tumours is »tumours in soft tissue without mesotheliomas«, which includes a number of different morphologies. In contrast, the organs most commonly affected in adulthood – lung, prostate, breast and colon – are markedly rarely affected in childhood and adolescence. Most childhood tumours in these locations are not carcinomas comparable to the disease in adults; for example, the tumours reported in childhood in the colon are predominantly appendix carcinoids, and the lung tumours are mostly pulmonary carcinoids.

Survival

Less than 1% of all cancer patients are children under 18 years of age. However, malignant neoplasms are the second most common cause of death in children. Fortunately, the survival probability has improved considerably in the last 40 years thanks to more differentiated diagnostics and the use of multimodal therapy concepts. While the probability of survival five years after diagnosis was 67% for children diagnosed in the early 1980s, this value is now 87% for girls and 86% for boys among patients belonging to the registry population and been diagnosed between 2009 and 2018. Survival probabilities vary relatively strongly depending on the entity.

Long-term follow-up of former paediatric cancer patients is increasingly coming into focus with the encouraging increase in long-term survival. The GCCR provides an ideal data basis for conducting studies with long-term survivors. As can be seen from the figures above, estimates of the long-term probability of survival (after 15 years and more) or the long-term risk of developing a second neoplasia after childhood cancer are available. Investigations of the occurrence of other late effects, such as possible consequences of therapy on fertility, offspring or cardiovascular late effects are examples of further research fields. About 44,000 of the more than 54,000 patients currently known to the registry to be alive have been under observation for at least five years. The majority of these former patients are now 18 years or older.

Leukaemias

Leukaemias account for almost one third of all cancers in patients under the age of 18. With 22.1%, lymphoid leukaemia (LL) is the most frequent single diagnosis overall. It is almost twice as frequent in the under-five-year olds as in the other age groups. 4.1% of all malignancies in childhood are acute myeloid leukaemias (AML). AML is most common in the under-two-year olds. The survival probability of AML is significantly lower than for LL. 10.5% of all second neoplasms are AML, they occur predominantly in the first 10 years after initial diagnosis.

Until the early 2000s, a slight steadily increasing trend was observed for leukaemias, which was also observed in Europe as a whole. Since then, incidence rates have remained largely constant. The causes of childhood leukaemias still remain largely unclear. Environmental influences have long been suspected of causing childhood leukaemias. Meanwhile, it has been shown that the proportion of cases caused by most environmental factors (ionising radiation in the low-dose range as well as non-ionising radiation or pesticides) is rather small, even if a weak association with the occurrence of a childhood leukaemia cannot be ruled out. There is mounting evidence for hypotheses assigning a key role to infectious pathogens and the immune system in the development of childhood lymphoid leukaemias in particular. Genetic causes continue to be increasingly investigated and discussed for all childhood neoplasms.

Lymphomas

The most common lymphomas are non-Hodgkin lymphoma (NHL) including Burkitt's lymphoma (6.4% overall) and Hodgkin's disease (7.3%). Survival rates for Hodgkin's disease are among the highest in paediatric oncology (97 to 98% after 15 years). Unfortunately, the risk of a second neoplasia is also particularly high after Hodgkin's disease, at more than 13% (within 30 years of initial diagnosis), with a particular risk for breast cancer in young women.

Regarding lymphomas, the incidence rate was largely constant, but since lymphomas occur much more frequently in older children and adolescents, significantly more cases have been recorded since the additional registration of 15- to 17-year-olds, and a higher incidence rate is observed than in those under 15 years of age.

Children with congenital or acquired immunodeficiency and after immunosuppressive therapy are at an increased risk of developing NHL.

CNS tumours

The most commonly diagnosed CNS tumours in children are astrocytomas (10.6% overall), intracranial and intraspinal embryonal tumours (4.0%) and ependymomas (1.6%). 22% of all second neoplasms are CNS tumours. The increase in incidence of CNS tumours in childhood observed in Germany in recent decades, but also in a number of western countries, is probably primarily related to better recording. General changes in environmental factors and the resulting exposures are also discussed. For example, a number of epidemiological studies investigated the potential influence of ionising radiation, electromagnetic fields or pesticides, as well as genetic aspects, but no consistent correlations have been found so far.

Other common malignant diseases

Other common malignant diseases in childhood are neuroblastoma (nerve cell tumour), nephroblastoma (kidney tumour), germ cell tumours, bone tumours

Figure 4.4







In the last decade, further neoplasms of the lymphatic system have been newly classified as malignant (Langerhans cell histiocytosis).



Number of cases per 100,000 (age-standardised according to Segi), including eastern Germany since 1991



and rhabdomyosarcoma (tumour of the skeletal muscles). The prognosis for children with nephroblastoma or germ cell tumour is much more favourable than for other tumours. Leukaemias and CNS tumours are particularly frequent secondary neoplasms, as already described. Others are skin tumours, thyroid carcinomas and breast cancer in young women.

There tends to be no real trend in incidence rates for solid tumours outside the CNS. Over the years, additional diagnoses were recategorized as malignant and registered from then on. Certain solid tumours in older children, some of which are not primarily treated in paediatric oncology, such as gynaecological and urological carcinomas and skin tumours, are under-registered, but this is slowly improving. Overall, this led to a slight increase in the number of reported cases.



International comparison of age-standardised cancer incidence rates for children under 15 years, by sex

Number of cases per 100,000 children (age-standardised according to Segi world population), different periods between 1990 and 2014



Literature on childhood cancer

- Wellbrock M, Spix C, Grabow D, Borkhardt A, Zeeb H, Erdmann F. 28-year incidence and time trends of childhood leukaemia in former East Germany compared to West Germany after German reunification: A study from the German Childhood Cancer Registry. Cancer epidemiology. 2021; 73:101968.
- Wellbrock M, Spix C, Grabow D, Erdmann F. Epidemiologie von Krebserkrankungen im Kindes- und Jugendalter. Der Onkologe. 2021; 27(5):401–9.
- Gnekow AK, Kandels D, Pietsch T, Bison B, Warmuth-Metz M, Thomale UW, et al. Doubling Recruitment of Pediatric Low-grade Glioma within Two Decades does not change Outcome – Report from the German LGG Studies. Klinische Padiatrie. 2021; 233(3):107–22.
- Johnston WT, Erdmann F, Newton R, Steliarova-Foucher E, Schuz J, Roman E. Childhood cancer: Estimating regional and global incidence. Cancer epidemiology. 2021; 71(Pt B):101662.
- Becker C, Graf N, Grabow D, Creutzig U, Reinhardt D, Weyer-Elberich V, et al. Early deaths from childhood cancer in Germany 1980–2016. Cancer epidemiology. 2020; 65:101669.
- Coktu S, Spix C, Kaiser M, Beygo J, Kleinle S, Bachmann N, et al. Cancer incidence and spectrum among children with genetically confirmed Beckwith-Wiedemann spectrum in Germany: a retrospective cohort study. British journal of cancer. 2020; 123(4):619–23.
- Erdmann F, Kaatsch P, Grabow D, Spix C. German Childhood Cancer Registry – Annual Report 2019 (1980–2018). Institute of Medical Biostatistics, Epidemiology and Informatics (IMBEI) at the University Medical Center of the Johannes Gutenberg University Mainz, 2020.

- Mazzei-Abba A, Folly CL, Coste A, Wakeford R, Little MP, Raaschou-Nielsen O, et al. Epidemiological studies of natural sources of radiation and childhood cancer: current challenges and future perspectives. Journal of radiological protection : official journal of the Society for Radiological Protection. 2020; 40(1):R1–R23.
- Stanulla M, Erdmann F, Kratz CP. Risikofaktoren für Krebserkrankungen im Kindes- und Jugendalter. Monatsschr Kinderh. 2020; 169(1):30–8.
- Stern H, Seidenbusch M, Hapfelmeier A, Meierhofer C, Naumann S, Schmid I, et al. Increased Cancer Incidence Following up to 15 Years after Cardiac Catheterization in Infants under One Year between 1980 and 1998 – A Single Center Observational Study. Journal of clinical medicine. 2020; 9(2).
- Zahnreich S, Poplawski A, Hartel C, Eckhard LS, Galetzka D, Hankeln T, et al. Spontaneous and Radiation-Induced Chromosome Aberrations in Primary Fibroblasts of Patients With Pediatric First and Second Neoplasms. Frontiers in oncology. 2020; 10:1338.
- Gebauer J, Calaminus G, Baust K, Grabow D, Kaatsch P, Langer T. Beobachtung von Langzeitnebenwirkungen bei Überlebenden kindlicher Krebserkrankungen. Forum. 2019; 34(2):175–80.
- Kraywinkel K, Spix C. Epidemiologie primärer Hirntumoren bei Kindern und Erwachsenen in Deutschland. Der Onkologe 2019; 25:5–9.
- Scholz-Kreisel P, Kaatsch P, Spix C, Schmidberger H, Marron M, Grabow D, Becker C, Blettner M. Second Malignancies Following Childhood Cancer Treatment in Germany From 1980 to 2014. Deutsches Arzteblatt international. 2018; 115(23):385–92.

- Steliarova-Foucher E, Fidler MM, Colombet M, Lacour B, Kaatsch P, Pineros M, Soerjomataram I, Bray F, Coebergh JW, Peris-Bonet R, Stiller CA, contributors A. Changing geographical patterns and trends in cancer incidence in children and adolescents in Europe, 1991–2010 (Automated Childhood Cancer Information System): a population-based study. The lancet oncology. 2018: 10(9):1150–60.
- Berthold F, Spix C, Kaatsch P, Lampert F. Incidence, Survival, and Treatment of Localized and Metastatic Neuroblastoma in Germany 1979–2015. Paediatric drugs. 2017; 19(6):577–93.
- Kraywinkel K, Spix C. Epidemiologie akuter Leukämien in Deutschland. Der Onkologe. 2017; 23(7):499–503.
- Spix C, Grosche B, Bleher M, Kaatsch P, Scholz-Kreisel P, Blettner M. Background gamma radiation and childhood cancer in Germany: an ecological study. Radiat Environ Biophys 2017; 56(2):127–38.
- Steliarova-Foucher É, Colombet M, Ries LAG, Moreno F, Dolya A, Bray F, Hesseling P, Shin HY, Stiller CA, contributors I-. International incidence of childhood cancer, 2001–10: a population-based registry study. The lancet oncology. 2017; 18(6):719–31.
- Langer T, Kaatsch P, Steinmann D, Calaminus G. Spätfolgen von Tumoren im Kindesalter. Der Onkologe 2016; 22(12):070–7.

Kratz CP, Franke L, Peters H, Kohlschmidt N, Kazmierczak B, Finckh U, Bier A, Eichhorn B, Blank C, Kraus C, Kohlhase J, Pauli S, Wildhardt G, Kutsche K, Auber B, Christmann A, Bachmann N, Mitter D, Cremer FW, Mayer K, Daumer-Haas C, Nevinny-Stickel-Hinzpeter C, Oeffner F, Schluter G, Gencik M, Uberlacker B, Lissewski C, Schanze I, Greene MH, Spix C, Zenker M. Cancer spectrum and frequency among children with Noonan, Costello, and cardio-facio-cutaneous syndromes. British journal of cancer 2015; 112(8):1392-7.

- Krille L, Dreger S, Schindel R, Albrecht T, Asmussen M, Barkhausen J, Berthold JD, Chavan A, Claussen C,
 Forsting M, Gianicolo EA, Jablonka K, Jahnen A, Langer M, Laniado M, Lotz J, Mentzel HJ, Queisser-Wahrendorf A,
 Rompel O, Schlick I, Schneider K, Schumacher M,
 Seidenbusch M, Spix C, Spors B, Staatz G, Vogl T,
 Wagner J, Weisser G, Zeeb H, Blettner M. Risk of cancer incidence before the age of 15 years after exposure to ionising radiation from computed tomography: results from a German cohort study. Radiation and environmental biophysics 2015; 54(1):1–12.
- Tulla M, Berthold F, Graf N, Rutkowski S, von Schweinitz D, Spix C, Kaatsch P. Incidence, Trends, and Survival of Children With Embryonal Tumors. Pediatrics 2015; 136(3):e623-32.
- Gatta G, Botta L, Rossi S, Aareleid T, Bielska-Lasota M, Clavel J, Dimitrova N, Jakab Z, Kaatsch P, Lacour B, Mallone S, Marcos-Gragera R, Minicozzi P, Sanchez-Perez MJ, Sant M, Santaquilani M, Stiller C, Tavilla A, Trama A, Visser O, Peris-Bonet R, Group EW. Childhood cancer survival in Europe 1999–2007: results of EUROCARE-5 – a population-based study. The lancet oncology 2014; 15(1):35–47.
- Hennewig U, Kaatsch P, Blettner M, Spix C. Local radiation dose and solid second malignant neoplasms after childhood cancer in Germany: a nested case-control study. Radiation and environmental biophysics 2014; 53(3):485-93.
- Brenner H, Spix C. Combining cohort and period methods for retrospective time trend analyses of long-term cancer patient survival rates. Br J Cancer. 2003; 89(7):1260-5

5 Appendix

5.1 The German Centre for Cancer Registry Data at the Robert Koch Institute (Zentrum für Krebsregisterdaten, ZfKD)

After enactment of the Federal Cancer Registry Data Act (Bundeskrebsregisterdatengesetz – BKRG) in August 2009, the German Centre for Cancer Registry Data was established at the beginning of 2010 at the Robert Koch Institute (RKI). It is an independent division within the Department of Epidemiology and Health Monitoring.

With the amendment of the BKRG through the Act for the Consolidation of Cancer Registry Data (Gesetz zur Zusammenführung von Krebsregisterdaten) in August 2021, the ZfKD's duties and responsibilities have broadened. Starting at the end of 2022, the data set currently transmitted annually by the cancer registries to the ZfKD will be supplemented with various clinical data.

Among the responsibilities of the ZfKD:

- to merge and check the population-based data submitted by the state cancer registries on uniformity and completeness of case finding
- to create, maintain and update a dataset containing the data transmitted by the state cancer registries and checked by the ZfKD
- to further enhance methods and standards for data collection and data transfer, and to analyse the data together with the state cancer registries
- to regularly estimate and analyse cancer incidence, mortality, survival rates, stage distribution at diagnosis, and other indicators, particularly prevalence, the risk of developing and dying of cancer, and how these indicators change over time
- to examine regional differences in selected cancer sites
- to provide a dataset for scientific research upon application
- to conduct analyses and studies on cancer and to publish the results in national and international journals
- to publish a report on cancer incidence and trends in Germany in consultation with the state cancer registries every two years (»Cancer in Germany«)
- ► to write a summarized report on cancer in Germany every five years; the first edition will be released in 2026
- to complement classic print-products with interactive analysis tools based on annually updated data and an expanded presence on the Internet
- to use additional data sources to describe all aspects of cancer in Germany

- to cooperate nationally and internationally
- to collaborate in scientific bodies as well as European and international organizations dedicated to cancer registration and cancer epidemiology (e.g. active participation in working groups of the German National Cancer Plan, in the Association of Population-based Cancer Registries in Germany (GEKID), in the Plattform §65c, International Association of Cancer Registries (IACR) membership)

The work of the German Centre for Cancer Registry Data is supported by a scientific advisory board as well as a scientific committee with an office at the RKI. The dataset at the German Centre for Cancer Registry Data can be provided for scientific research to third parties upon application. Further information on the application process as well as the German Centre for Cancer Registry Data is available on the Internet at www.krebsdaten.de/english.

Staff of the German Centre for Cancer Registry Data:

Dr. Klaus Kraywinkel, MSc (section head) Dr. Benjamin Barnes, MEM (deputy section head) Dr. Nina Buttmann-Schweiger, MPH Dr. Stefan Dahm Julia Fiebig, MSc Manuela Franke Ina Gurung-Schönfeld Dr. Jörg Haberland Maren Imhoff André Kötschau Stefan Meisegeier Dr. Petra von Berenberg-Gossler Dr. Antje Wienecke, MSc

5.2 Association of Population-based Cancer Registries in Germany

The Association of Population-based Cancer Registries in Germany (Gesellschaft der epidemiologischen Krebsregister in Deutschland e.V., GEKID) was formed in 2004 as a registered, non-profit association. GEKID's members include not only all population-based cancer registries in Germany, but also a tumour centre and interested scientists working in the field of cancer epidemiology.

In the field of cancer control, GEKID cooperates closely with the Federal Ministry of Health, particularly in the context of the National Cancer Plan, and with the German Centre for Cancer Registry Data based at the Robert Koch Institute. GEKID also participates actively in a wide range of scientific committees, especially in working groups determining the uniform data set for cancer registration in Germany.

The association's primary task is to harmonise cancer registration methods through standardisation, despite differences in legislation between the federal states. The comparability of results from the cancer registries can only be assured through nationwide cooperation. To promote such cooperation, GEKID published »The Manual of Population-based Cancer Registration« in 2008. Together with the Association of German Tumour Centres (ADT), this manual was updated ten years later in 2018 and expanded to include elements of clinical cancer registration. The manual is available via the GEKID Homepage.

Furthermore, GEKID is a mutual point of contact for the population-based cancer registries on all issues of common interest and represents the registries at the European level. GEKID is a member of the European Network of Cancer Registries (ENCR) and the International Association of Cancer Registries (IACR).

In its charter, GEKID has set itself the following tasks:

- to be the point of contact both for national and international cooperation partners and for the interested public
- to provide information on the status of cancer registration in Germany to the (professional) public and explain the aims of cancer registration
- to engage in joint information activities and thus help cancer registries to achieve and maintain completeness of case ascertainment
- to define standards on content as a basis for the comparability of population-based cancer registries
- to coordinate tasks involving multiple registries and foster contacts with clinical tumour documentation
- to initiate joint research activities
- to promote the scientific use of the populationbased cancer registries

 to use the data to advance quality assurance in oncological care

Important results of GEKID activities in recent years:

- Enhancement of the different interactive GEKID-Atlas' regarding current cancer incidence, mortality and survival in the federal states as well as on area level and urban municipality, available via the GEKID-Homepage
- Continued development of the ADT/GEKID basis dataset for reporting to a registry as well as definitions for the data-exchange across registries and for forwarding data to the German Centre for Cancer Registry Data
- Evaluation and publication of results of survival analyses in Germany together with the German cancer registries, the German Cancer Research Centre, funded by the German Cancer Aid

Information on GEKID can be obtained on the Internet at www.gekid.de/home or from the respective regional member registries (see address section, appendix 5.4).

Contacts for the Association of Population-based Cancer Registries in Germany (see address section, appendix 5.4):

Prof. Dr. Alexander Katalinic (Chair of GEKID, Schleswig-Holstein Cancer Registry)

Dr. Alice Nennecke

- (1st Vice-chair, Hamburg Cancer Registry)
- Hiltraud Kajüter (2nd Vice-chair, North Rhine-Westphalia Cancer Registry)

5.3 KID – The Cancer Information Service provided by the German Cancer Research Center

The Cancer Information Service »KID« was founded in 1986 to provide personal information over the telephone to patients, their relatives and the interested public with questions regarding cancer. Today, doctors provide up-to-date, scientifically sound answers to around 33,300 questions every year by phone, by e-mail and in consultations in both Heidelberg and Dresden. Professionals involved with the care of persons with cancer also turn to the Cancer Information Service. The information on offer is individually tailored to the needs of the various target groups:

- Patients as well as their family and friends are interested primarily in detailed information relating to diagnosis and treatment options, living with the disease and additional sources of assistance within the healthcare system. For interested citizens, the main focus is on risk factors, cancer prevention and early detection or on current cancer research. The comprehensive information of the Cancer Information Service strengthens the health literacy of individuals and creates the basis for more equal communication with physicians, so that those affected are able to make an informed and participative decision.
- Professionals in occupations involved in cancer care receive pertinent information on the telephone and via e-mail quickly, reliably, competently, and based on the best available scientific evidence. The clear preparation of research results and the individual compilation of relevant literature generate direct added value for patient care.

Via its website www.krebsinformationsdienst.de the Cancer Information Service conveys the latest knowledge about cancer, useful addresses, additional contacts, tips for further links and information material. 890,000 individual visitors per month used this website in 2020. Additionally, the service posts breaking news and invites discussion on the social networking sites Facebook and Instagram. For professionals, the website offers relevant information on medical research and provides links to further scientific sources. Newsletters for medical professionals, especially for psycho-oncologists, convey current topics on cancer.

The Cancer Information Service is provided by the German Cancer research Center (DKFZ) in Heidelberg, the largest bio-medical research institution in Germany. The service is financed by funds from the Federal Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF), the State of Baden-Württemberg's Ministry of Science, Research and Art (MWK) and the Federal Ministry of Health (BMG). Thus, the service provides information independently, free from conflicts of interest and free of charge. In its capacity as national reference centre for cancer information, the Cancer Information Service is committed to providing the highest possible standard of information. Through its evaluation research, the Service also provides feedback on how cancer patients and their relatives experience health care in Germany.

Further information on the mission and methods of the Cancer Information Service can be found by following the link: www.krebsinformationsdienst.de/ info/cancer-information-service.pdf

Cancer Information Service (KID) Telephone: + 49 (0)800 – 420 30 40, (free within Germany), daily from 08:00 to 20:00 E-Mail: krebsinformationsdienst@dkfz.de Answers usually within 2 working days Internet: www.krebsinformationsdienst.de and www.facebook.com/krebsinformationsdienst

Cancer Information Service.med Telephone: +49 (0)800 – 430 40 50, (free within Germany), daily from 08:00 to 20:00 E-Mail: kid.med@dkfz.de Answers usually within 2 working days Internet: www.krebsinformationsdienst.de/fachkreise

Contacts at the Cancer Information Service KID (also see address section, appendix 5.4):

Dr. Susanne Weg-Remers

Head of the Cancer Information Service (KID) Dr. Andrea Penzkofer

Head of the Working Group »Knowledge Management« at KID

5.4 Addresses

Krebsregister Baden-Württemberg (Epidemiologisches Krebsregister (P Deutsches Krebsforschungszentrur	Baden-Württe opulation-bas n Heidelberg	emberg Cancer Registry) sed Cancer Registry) (German Cancer Research Center)
Im Neuenheimer Feld 581	in Frenderberg	(Serman currer rescuren Serner)
69120 Heidelberg	Telephone: E-Mail:	06221/42 42 20 ekr-bw@dkfz.de
	Internet:	www.krebsregister-bw.de
Krebsregister Baden-Württemberg	Baden-Württ	emberg Cancer Registry)
Vertrauensstelle (Baden-Württembe bei der Deutschen Rentenversicher	erg Confident ung (German	iality Unit) Pension Insurance) Baden-Württemberg
Gartenstraße 105	Telephone	0721/82 57 00 00 Telefax: 0721/82 50 07 00 00
	E-Mail:	vs@drv-bw.de
	Internet:	www.krebsregister-bw.de
Klinische Landesregisterstelle (KLR bei der Baden-Württembergischen T Birkenwaldstraße 149) des Krebsre Krankenhaus	gisters Baden-Württemberg (Clinical Registration Unit) gesellschaft e.V. (Baden-Württemberg Hospital Association)
70191 Stuttgart	Telephone: E-Mail:	0711/13 79 09-0 Telefax: 0711/13 79 09-999 info@klr-krbw.de
	Internet:	www.krebsregister-bw.de
Bayerisches Krebsregister (Bavarian Zentralstelle für Krebsfrüherkennu (Center for Early Cancer Detection a Schweinauer Hauptstraße 80	Cancer Regi ng und Krebs and Cancer R	stry) sregistrierung egistration)
90441 Nürnberg	Telephone: E-Mail:	09131/68 08 29 20 Telefax: 09131/68 08 29 05 zkfr@lgl.bayern.de
	Internet:	www.krebsregister-bayern.de
Gemeinsames Krebsregister der Lä- und der Freistaaten Sachsen und T	nder Berlin, B nüringen (GKI	Brandenburg, Mecklenburg-Vorpommern, Sachsen-Anhalt R)
(Joint Cancer Registry of Berlin, Bran Brodauer Straße 16–22	denburg, Meo	cklenburg-West Pomerania, Saxony-Anhalt, Saxony, Thuringia)
12621 Berlin	Telephone: Telefax: E-Mail:	030/56 58 11 00 (R) 030/56 58 12 00 (V) 030/56 58 11 99 (R) 030/56 58 12 99 (V) registerstelle@gkr.berlin.de
	Internet:	vertrauensstelle@gkr.berlin.de http://www.krebsregister.berlin.de
Promor Vrobarogistor (Promon Con	cor Dogistry)	
Auswertungsstelle (Analysis Unit) Leibniz-Institut für Präventionsfors (Leibniz Institute for Prevention Re	chung und E search and E	pidemiologie – BIPS GmbH pidemiology)
28250 Bremen	Telephone	0421/21 85 60 61 Telefax: 0421/21 85 68 21
	E-Mail: Internet:	krebsregister@leibniz-bips.de www.krebsregister.bremen.de
Vertrauensstelle des Bremer Krebsr Kassenärztliche Vereinigung Breme Achterstraße 30	egisters (Con en (Bremen A	fidentiality Unit of the Bremen Cancer Registry) Association of Statutory Health Insurance Physicians)

28359 Bremen

Telephone: 0421/21 85 69 99 E-Mail: info.krebsregister@kvhb.de Hamburgisches Krebsregister (Hamburg Cancer Registry) Freie und Hansestadt Hamburg Behörde für Wissenschaft, Forschung, Gleichstellung und Bezirke (Ministry of Science, Research, Equality and Districts) Süderstraße 30 20097 Hamburg Telephone: 040/4 28 37-22 11 Telefax: 040/42 79-4 85 03 F-Mail· hamburgischeskrebsregister@bwfgb.hamburg.de Internet: www.hamburg.de/krebsregister Landesauswertungsstelle des Hessischen Krebsregisters (State Analysis Unit of the Hessian Cancer Registry) Lurgiallee 10 60439 Frankfurt am Main Telephone: 069/58 00 13-400 Telefax: 0611/32 76 44-814 E-Mail: krebsregister@hlpug.hessen.de Internet: www.hessisches-krebsregister.de Vertrauensstelle des Hessischen Krebsregisters (Confidentiality Unit of the Hessian Cancer Registry) Lurgiallee 10 60439 Frankfurt am Main Telephone: 069/5 66 08 76-0 E-Mail: info@hessisches-krebsregister.de Internet: www.hessisches-krebsregister.de Epidemiologisches Krebsregister Niedersachsen (Lower Saxony Population-based Cancer Registry) Registerstelle (Registry Unit) - OFFIS CARE GmbH Industriestraße 9 26121 Oldenburg Telephone: 0441/36 10 56 12 E-Mail: registerstelle@krebsregister-niedersachsen.de Internet: www.krebsregister-niedersachsen.de Niedersächsisches Landesgesundheitsamt (Lower Saxony Health Authority) Vertrauensstelle Epidemiologisches Krebsregister Niedersachsen (Confidentiality Unit of the Lower Saxony Population-based Cancer Registry) Roesebeckstraße 4-6 Telephone: 0511/4 50 53 56 30449 Hannover Telefax: 0511/4 50 51 32 E-Mail: vertrauensstelle.ekn@nlga.niedersachsen.de www.krebsregister-niedersachsen.de Internet: Landeskrebsregister Nordrhein-Westfalen gGmbH (North Rhine-Westphalia Cancer Registry) Gesundheitscampus 10 Telefax: 0234/5 45 09-499 44801 Bochum Telephone: 0234/5 45 09-111 E-Mail: info@krebsregister.nrw.de Internet: www.krebsregister.nrw.de Krebsregister Rheinland-Pfalz gGmbH (Rhineland-Palatinate Cancer Registry) Große Bleiche 46 55116 Mainz Head office: 06131/9 71 75-0 E-Mail: info@krebsregister-rlp.de Internet: www.krebsregister-rlp.de Krebsregister Saarland (Saarland Cancer Registry) Ministerium für Soziales, Gesundheit, Frauen und Familie (Ministry of Social Affairs, Health, Women and Family) Neugeländstraße 9 66117 Saarbrücken Telephone: 0681/5 01 58 05 (R) 0681/5 01 45 38 (V) Telefax: 0681/5 01 59 98 E-Mail: krebsregister@soziales.saarland.de Internet: https://krebsregister.saarland.de

(R) = Registerstelle (Registry Unit) (V) = Vertrauensstelle (Confidentiality Unit)

Krebsregister Schleswig-Holstein (S Registerstelle (Registry Unit) Institut für Krebsepidemiologie e.V. Ratzeburger Allee 160, Haus 50	chleswig-Hol	stein Cancer Registry)			
23562 Lübeck	Telephone: E-Mail: Internet:	0451/50 05 21 01 info@krebsregister-sh www.krebsregister-sh.	Telefax: 0451/50 05 21 04 ter-sh.de er-sh.de		
Vertrauensstelle des Krebsregisters bei der Ärztekammer Schleswig-Ho Bismarckallee 8–12	(Confidential lstein (at the	ity Unit of the Schlesw Schleswig-Holstein Me	ig-Holstei dical Asso	n Cancer Registry) ociation)	
23795 Bad Segeberg	Telephone: E-Mail:	04551/80 38 52 krebsregister-sh@aeks	sh.de		
Deutsches Kinderkrebsregister (Ger. Abteilung Epidemiologie von Krebs Institut für Medizinische Biometrie (Institute for Medical Biostatistics, I Obere Zahlbacher Straße 69	man Childho im Kindesalt , Epidemiolog Epidemiology	od Cancer Registry) er (EpiKiK) (Division of gie und Informatik (IM and Informatics)	f Childhoo BEI)	od Cancer Epidemiology)	
55131 Mainz	Telephone: E-Mail: Internet:	06131/17 31 11 info@kinderkrebsregi www.kinderkrebsregis	Telefax: ster.de ter.de	06131/17 44 62	
Krebsinformationsdienst (KID) (Can Deutsches Krebsforschungszentrur Im Neuenheimer Feld 280	cer Informati n (German Ca	on Service) ancer Research Center)			
69120 Heidelberg	Telephone: E-Mail: Internet:	06221/42 28 90 (secret krebsinformationsdien www.krebsinformation	etariat) nst@dkfz nsdienst.d	.de le	

Further Contacts

Zentrum für Krebsregisterdaten im	Robert Koch	-Institut
(German Centre for Cancer Registry	y Data at the l	Robert Koch Institute)
General-Pape-Straße 62–66		
12101 Berlin	Telephone:	030/1 87 54 33 81
	E-Mail: Internet:	www.krebsdaten.de
Bundesministerium für Gesundhei 53107 Bonn	t (Federal Mi	nistry of Health)
Referat 311	Telephone: E-Mail:	0228/9 94 41 31 81 311@bmg.bund.de
Referat 324	Telephone: E-Mail: Internet:	0228/9 94 41 31 08 324@bmg.bund.de www.bundesgesundheitsministerium.de

(R) = Registerstelle (Registry Unit) (V) = Vertrauensstelle (Confidentiality Unit)

5.5 Sources for international comparisons of cancer incidence and mortality

for the years 2017 – 2018, if not otherwise stated. Access period: March to September 2021

Netherlands:	Netherlands Cancer Registry https://iknl.nl/nkr-cijfers
Sweden, Finland, Denmark:	NORDCAN – Association of the Nordic Cancer Registries (ANCR) https://nordcan.iarc.fr/en
Poland:	Krajowy Rejestr Nowotworów http://onkologia.org.pl/raporty/#tabela_nowotwor
Czech Republic:	SVOD Web Portal https://www.svod.cz/?sec=aktuality⟨=en
Switzerland:	Incidence only available for 2017. Provided by NICER – National Institute for Cancer Epidemiology and Registration https://www.nicer.org/ Mortality: Eurostat, Statistical Office of the European Union https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/health/data/database Data for mortality for C17, C21, C23 – C24, C38.4, C45.0, C47, C49, C62, C81 only available for the years 2013 to 2017 from: https://www.nicer.org/
Belgium:	Incidence: Belgian Cancer Registry http://www.kankerregister.org/ Mortality: Eurostat, Statistical Office of the European Union https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/health/data/database
France:	Incidence projected for 2017/2018 from previous data, classified by ICD-O-3 topography Provided by FRANCIM – French Network of Cancer registries Defossez G, Le Guyader, Peyrou S, Uhry Z, Grosclaude P, Colonna M, Dantony E, et al. Estimations nationales de l'incidence et de la mortalité par cancer en France métropolitaine entre 1990 et 2018. Volume 1 – Tumeurs solides. Saint Maurice (Fra): Sante publique France, 2019. 372 p. Volume 2 – Hémopathies malignes. Étude à partir des registres des cancers du réseau Francim. Saint-Maurice (Fra): Santé publique France, 2019. 169 p. https://www.e-cancer.fr/ Mortality only available for 2016 from: Eurostat, Statistical Office of the European Union https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/health/data/database
USA:	National Cancer Institute, Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) Program, classified according to ICD-O-3 topography https://seer.cancer.gov/canques/incidence.html http://seer.cancer.gov/canques/mortality.html
England:	Incidence and mortality only available for 2017 from Office for National Statistics https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/healthandsocialcare/condition- sanddiseases/datasets/cancerregistrationstatisticscancerregistrationstatisticsengland
Austria:	STATISTIK AUSTRIA, Austrian Cancer Registry and Official cause of death statistics (Access date: 17.12.2020)
Additional data on mortality:	If not available via national sources or Eurostat: WHO Mortality Database: https://www.who.int/data/data-collection-tools/who-mortality-database All rates were standardised according to the old European Standard Population using available age-specific rates or numbers of cases and population data
Childhood cancer:	International Agency for Research on Cancer. International Incidence of Childhood Cancer https://iicc.iarc.fr/results/comparative-tables

5.6 Publications with participation/with results of German population-based cancer registries 2019 – 2021

- Arndt V, Dahm S, Kraywinkel K (2021) Krebsprävalenz in Deutschland 2017. Onkologe 27 (8): 717–723. doi: 10.1007/s00761-021-00088-7
- Arndt V, Holleczek B, Kajüter H, et al. (2020) Data from Population-based Cancer Registration for Secondary Data Analysis: Methodological Challenges and Perspectives. Gesundheitswesen 82 (S 01): S62 – S71. doi: 10.1055/a-1009-6466
- Arndt V, Kraywinkel K, Zeissig SR (2019) Beiträge der Epidemiologie bei der Primärprävention von Krebserkrankungen. Onkologe 25(S1): 7–13 doi: 101007/ s00761-019-0600-7
- Arndt V, Mehnert-Theuerkauf A, Singer, S et al. (2021) Cancer Survivorship – Leben mit Krebs/Leben nach Krebs. Onkologe 27 (8): 714–716. doi: 10.1007/ s00761-021-00992-x
- Bannon F, Di Carlo V, Harewood R, et al. CONCORD Working Group (2019) Survival trends for primary liver cancer, 1995–2009: analysis of individual data for 578,740 patients from 187 population-based registries in 36 countries (CONCORD-2) Ann Cancer Epidemiol 3: 6. doi: 10.21037/ace.2019.07.01
- Barnes B (2020) Primärprävention von Plattenepithelkarzinomen des Ösophagus und des Anus. Onkologe 26 (4): 367–370. doi: 10.1007/s00761-020-00743-4
- Becker C, Graf N, Grabow D, et al. (2020) Early deaths from childhood cancer in Germany 1980 – 2016. Cancer Epidemiol 65:101669. doi: 10.1016/j.canep.2020.101669

Bedir A, Abera SF, Efremov L, et al. (2021) Socioeconomic disparities in head and neck cancer survival in Germany: a causal mediation analysis using population-based cancer registry data. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 147: 1325–1334. doi: 10.1007/S00432-021-03537-2

- Bernhardt K, Neuser P, Kim-Wanner S (2021) Nierenzellkarzinom: Daten aus Hessen – Qualitätssicherung der onkologischen Versorgung durch das Hessische Krebsregister. Hessisches Ärzteblatt 6/2021: 384 – 385
- Brunssen A, Jansen L, Eisemann N, et al. for the GEKID Cancer Survival Working Group (2020) Long-term relative survival from melanoma in Germany 1997 – 2013. Melanoma Res 30 (4): 386–395. doi: 10.1097/CMR.00000000000482
- Buttmann-Schweiger N, Kraywinkel K (2020) Epidemiologie von Krebserkrankungen des Anus und Analkanals in Deutschland. Onkologe 26 (4): 306 – 310. doi: 10.1007/ s00761-020-00734-5
- Calaminus G, Baust K, Berger C (2021) Health-Related Quality of Life in European Childhood Cancer Survivors: Protocol for a Study Within PanCareLIFE. JMIR Res Protoc 10(1): e21851. doi: 10.2196/21851.
- Cardoso R, Guo F, Heisser T, et al. (2021) Colorectal cancer incidence, mortality, and stage distribution in European countries in the colorectal cancer screening era: an international population-based study. Lancet Oncol 22(7): P1002–1013. doi: 10.1016/ S1470-2045(21)00199-6
- Cardoso R, Zhu A, Guo F, et al. (2021) Incidence and Mortality of Proximal and Distal Colorectal Cancer in Germany – Trends in the Era of Screening Colonoscopy. Dtsch Arztebl Int 118 (16): 281–287. doi: 10.3238/arztebl. m2021.0111
- Dittberner A, Friedl B, Wittig A, et al. (2020) Gender Disparities in Epidemiology, Treatment, and Outcome for Head and Neck Cancer in Germany: A Population-Based Long-Term Analysis from 1996 to 2016 of the Thuringian Cancer Registry. Cancers (Basel) 18; 12(11): 3418. doi: 10.3390/cancers12113418.

- Doege D, Thong MSY, Koch-Gallenkamp L, et al. (2021) Depression und kognitive Funktionsfähigkeit bei Langzeit Brustkrebsüberlebenden im Vergleich zur Allgemeinbevölkerung – Ergebnisse einer bevölkerungsbezogenen Untersuchung 5–15 Jahre nach Diagnose. Gynäkologische Praxis 48(1): 22–30
- Doege D, Thong MSY, Koch-Gallenkamp L, et al. (2020) Age-specific prevalence and determinants of depression in long-term breast cancer survivors compared to female population controls. Cancer Med 9(22): 8713–8721. doi: 10.1002/cam4.3476
- Doege D, Thong MSY, Weißer L, et al. (2021) Health-related quality of life in very long-term cancer survivors 14–24 years post-diagnosis compared to population controls: a population-based study. Cancers 13: 2754. doi: 10.3390/cancers13112754
- Efremov L, Abera SF, Bedir A, et al. (2021) Patterns of glioblastoma treatment and survival over a 16 - years period: pooled data from the German Cancer Registries. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 147(11): 3381-3390. doi: 10.1007/s00432-021-03596-5
- Emrich K, Kraywinkel K (2021) Epidemiologie des kleinzelligen Lungenkarzinoms in Deutschland. Onkologe 27 (9): 858–861. doi: 10.1007/s00761-021-01001-x
- Emrich K, Kraywinkel K (2020) Epidemiologie des Rektumkarzinoms in Deutschland. Onkologe 26 (12): 1085 – 1094. doi: 10.1007/s00761-020-00857-9
- Engel J, Schubert-Fritschle G, Emeny R, Hölzel D (2020) Breast cancer: are long-term and intermittent endocrine therapies equally effective? J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 146(8): 2041–2049. doi: 10.1007/s00432-020-03264-0
- Erdmann F, Frederiksen LE, Bonaventure A, et al. (2021) Childhood cancer: Survival, treatment modalities, late effects and improvements over time. Cancer Epidemiol 71(Pt B): 101733. doi: 10.1016/j.canep.2020.101733
- Ernst M, Brähler E, Wild PS, et al. (2020) Risk factors for suicidal ideation in a large, registry-based sample of adult long-term childhood cancer survivors. J Affect Disord 15(265): 351–356. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020.01.080
- Evers C, Ostheimer C, Sieker F, et al. (2020) Benefit from surgery with additional radiotherapy in N1 head and neck cancer at the time of IMRT: A population-based study on recent developments. PLoS ONE 15(2): e0229266. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0229266
- Fehr A, Werenicz S, Trocchi P, et al. (2021) Mucoepidermoid carcinoma of the salivary glands revisited with special reference to histologic grading and CRTCI/3-MAML2 genotyping. Virchows Archiv. doi: 101007/S00428-021-03146-x
- Finke I, Behrens G, Maier W, et al., German Cancer Survival Working Group (2021) Small-area analysis on socioeconomic inequalities in cancer survival for 25 cancer sites in Germany. Int J Cancer 149(3):561-572. doi: 10.1002/ijc.33553
- Finke I, Behrens G, Schwettmann L, et al., German Cancer Survival Working Group (2020) Socioeconomic differences and lung cancer survival in Germany: Investigation based on population-based clinical cancer registration. Lung Cancer 142: 1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.lungcan.2020.01.021
- Fröhling S, Arndt V, et al. (2020) Versorgung von Krebspatienten: Corona-Effekt in der Onkologie. Dtsch Ärztebl 117 (46): A-2234/B-1893
- Garbe C, Keim U, Gandini S, et al. (2021) Epidemiology of cutaneous melanoma and keratinocyte cancer in white populations 1943–2036. Eur J Cancer 152: 18–25. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2021.04.029

Gödde K, Siegerink B, Fügemann H, et al. (2021) Can routine register data be used to identify vulnerable lung cancer patients of suboptimal care in a German comprehensive cancer centre? Eur J Cancer Care 15: e13398. doi: 10.1111/ecc.13398

González Maldonado S, Motsch E, Trotter A, et al. (2021) Overdiagnosis in lung cancer screening – estimates from the German Lung Cancer Screening Intervention Trial. Int J Cancer 148(5): 1097–1105. doi: 10.1002/ijc.33295

Gredner T, Niedermaier T, Brenner H, Mons U (2020) Impact of Tobacco Control Policies on Smoking-Related Cancer Incidence in Germany 2020 to 2050-A Simulation Study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 29(7): 1413–1422. doi: 10.1158/1055-09065.EPI-19-1301

Groeben C, Koch R, Kraywinkel K, et al. (2021) Development of Incidence and Surgical Treatment of Penile Cancer in Germany from 2006 to 2016: Potential Implications for Future Management. Ann Surg Oncol doi: 101245/S10434-021-10189-6

Grundmann N, Meisinger C, Trepel M, et al. (2020) Trends in cancer incidence and survival in the Augsburg study region – results from the Augsburg cancer registry. BMJ Open 10: e036176. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2019-036176

Guo F, Chen C, Holleczek B, et al. (2021) Strong Reduction of Colorectal Cancer Incidence and Mortality After Screening Colonoscopy: Prospective Cohort Study from Germany. Am J Gastroenterol 116(5): 967–975. doi: 1014309/ajg00000000000146

Guo F, Chen C, Schöttker B, et al. (2020) Changes in colorectal cancer screening use after introduction of alternative screening offer in Germany: Prospective cohort study. Int J Cancer 146(9): 2423–2432. doi: 101002/ijc32566

Gurung-Schönfeld I, Kraywinkel K (2021) Krebsregistrierung heute: zwischen Epidemiologie, Qualitätssicherung und Forschung. Epidemiol Bull (4): 3–9

Hager T, Kraywinkel K, Szarvas T, et al. (2020) Urachal Cancer in Germany and the USA: An RKI/SEER Population-Based Comparison Study. Urol Int 104: 803–809. doi: 10.1159/000509481

Hammersen F, Pursche T, Fischer D, et al. (2020) Use of Complementary and Alternative Medicine among Young Patients with Breast Cancer. Breast Care 15(2): 163 – 170. doi: 10.1159/000501193

Heisser T, Guo F, Niedermaier T, et al. (2020) Low Risk of Advanced Neoplasms for up to 20 Years After Negative Colonoscopy Result: Potential for Personalized Follow-up Screening Intervals. Gastroenterol 159(6): 2235–2237. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2020.08.003

Hellmund P, Schmitt J, Roessler M, et al. (2020) Targeted and Checkpoint Inhibitor Therapy of Metastatic Malignant Melanoma in Germany, 2000–2016. Cancers (Basel) 12(9): 2354. doi: 10.3390/cancers12092354

Heppt MV, Leiter U, Steeb T, et al. (2020) S3 Leitlinie: Aktinische Keratose und Plattenepithelkarzinom der Haut. J Dtsch Dermatol Ges 18(3): 275–294. doi: 101111/ddg14048_g

Hermann S, Jansen L, Barnes B, Kraywinkel K (2020) Epidemiologie des Magenkarzinoms in Deutschland. Onkologe 26 (10): 887–897. doi: 10.1007/s00761-020-00835-1

Hertrampf K, Pritzkuleit R, Baumann E, et al. (2020) Oral cancer awareness campaign in Northern Germany: first positive trends in incidence and tumour stages. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 146(10): 2489–2496. doi: 10.1007/s00432-020-03305-8

Höhn AK, Klagges S, Gläser A, et al. (2020) Increase of fallopian tube and decrease of ovarian carcinoma: fact or fake? J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 147(3): 911–925. doi: 10.1007/s00432-020-03387-4

Holleczek B, Schöttker B, Brenner H (2020) Helicobacter pylori infection, chronic atrophic gastritis and risk of stomach and esophagus cancer: Results from the prospective population-based ESTHER cohort study. Int J Cancer 146(10): 2773 – 2783. doi: 101002/jiC22610

Holleczek B, Stegmaier C, Radosa JC, et al. (2019) Risk of loco-regional recurrence and distant metastases of patients with invasive breast cancer up to ten years after diagnosis – results from a registry-based study from Germany. BMC Cancer 19(1): 520. doi: 101186/s12885-019-5710-5

Hübner J, Hübner F, Terheyden P, Katalinic A (2019) Trendwende bei der Hautkrebsmortalität. Eine Analyse der Entwicklung in Deutschland von 1998 bis 2017. Hautarzt; 70(12): 989–992. doi: 10.1007/800105-019-04504-2

Hübner J, Katalinic A, Waldmann A, Kraywinkel K (2020) Long-term Incidence and Mortality Trends for Breast Cancer in Germany. Geburtsh Frauenheilk 80(6): 611–618. doi: 10.1055/a-1160-5569

Jaehn P, Kaucher S, Pikalova LV, et al. (2019) A cross-national perspective of migration and cancer: incidence of five major cancer types among resettlers from the former Soviet Union in Germany and ethnic Germans in Russia. BMC Cancer 19(1): 869. doi: 101186/s12885-019-6058-6

Jansen L, Behrens G, Finke I, et al. For the German Cancer Survival Working Group (2020) Area-Based Socioeconomic Inequalities in Colorectal Cancer Survival in Germany: Investigation Based on Population-Based Clinical Cancer Registration. Front Oncol 29;10: 857. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2020.00857

Jansen L, Holleczek B, Kraywinkel K, et al. (2020) Divergent Patterns and Trends in Breast Cancer Incidence, Mortality and Survival Among Older Women in Germany and the United States. Cancers (Basel);12(9): 2419. doi: 10.3390/cancers12092419

Jansen L, Hermann S, Bergbold S, et al. (2020) Überleben nach primär metastasiertem Brustkrebs. Onkologe 26 (6): 487–496. doi: 10.1007/s00761-020-00772-z

Jansen L, Kanbach J, Finke I, et al. for the German Cancer Survival Working Group (2021) Estimation of the Potentially Avoidable Excess Deaths Associated with Socioeconomic Inequalities in Cancer Survival in Germany. Cancers 13 (2): 357. doi: 10.3390/cancers13020357

Jansen L, Moratin J, Waldmann A, et al. (2021) Mundhöhlenund Pharynxkarzinome: Inzidenz, Mortalität und Überleben in Deutschland. Bundesgesundheitsbl Gesundheitsforsch Gesundheitssch 64(8): 941–950. doi: 10.1007/s00103-021-03368-z

Jansen L, Schröder CC, Emrich K, et al. (2020) Disclosing progress in cancer survival with less delay. Int J Cancer 147: 838–846. doi: 10.1002/ijc.32816

Jiang M, Fares AF, Shepshelovich D, et al. (2021) The relationship between body-mass index and overall survival in non-small cell lung cancer by sex, smoking status, and race: A pooled analysis of 20,937 International lung Cancer consortium (ILCCO) patients. Lung Cancer 152:58 – 65. doi: 101016/jlungcan202011029

 Kappen S, de Bock GH, Sirri E, et al. (2021) Differences in Prostate Cancer Incidence and Mortality in Lower Saxony (Germany) and Groningen Province (Netherlands): Potential Impact of Prostate-Specific Antigen Testing. Front Oncol 11:681006. doi: 103389/fonc2021681006

Katalinic A, Eisemann N, Kraywinkel K, et al. (2019) Breast cancer incidence and mortality before and after implementation of the German mammography screening program. Int J Cancer 147(3): 709–718. doi: 10.1002/ijc.32767 Kaucher S, Khil L, Kajüter H, et al. (2020) Breast cancer incidence and mammography screening among resettlers in Germany. BMC Public Health 20(1): 417. doi: 101186/s12889-020-08534-7

Khil L, Heidrich J, Wellmann I, et al. (2020) Incidence of advanced-stage breast cancer in regular participants of a mammography screening program: a prospective register-based study. BMC Cancer 20: 174. doi: 101186/s12885-020-6646-5

Konrad C, Lossnitzer N, Boehlen FH, et al. (2020) Coping resources of heart failure patients – a comparison with cancer patients and individuals having no chronic condition results from the esther study. Heart Lung 49(6): 829–835. doi: 101016/jhrtlng202009013

Kraywinkel K (2019): Epidemiologie der myeloproliferativen Neoplasien und myelodysplastischen Syndrome in Deutschland. Onkologe 25 (11): 948–956. doi:101007/s00761-019-00660-1

Kraywinkel K, Buttmann-Schweiger N (2020) Epidemiologie bösartiger Tumoren der Speiseröhre in Deutschland unter Berücksichtigung der histologischen Typen. Onkologe 26 (4): 311–316. doi: 10.1007/s00761-020-00735-4

Kraywinkel K, Wienecke A (2020) Inzidenz, Mortalität und Überleben von Krebserkrankungen in Deutschland. In: Schmoll HJ (Hrsg.) Kompendium Internistische Onkologie. Springer Reference-Medicine

Liang LA, Einzmann T, Franzen A, et al. (2021) Cervical Cancer Screening: Comparison of conventional Pap smear test, liquid-based cytology and human papillomavirus testing as stand-alone or co-testing strategies. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 30(3): 474 – 484. doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-20-1003

Lindblad A, Kaucher S, Jaehn P, et al. (2020) The Incidence of Intestinal Gastric Cancer among Resettlers in Germany – Do Resettlers Remain at an Elevated Risk in Comparison to the General Population? Int J Environ Res Public Health 17(24): 9215. doi: 103390/ijerph17249215

Liu Z, Doege D, Thong MSY, et al. (2021) Distress mediates the relationship between cognitive appraisal of medical care and benefit finding/posttraumatic growth in long-term cancer survivors. Cancer 127(19): 3680 – 3690. doi: 10.1002/cncr.33684

Liu Z, Thong MSY, Doege D, et al. (2021) Prevalence of benefit finding and posttraumatic growth in long-term cancer survivors: results from a multi-regional population-based survey in Germany. Br J Cancer 125(6): 877–883. doi: 10.1038/s41416-021-01473-Z

Mahanani MR, Kaucher S, Kajüter H, et al. (2021) Colorectal Cancer among Resettlers from the Former Soviet Union and in the General German Population: Clinical and Pathological Characteristics and Trends. Int J Environ Res Public Health 18(9): 4547. doi: 103390/ijerph18094547

March S, Andrich S, Drepper J, et al. (2019) Gute Praxis Datenlinkage (GPD). Gesundheitswesen 81(08/09): 636–650. doi: 101055/a-0962-9933

Medenwald D, Ferencz J, Vordermark D (2020) Predictors of the regional variation of prostatectomy or radiotherapy: evidence from German cancer registries. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 146: 1197 – 1204. doi: 10.1007/s00432-020-03140-x

Medenwald D, Vordermark D, Dietzel CT (2020) Early Mortality of Prostatectomy vs. Radiotherapy as a Primary Treatment for Prostate Cancer: A Population-Based Study from the United States and East Germany.

Front Oncol 9: 1451. doi: 10.3389/fonc.2019.01451 Minicozzi P, Vicentini M, Innos K, et al. (2020) Comorbidities, timing of treatments, and chemotherapy use influence outcomes in stage III colon cancer: A population-based European study. Eur J Surg Oncol 46(6): 1151–1159. doi: 10.1016/j.ejs0.2020.02.023 Moser O, Zimmermann M, Meyer U, et al. (2021) Second malignancies after treatment of childhood non-Hodgkin lymphoma: a report of the Berlin-Frankfurt-Muenster study group. Haematologica 106(5): 1390–1400. doi: 10.3324/haematol.2019.244780

Nennecke A, Waldmann A, Hentschel S (2020) Qualitätssicherung durch Versorgungstransparenz. Hamburger Ärzteblatt 02/2020: 28–29

Nimptsch K, Jaeschke L, Chang-Claude J, et al. (2020) Selbstberichtete Krebserkrankungen in der NAKO Gesundheitsstudie: Erfassungsmethoden und erste Ergebnisse. Bundesgesundheitsbl Gesundheitsforsch Gesundheitsch 63(4): 385 – 396. doi: 101007/500103-020-03113-y

Pölcher M, Rottman M, Brugger S, et al. (2019) Lymph node dissection in endometrial cancer and clinical outcome: A population-based study in 5546 patients. Gynecol Oncol 154(1): 65–71. doi: 10.1016/j.ygyn0.2019.04.002

Prange A, Bokhof B, Polzer P, et al. (2019) Higher Detection Rates of Biologically Aggressive Breast Cancers in Mammography Screening than in the Biennial Interval. Fortschr Röntgenstr 191(02): 130–136. doi: 101055/a-0657-3970

Prantl L, Gerken M, Zeman F, et al. (2020) Incidence of Anaplastic Large Cell Lymphoma and Breast-Implant-Associated Lymphoma—An Analysis of a Certified Tumor Registry over 17 Years. J Clin Med 9(5): 1247. doi: 10.3390/jcm9051247

Pruessmann J, Pursche T, Hammersen F, et al. (2021)
Conditional Disease-Free and Overall Survival of 1,858 Young Women with Non-Metastatic Breast Cancer and with Participation in a Post-Therapeutic Rehab Programme according to Clinical Subtypes.
Breast Care (Basel, Switzerland) 16(2):163-172.
doi: 10.1150/000507315

Radespiel-Tröger M, Voigtländer S, Meyer M, et al. (2019) Assoziation zwischen Häufigkeit der Sonographie und Prävalenz bösartiger Neubildungen der Schilddrüse bei Versicherten der AOK in Bayern. Onkologe 25(7): 559 – 568. doi: 10.1007/s00761-019-0608-z

Rudolph C, Petersen GS, Pritzkuleit R, et al (2019) The acceptance and applicability of a patient-reported experience measurement tool in oncological care: a descriptive feasibility study in northern Germany. BMC Health Serv Res 19(1): 786. doi: 10.1186/s12913-019-4646-4

Rudolph CES, Engholm G, Pritzkuleit R, et al. (2021) Survival of breast cancer patients in German-Danish border regions – A registry-based cohort study. Cancer Epidemiol 24(74): 102001. doi: 10.1016/j.canep.2021.102001

Sacchetto L, Rosso S, Comber H, et al. (2021) Skin melanoma deaths within 1 or 3 years from diagnosis in Europe. Int J Cancer 148(12): 2898–2905. doi: 10.1002/ijc.33479

Sant M, Meneghini E, Bastos J, et al. (2020) Endocrine treatment and incidence of relapse in women with oestrogen receptor-positive breast cancer in Europe: a population-based study. Breast Cancer Res Treat 183(2): 439 – 450. doi: 10.1007/s10549-020-05761-9

Scheidt-Nave C, Barnes B, Beyer A-K, et al. (2020) Versorgung von chronisch Kranken in Deutschland – Herausforderungen in Zeiten der COVID-19-Pandemie. Journal of Health Monitoring 5(S10): 2–28. doi: 10.25646/7167

Scherer-Trame S, Jansen L, Arndt V, et al. (2021) Inpatient rehabilitation therapy among colorectal cancer patients – utilization and association with prognosis: a cohort study. Acta Oncol 60(8): 1000–1010. doi: 101080/0284186X20211940274

Schmidt ME, Hermann S, Arndt V, Steindorf K (2020) Prevalence and severity of long-term physical, emotional, and cognitive fatigue across 15 different cancer entities. Cancer Medicine 9(21): 8053–8061. doi: 10.1002/cam4.3413 Schoeps M, Effenberger M, Zeißig SR (2021) Krebsregistrierung nichtmelanotischer Hauttumoren in Deutschland. Onkologe 27: 525–531. doi: 10.1007/S00761-021-00950-7

Schündeln MM, Lange T, Knoll M, et al. (2020) Methods of spatial cluster detection in rare childhood cancers: Benchmarking data and results from a simulation study on nephroblastoma. Data Brief. 34: 106683. doi: 10.1016/j.dib.2020.106683

Schündeln MM, Lange T, Knoll M, et al. (2021) Statistical methods for spatial cluster detection in childhood cancer incidence: A simulation study. Cancer Epidemiol 70: 101873. doi: 10.1016/j.canep.2020.101873

Semjonow A, Hense HW, Schlößler K, et al. (2019) Development and Prospective Randomized Evaluation of a Decision Aid for Prostate-specific Antigen-based Early Detection of Prostate Cancer in Men Aged Between 55 and 69Yr: The PSAInForm Trial. Eur Urol pii: S0302-2838(19)30009-0. doi: 101016/jeurur0201901008

Sirri E, Kieschke J, Vohmann C, et al., for the GEKID Cancer Survival Working Group (2020) Survival of malignant mesothelioma and other rare thoracic cancers in Germany and the United States: A population-based study. Int J Cancer 147 (6): 1548-1558. doi: 10.1002/ijc.32931

Spanier G, Böttcher J, Gerken M, et al. (2020) Prognostic value of perioperative red blood cell transfusion and anemia on survival and recurrence in oral squamous cell carcinoma. Oral Oncol 107: 104773. doi: 10.1016/j.oraloncology.2020.104773

Spoerl S, Gerken M, Mamilos A, et al. (2020) Lymph node ratio as a predictor for outcome in oral squamous cell carcinoma: a multicenter population-based cohort study. Clin Oral Investig 25(4): 1705–1713. doi: 10.1007/S00784-020-03471-6

Stang A, Khil L, Kajüter H, et al. (2019) Incidence and mortality for cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma: comparison across three continents. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol Suppl 8:6 – 10. doi:101111/jdv15067

Stang A, Kühling L, Khil L, et al. (2020) Drop in cancer reporting by pathologists in North Rhine-Westphalia, Germany, during the COVID-19 lockdown. Dtsch Arztebl Int 117:886 – 887. doi: 103238/arztebl20200886

Stang A, Wellmann I, Kajüter H, et al. (2020) Differences in site-specific incidence and relative survival of cutaneous and mucocutaneous genital squamous cell carcinoma in Germany, 2007 – 2015. Int J Cancer 147: 2772 – 2779. doi: 101002/ijc33109

Stangl S, Haas K, Eichner FA, et al. (2020) Development and proof-of-concept of a multicenter, patient-centered cancer registry for breast cancer patients with metastatic disease – the »Breast cancer care for patients with metastatic disease« (BRE-4-MED) registry. BMC Pilot Feasibility Stud 6: 11. doi: 101186/s40814-019-0541-3

Stangl S, Rauch S, Rauh J, et al. (2021) Disparities in accessibility to evidence-based breast cancer care facilities by rural and urban areas in Bavaria, Germany. Cancer 1, 127(13): 2319–2332. doi: 101002/cncr33493

Wittekindt C, Wagner S, Bushnak A, et al. (2019) Increasing Incidence rates of Oropharyngeal Squamous Cell Carcinoma in Germany and Significance of Disease Burden Attributed to Human Papillomavirus. Cancer Prev Res 12(6): 375–382. doi: 10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-19-0098

 Woopen H, Rolf C, Braicu EI, et al. (2021) Secondary malignancies in long-term ovarian cancer survivors: results of the »Carolin meets HANNA« study. Int J Gynecol Cancer 31(5): 709 – 712. doi: 10.1136/ijgc-2020-002155

- Yu H, Raut JR, Schöttker B, et al. (2020) Individual and joint contributions of genetic and methylation risk scores for enhancing lung cancer risk stratification: data from a population-based cohort in Germany. Clin Epigenetics 18;12(1): 89 doi: 101186/s13148-020-00872-y
- Zeissig SR, Arndt V, Kraywinkel K (2020) Beiträge der Epidemiologie bei der Sekundärprävention von Krebserkrankungen. Onkologe 26 (5): 393–401. doi: 10.1007/s00761-020-00755-0

Zeissig SR, Hamann R, Justenhoven C, et al. (2021) Ovarialkarzinome – das Potenzial der Krebsregister – Analysen der Daten des Krebsregisters Rheinland-Pfalz zum Ovarialkarzinom im Vergleich zu Daten der QS-OVAR der AGO Studiengruppe. Frauenarzt 62(5): 306 – 310

Zeissig SR (2019) Zertifizierung und Krebsregistrierung nach dem KFRG: Zwei Welten? Forum 34(3): 256–258. doi: 10.1007/s12312-019-0602-9

Acknowledgements

This report would not have been possible without the information provided by physicians about diagnosed cases of cancer and the processing of this data in the regional population-based cancer registries. We are grateful to these colleagues and to all patients whose data we were able to use for our evaluations. We are also grateful to the staff of the German Childhood Cancer Registry and the Cancer Information Service for their contributions.

Additionally, we are thankful for the support by Dr. Sandra Mangiapane (Central Research Institute of Ambulatory Health Care in Germany [Zi]), Dr. Vanessa Kääb-Sanyal (Kooperationsgemeinschaft Mammographie) and Michaela Diercke (Robert Koch Institute, Department 32) in compiling chapter 1.3 (COVID-19 and cancer).

Imprint

Cancer in Germany 2017/2018 Robert Koch Institute, 2022

Published by Robert Koch Institute Nordufer 20 13353 Berlin, Germany

Association of Population-based Cancer Registries in Germany (GEKID) Ratzeburger Allee 160, Haus 50 23562 Lübeck, Germany

Authors

Dr. Friederike Erdmann, Dr. Claudia Spix (German Childhood Cancer Registry, Chapter 4) Prof. Dr. Alexander Katalinic (GEKID, Sections 1.1, 1.2, appendix 5.2)

Monika Christ, Dr. Juliane Folkerts, Dr. Jutta Hansmann, Dr. Kristine Kranzhöfer, Dr. Beatrice Kunz, Dr. Katrin Manegold, Dr. Andrea Penzkofer, Dr. Kornelia Treml, Dr. Grit Vollmer, Dr. Susanne Weg-Remers (Cancer Information Service, German Cancer Research Center, Sections on risk factors and early detection in Chapter 3)

Dr. Benjamin Barnes, Dr. Nina Buttmann-Schweiger, Dr. Stefan Dahm, Julia Fiebig, Manuela Franke, Ina Gurung-Schönfeld, Dr. Jörg Haberland, Maren Imhoff, Dr. Klaus Kraywinkel, Anne Starker, Dr. Petra von Berenberg-Gossler, Dr. Antje Wienecke (Robert Koch Institute)

Editorial assistance André Kötschau

Translation intellitext SprachenService, Würzburg

Graphics/Typesetting cocoköbel GbR, Berlin

Cover foto melita – stock.adobe.com

Sources www.krebsdaten.de/english E-Mail: krebsdaten@rki.de www.gekid.de/home and the cancer registries of the German federal states (see appendix 5.4)

How to quote this publication

Cancer in Germany 2017/2018. 13th edition. Robert Koch Institute (ed.) and the Association of Population-based Cancer Registries in Germany (ed.). Berlin, 2022

The Publication *Cancer in Germany* 2017/2018 is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution 3.0 Germany CC-BY 3.0 Germany

ISBN 978-3-89606-315-1 DOI 10.25646/9689

Bibliographic information of the Deutsche Bibliothek

The Deutsche Bibliothek records this publication in the Deutsche Nationalbibliographie; detailed bibliographic data are available on the Internet at http://dnb.d-nb.de



The Robert Koch Institute is a Federal Institute within the portfolio of the Federal Ministry of Health

»Cancer in Germany« is published every two years as a joint publication of the Association of Epidemiological Cancer Registries in Germany e.V. (GEKID) and the German Centre for Cancer Registry Data (ZfKD) at the Robert Koch Institute. The 13th edition is based on data from the population-based cancer registries in Germany up to the year 2018.

In 2018, an estimated 233,000 women and 265,000 men in Germany were newly diagnosed with cancer. Although for many types of cancer there have recently been declining incidence rates, an increase to around 510,000 cases of disease is expected by 2022 due to demographic changes. Further analyses and information can be found at www.krebsdaten.de/english.

Initial analyses of the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on diagnosis and care of people with cancer in 2020 are presented in a separate chapter, using various data sources and published results.

From the end of 2022, essential data of the nationwide clinical cancer registration will also be provided to the ZfKD, in addition to the epidemiological data. In perspective, these will also be included in future editions of this report.